TURNER'S SYNDROME

A PSYCHIATRIC-PSYCHOLOGICAL STUDY OF 45 WOMEN WITH TURNER's syndrome, compared with their sisters and women with normal karyotypes, growth retardation and primary amenorrhoea

By Johannes Nielsen Helmuth Nyborg and Gudrun Dahl



ACTA JUTLANDICA XLV

Medicine Series 21

ÅRHUS 1977

© by ACTA JUTLANDICA Det lærde Selskab Aarhus Universitet DK-8000 Århus C

All rights reserved

ISBN 87-87671-01-8 ISSN 0065-1354

Printed in Denmark by kj, Odder

Preface

An investigation like the present one is only possible due to the help, advice and assistance given by many people and institutions.

We are very grateful to institutions and persons that have assisted or participated in the present study, i.e.: Professor Henning Andersen, Dr. Elisabeth Lykkegaard Nielsen and other members of the staff at Børnehospitalet Fuglebakken, Copenhagen, where 17 of the probands were examined, and from the files of which institution the majority of probands were drawn. Dr. Jacob E. Poulsen, Dr. Inger Høyer, head nurse Agnes Larsen and other members of the staff at Niels Steensens Hospital, Gentofte, where 24 of the probands were examined. Professor Takayuki Tsuboi, Tokyo Metropolitan Institute for Neurosciences, Tokyo, Japan, and Dr. Mogens Støier, Bispebjerg Hospital, Copenhagen, made the electroencephalographic analyses. Stud. psych. Willy Bækgaard, the Institute of Psychology, University of Århus, analysed the Maudsley Personality Inventory data. Cand. scient. Bo Isaksen, the Institute of Psychology, University of Århus, gave statistical advice in analysing the data in the psychological part of the study. Cand. psych. Anne Mette Baden, the Institute of Psychology, University of Århus, assisted in collecting the psychological data. Chiefs of Service of Danish gynaecological and obstetric departments made it possible for us to get the control group. Chiefs of Service of all Danish psychiatric institutions and institutions for the mentally retarded allowed us to carry out the investigation of Turner's syndrome in psychiatric hospitals and institutions for the mentally retarded. Dr. Annalise Dupont, the Institute of Psychiatric Demography, Århus Psychiatric Hospital, assisted in procuring data from the Danish Psychiatric Central Register. Dr. Margareta Mikkelsen, the John F. Kennedy Institute, Glostrup, where the cytogenetic part was made by Gudrun Dahl. Dr. R.R. Race and Dr. Ruth Sanger, the Medical Research Council Blood Group Research Unit, the Lister Institute, London, England, made the Xg^a blood analyses. Dr. Bjørn Russell, Børnehospitalet, Vangede, and Dr. Pedro Saldaña-Garcia, the Kennedy-Galton Centre for Clinical Genetics, Radlett, England, took care of the dermatoglyphic prints. Secretary Anelise Friis Sørensen, typed the manuscript.

The Danish Medical Research Council provided economical support for the investigation.

Johannes Nielsen Cytogenetic Laboratory Århus Psychiatric Hospital DK-8240 Risskov, Denmark

Helmuth Nyborg Psychological Institute University of Århus DK-8240 Risskov, Denmark

Gudrun Dahl Slugten 3 DK-8660 Skanderborg, Denmark The case material is published in a separate volume which is available for scientific purposes by request to one of the authors: Johannes Nielsen, the Cytogenetic Laboratory, Århus Psychiatric Hospital, DK-8240 Risskov, Denmark.

The case material must not be reproduced or quoted without written permission from the authors.

x

Contents

Introduction	14
Chapter 1	
Turner's syndrome	15
Chapter 2	
Material and Methods	17
Chapter 3	
Cytogenetic examination	21
Chapter 4	
Education, occupation, activity, residence, marital state, sexual relations,	
way of dressing, gender role-identity, adoption of children, mental state in	
relation to karyotype and association between Turner signs and mental state.	27
a. Education	27 27
b. Occupation	31
c. Activity	39
d. Residence	40
e. Marital state	40 42
f. Sexual relations	42 44
g. Way of dressing	44
n. Gender role-identity	45 46
1. Adoption of children	40 47
k. Occupation, school performance, behaviour and sexual life in relation to karyotype	4/
1. Association between clinical Turner stigmata and mental aspects	47
subscription of the onlinear runner sugnata and mental aspects	49
Chapter 5	
Fertility, hormone treatment, stature and weight, clinical signs of Turner's	
syndrome	51
a. Spontaneous menstruation in women with Turner's syndrome	51
b. Women with Turner's syndrome giving birth to children	52
c. Oestrogen treatment	53
d. Height and weight	56
e. Androgen treatment	67
f. Clinical signs of Turner's syndrome	71

Chapter 6	
Electroencephalographic examination	••
Chapter 7	
Dermatoglyphic investigation	
Chapter 8	
Psychopathology	
a. Previous psychiatric studies of women with Turner's syndrome	. 8
b. Psychopathological symptoms	. 8
c. Psychoinfantilism	• 8
d. Anorexia nervosa	. 8
e. Physical and mental disorders among probands, siblings and parents	. 8 . 8
	• 0
Chapter 9 Provolution of Turney in the second	
Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in the general population and in mental hospitals	l
a. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in the general population	9
 b. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in psychiatric institutions c. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in psychiatric institutions 	9
c. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in Danish psychiatric hospitals	93 92
Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded a. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded	93
 a. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded in general b. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in Danish institutions for the montally 	97
 a. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded in general b. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in Danish institutions for the mentally retarded 	
 a. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded in general b. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in Danish institutions for the mentally retarded Chapter 11 	97 97
 a. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded in general b. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in Danish institutions for the mentally retarded Chapter 11 Intelligence in Turner's syndrome 	97 97
 a. Frevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded in general b. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in Danish institutions for the mentally retarded Chapter 11 Intelligence in Turner's syndrome a. Full-scale intelligence 	97 97 101
 a. Frevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded in general b. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in Danish institutions for the mentally retarded Chapter 11 Intelligence in Turner's syndrome a. Full-scale intelligence b. Differences in verbal/performance scores 	97 97 101 101
 a. Frevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded in general b. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in Danish institutions for the mentally retarded Chapter 11 Intelligence in Turner's syndrome a. Full-scale intelligence b. Differences in verbal/performance scores c. Differences between other sub-test scores 	97 97 101 101 101
 a. Frevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded in general b. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in Danish institutions for the mentally retarded Chapter 11 Chapter 11 Intelligence in Turner's syndrome a. Full-scale intelligence b. Differences in verbal/performance scores c. Differences between other sub-test scores d. Specific factor scores 	97 97 101 101 101 101
 a. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded in general b. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in Danish institutions for the mentally retarded Chapter 11 Intelligence in Turner's syndrome a. Full-scale intelligence b. Differences in verbal/performance scores c. Differences between other sub-test scores d. Specific factor scores c. Critical evaluation of intelligence studies in Turner's syndrome 	97 97 101 101 101 101 101
 a. Frevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded in general b. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in Danish institutions for the mentally retarded Chapter 11 Chapter 11 Intelligence in Turner's syndrome a. Full-scale intelligence b. Differences in verbal/performance scores c. Differences between other sub-test scores d. Specific factor scores 	97 97 101 101 101 101 101
 a. Frevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded in general b. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in Danish institutions for the mentally retarded Chapter 11 Intelligence in Turner's syndrome	97 97 101 101 101 101 101
 a. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded in general	97 97 101 101 101 102 103 103
 a. Frevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded in general	97 97 101 101 101 101 102 103 103
 a. Frevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded in general	97 97 101 101 101 102 103 103 105
 a. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded in general	97 97 101 101 101 102 103 103 105 105

e. Hypotheses	
f. Developmental trends in field dependence	
g The Rod-and Frame test (PET) second and the With the	
g. The Rod-and-Frame test (RFT) scored ad modum Witkin 111	
h. The embedded-figures test	
1. The numan figure-drawing test	
k. Consistency in Witkin's measures of field dependence	
1. Discussion of field dependence in Turner's syndrome	

Chapter 13 Cognitive pe

Cognitive performance in turner's syndrome. II	127
a. Introduction	127
b. Left-right discrimination	127
c. Porteus Mazes test performance	128
d. Human figures drawing performance ad modum Goodenough-Harris	133
e. Discussion of cognitive performance au modum Goodenough-Harris	136
e. Discussion of cognitive performance	140

Chapter 14

Comparison of somatic and psychiatric data with cognitive performance test	t
scores	141
a. Introduction	141
b. Y-chromosome material and cognitive performance	141
c. Birth weight and cognitive performance	141
d. Birth length and cognitive performance	142
e. Pterygium colli and cognitive performance	142
f. Cubitus valgus and cognitive performance	112
g. Level of behavioral activity in childhood and cognitive performance in	
Turner's syndrome	1/2
h. Cyclic hormone treatment and cognitive performance	142
1. Overprotective behaviour of the mothers and cognitive performance	145
k. Special difficulties in certain school subjects and cognitive performance.	145
1. Growth retardation and cognitive performance	140
m. Discussion of the comparison	140
Chapter 15	140
-	
Neuroticism and introversion in Turner's syndrome	153
a. Introduction	153
b. Methods	154
c. Results and discussion	154
d. Comparison of somatic and psychiatric data with N- and E-scores	155
Chapter 16	
Turner's syndrome with unusual karyotypes	150
a. Turner's syndrome with deletion long-arm-X	139
b. Turner's syndrome with presence of Y chromosome material	139
	100

c. Interstital deletion and duplication of X chromosomes	
d. X/X translocation	160
d. X/X translocation	160
Chapter 17	
Aetiology of Turner's syndrome	
a. Parental age	163
of Seasonal variation in birth	
c. Twin births in the sibship and parental sibships	164
	165
Chapter 18	
Information and advice	
a. Information and advice to girls with Turner's syndrome as well as to the	
b. Advice to parents with reference to diagnosis of a foetus with lack of	
X chromosome material at neonatal chromosome analysis	170
Summary	
Summary References	173
References	181

ι.

.

List of tables

1. Age distribution of probands, sisters and controls	18
2. Age distribution of patients with Turner's syndrome in Desi-	
psychiatric nospitals and institutions for the mentally retarded	10
3. Karyotypes and number of cells analysed in blood and skin cultures	22
4. Chromosome constitution	25
J. Karyotypes of probands who did not wish to be examined patients with	
Turner's syndrome in Danish psychiatric hospitals and institutions for	
the mentally retarded	26
0. School level of probands and sisters who had left school	27
7. School level of probands, matched sisters and controls who had left	
	28
8. School level of probands, matched sisters and controls	28
9. Special difficulties in school subjects of probands, matched sisters and	
10 Attitude towards school of makers is used to be a school of and	29
10. Attitude towards school of probands, matched sisters and controls	30
11. Teased at school	31
12. Education and occupation of probands	31
 Education and occupation of controls Occupation of probands and sisters who had left school 	35
15. Occupation of probands, matched sisters and controls who had left	36
school	
16. Plans of occupation of probands still in primary or secondary school	37
17. Level of activity	38
18. Residence of probands, matched sisters and control aged 18+	40
19. Residence of all probands and sisters aged 18+	41
/II Marital state of probanda motoh ad size in the state of the state	41 42
21. Marital state of all probands and sisters aged 18+	43
22. Sexual relations of probands, matched sisters and controls aged $18 + \dots$	44
23. Occupation in relation to karyotype	48
24. School education in relation to karyotype. Probands who had left	τŪ
school	48
25. Menstruction in women with Turner's syndrome	51
26. Cyclic hormone treatment which was discontinued	54
27. Length and weight at birth for the 45 probands and 4,895 unselected	
Danish children	56
28. Height and weight of probands with Turner's syndrome from the age of	
7 to 15	63
 29. Height of probands aged 20+ 30. Final height and product d height in the second secon	67
30. Final height and predicted height in probands aged 20+ in whom height at 8 years of age was known	
at 8 years of age was known	68

31. Some clinical signs of Turner's syndrome
of the second communication to karvotype
and Encertainer applied applie
34. Percentage frequencies of main dermatoglyphic traits in English and
Danish cases of Turner's syndrome and in 100 unrelated English female
controls: left and right soles taken together
35. Means and standard deviations of the a-b ridge count and percentage
frequencies of main dermatoglyphic findings in English and Danish
cases of Turner's syndrome and in 450
cases of Turner's syndrome and in 450 unrelated English female
controls: left and right hands taken together
36. Means and standard deviation for total finger ridge count in English and Danish cases of Turner's surdramental finger ridge count in English and
Danish cases of Turner's syndrome and in English female controls 82 37. Psychonathological symptome
 37. Psychopathological symptoms 38. Physical and mental disorders among an algorithm in the second symptoms 85
 38. Physical and mental disorders among probands, siblings and parents
39. Mental disorders among probands, parents and siblings
40. Karyotypes of patients with Turner's syndrome in Danish psychiatric
41. Main psychiatric diagnoses
41. Main psychiatric diagnoses
42. Prevalence of patients with Turner's syndrome under care at Danish institutions for the mentally retorded
institutions for the mentally retarded on April 24, 1973
43. Analysis for age-related differences in field-dependence-independence
44. Group scores of field dependence in the Data appendence 110
44. Group scores of field dependence in the Rod-and-Frame test ad modum Witkin: mean unsigned unweighted being the second
Witkin: mean unsigned, unweighed deviation scores (USD) for probands [1] 45 X: 2) other knowstrugture = 1.2)
probands [1) 45,X; 2) other karyotypes; and 3) probands total] 113
45. Group scores of field dependence in the Rod-and-Frame test ad modum Witkin; mean unsigned unsigned in the line in the rest ad
modum Witkin: mean unsigned, unweighed deviation scores (USD) for probands sisters and controls
 probands, sisters and controls
modum Witkin: unsigned unweiched bei eine
modum Witkin: unsigned, unweighed deviation scores (USD) for probands [1] 45 X: 2) other horizontary and 20
 probands [1) 45,X; 2) other karyotypes; and 3) probands total] 114 47. Distribution of field dependence scores in the Rod-and-Frame test ad
modum Witkin: unsigned, unweighed deviation scores (USD) for
probands, sisters and controls
probands, sisters and controls
48. Group mean scores af Embedded-Figures test for probands (1) 45,X; 2) other karvotypes; and 3) probards test 1)
 2) other karyotypes; and 3) probands total)
50. Distribution of number of seconds per figure in the Embedded-Figures
test for probables [1] 45, X; 2) other karvotypes; and 2) makes 1 (1) 11
of Distribution of number of seconds per figure in the Embedded D
test for probands, sisters and controls
52. Group mean readings of Witkin's »articulation-of-body-concept«

(ABC-ratings) in Human-Figure-Drawing test for probands (1) 45,X;
2) other karyotypes; and 3) probands total)
33. Oroup mean ratings of Witkin's »articulation-of-body-concept (ABC
ratings) in Human-Figure-Drawing test for probands, sisters and
controls
54. Distribution of Witkin's articulation-of-body-concept scores (ABC-
ratings) in Human-Figure-Drawing test for probands (1) 45 X · 2) other
Karyotypes; and 3) probands total)
33. Distribution of Witkin's articulation-of-body-concept scores in
Human-Figure-Drawing test for probands, sisters and controls 122
30. Correlations between performance on various indicators of field
dependence
37. Group mean scores in the »road-map test of direction sense as a
function of age in Turner's syndrome
Jo. Group mean scores in the "road-map test of direction sense" as a
function of age in Turner's syndrome
55. Group mean scores in the »road-map test of direction sense for
probands > 15 years broken down by karvotypes
ou. Group mean scores in the »road-map test of direction sense for
probands, sisters and controls older than 15 years
of Group mean quantitative and qualitative scores in Porteus Mazes test
for probands $[1]$ 45,X; 2) other karyotypes; and 3) probands total 124
o2. Group mean quantitative and qualitative scores in Porteus Mazes test
for probands, sisters and controls
63. Group mean scores of Goodenough-Harris Human-Figure-Drawing
test for probands (1) 45, X; 2) other karyotypes; and 3) probands total)
total)
64. Group mean scores of Goodenough-Harris Human-Figure-Drawing
test for probands, sisters and controls
Drawing test for probands (1) $45,X$; 2) other karyotypes; and 3)
probands total
66. Percentile distribution of the Goodenough-Harris Human-Figure-
Drawing test for probands, sisters and controls
67. Comparison of cognitive performance in probands older than 15 years
with body length at birth less than 49 cm or greater than 50 cm on three
tests of field dependence and one test of direction sense
00. Comparison of cognitive performance in probands older than 15 years
with »normal« or »low« level of behavioral activity (as compared with
their sisters) on three tests of field dependence and one test of direction
sense
of the performance in probands older than 15 years
that received or did not receive cyclic oestrogen hormone treatment on

70	three tests of field dependence and one test of direction sense	
71	 years of more than four years, on three tests of field dependence and one test of direction sense Comparison of cognitive performance in probands older than 15 years that were overprotected or not overprotected in their childhood by their 	
72	mothers on three tests of field dependence and one test of direction sense	145
73.	Infectests of field dependence and one test of diment	146
74.	Comparison of cognitive performance in probands older than 15 years with $8/12$ years mean growth-retardation ≤ 15 cm or > 15 cm on three	
75.	Comparison of cognitive performance in probands older than 20 years with different body heights at time of testing on three tests of field	
76.	Group mean Extraversion score (E) and Neuroticism score (N) as measured by the Maudsley Personality Inventory (MPI) for probands,	
77. 78.	sisters and controls	165

List of figures

1. Height of 20 Turner probands with karyotype 45,X in relation to
2. Height of 15 Turner probands with other karyotypes than 45,X in
relation to percentile distribution of 5,500 Danish girls aged 7-18 years
 Mean height, weight and growth acceleration in relation to the distribution of 5,500 Danish girls aged 7-18 years
4. Distribution of errors in the »road-map test of direction sense for
probands aged > 15 years: 1) karyotype $45, X, 2$) other karyotypes and 3) probands total
 3) probands total
 probands, sisters and controls aged > 15 years
Neuroticism-Stability and Extraversion-Introversion as measured by
Maudsley Personality Inventory (MPI)
7. Probands with karyotype 45,X. Distribution by month of birth and month of conception
- 104

Introduction

A number of psychiatric-psychological studies of women with Turner's syndrome have already been published. No studies, however, have been made of the development of Turner females during childhood and of their education and social adjustment as adults in comparison with their sisters and with women of normal chromosome constitution, growth retardation and primary amenorrhoea. Our main purpose has been to make such a study with the object of procuring as true and realistic a description of women with Turner's syndrome as possible.

We wished furthermore to study and compare certain aspects of the cognitive function of women with Turner's syndrome with those of their sisters and of women of normal chromosome constitution with growth retardation and primary amenorrhoea.

The present study constitutes a part only of the total investigation which will further comprise a number of reports on the clinical-endocrinological, cytogenetic, dermatoglyphic, electroencephalographic and hormonal aspects of Turner's syndrome.

Chapter 1

TURNER'S SYNDROME

Turner (1938) described a syndrome in women characterized by the triad: 1. Short stature with undeveloped secondary sexual characteristics. 2. Webbing of the neck. 3. Cubitus valgus. The only one of these signs which is invariably present in women with Turner's syndrome, is the short stature, while webbing of the neck is only found in approximately 30 per cent and cubitus valgus in approximately 60 per cent of women with Turner's syndrome. Polani et al. (1954) and later Wilkins et al. (1954) found that most women with Turner's syndrome were chromatin-negative. Ford et al. (1959), Fraccaro et al. (1959), and Tijo et al. (1959) found the chromosome constitution 45,X in women with Turner's syndrome in chromatin-negative cells.

The most common karyotype in Turner's syndrome is 45,X which is found in approximately half of these women. The other half comprises women with a great variation of different chromosome aberrations such as 45,X/46,XX, 45,X/46,X,i(Xq), 45,X/46,X,r(X), 46,X,i(Xq), 46,X,del(Xq), 46,X,del(Xp), other X deletions and translocations as well as mosaics with Y chromosome material as shown in *Chapter 3*.

Chapter 2

MATERIAL AND METHODS

The study comprises all 44 girls with Turner's syndrome and lack of X chromosome material aged 7 to 39 seen at the Children's Hospital Fuglebakken and the Endocrine Clinic at the Queen Louise's Children's Hospital, Copenhagen, during the years 1963-1973, as well as 7 girls from other hospitals.

A letter was written to the 51 probands inviting them to a stay in hospital of one week's duration for research examination.

Three adults and the parents of three younger girls did not wish to participate in the study. The three adults stated that they were healthy, physically and mentally, and that they did not see any reason why they should participate in the study.

It would have been ideal to study an unselected group of Turner probands, but such a group was not available.

The majority of the probands (56 %) grew up in the capital, the expected frequency of an unselected group would have been approximately 20 per cent; 36 per cent grew up in provincial cities, the expected frequency would have been approximately 27 per cent, and 8 per cent of the probands grew up in small towns or rural areas, the expected frequency would have been approximately 53 per cent. The proband sample is thus overrepresented by individuals who grew up in the capital and underrepresented by individuals growing up in small towns or rural areas. The distribution of the probands by paternal social status did not deviate significantly from the expected distribution for Denmark total.

The 25 of the 45 probands aged 7 to 39, who grew up in the capital, comprise approximately 1/3 of the expected number of women with Turner's syndrome in this area and age group when calculating with a prevalence of 1 per 3,000.

Age distribution of the 45 probands and their sisters, with whom they will be compared, is seen in *Table 1*.

Age distribution of probands, sisters and controls

Age	Probands	Sisters	Controls
7-14	11	8	· · · · ·
15-19	10	13	4
20-24	11	7	4
25-29	9	6	3
30-34	1	16	2
35-39	3	6	-
Total	45	46	15

The following examinations were made of the probands who submitted to one week's hospitalization: Clinical-endocrinological, psychiatric-psychological, dermatoglyphic, electroencephalographic, X-ray of bones and joints, hormone studies, glucose tolerance with growth hormone determination, immune electrophoresis of serum proteins, Xg blood typing in probands and parents, cytogenetic and dental investigation.

A control group of children with normal karyotypes, but growth retardation as in Turner's syndrome, was found in a paediatric hospital, and an adult female control group with growth retardation during childhood and adult stature below 162 cm, as well as primary amenorrhoea and a normal karyotype, was found in the diagnostic files of four Danish gynaecological-obstetric departments and two medical wards. The control group comprises a total of 15 girls, the age distribution is shown in *Table 1*.

It was, however, very difficult to find a sufficient number of controls among adults with primary amenorrhoea, normal karyotype and growth retardation during childhood to the extent found in Turner's syndrome. As a second control group we chose sisters of the probands; 21 of the probands had a sister within the age range ± 5 years from the age of the proband, and it was possible to examine 19 of these 21.

In connection with the study we have further estimated the prevalence of patients with Turner's syndrome in all Danish psychiatric institutions (eight patients) as well as in all Danish institutions for the mentally retarded (11 patients). The description of this part of the study is given in *Chapters 9 and 10*. The age distribution of these patients is shown in *Table 2*.

Age distribution of patients with Turner's syndrome in Danish psychiatric hospitals and institutions for the mentally retarded

	Patients with Turner's syndro	me
Age	In Danish psychiatric hospitals	In hospitals for the mentally retarded
<15	1	1
15-19	_	1
20-24	1	1
25-29	1	2
30-34	1	2
35+	-	2
	5	3
Total	8	11

Information for the psychiatric record was gathered from the probands and, for girls up to the age of 16, also from the mothers. In 18 of the 45 probands a sister was also interviewed.

The psychiatric interview covered the following items: Family data, disorders in the family, childhood and home, relations with the parents and siblings, nervousness or mental illness during childhood; relations with other children at school and with teachers, information of school record and adjustment at school; relations with fellow workers and friends as an adult; working record, leisure interests; age at attraction to boys, sexual identification, sexual relations in general, marriage and adoption.

All probands and controls aged 16+ were asked to fill out Maudsley Personality Inventory as described in *Chapter 13*.

Information of the school performances of probands and controls was obtained from the relevant schools.

Information of admission to psychiatric hospitals in Denmark for probands, controls, siblings and parents was collected from the Danish Psychiatric Central Register.

The interviews were made during the years from 1971 to 1973, and the manuscript was finished and submitted for publication March, 1975.

Chapter 3

CYTOGENETIC EXAMINATION

The cytogenetic examination was made at the Kennedy Institute, Copenhagen, by one of the authors (G.D.), who had also made the previous cytogenetic examination, before 1970, when the probands had originally been diagnosed as cases of Turner's syndrome.

Several of the available banding techniques were used and skin cultures were made in 15 cases as shown in *Table 3*. A more detailed report of the results of the cytogenetic examination will be published elsewhere by *Dahl et al.* (1977).

The number of cells analysed varied from 20 to 199: 20 to 29 cells were analysed in 4, 30 to 39 cells in 17, 40 to 59 in 15 and above 59 cells were analysed in 9 cases (*Table 3*).

The differences between skin and blood cultures are shown in Table 3.

There were some discrepancies in the percentage of mosaic cell lines between blood and skin cultures, but none of the differences was significant (P>0.05). It is seen that three cases (Nos. 1, 15 and 25) had mosaics with 45,X/46,X,i(Xq) in blood and 46,X,i(Xq) in skin, two (Nos. 30 and 34) had 45,X/46,X,i(Xq) in blood and 45,X in skin. One (No. 9) had 45,X/46,X,i(Xq) in blood and 45,X in skin.

The only significant differences between the results from skin and blood cultures were, however, found in cases No. 15 (P (Fisher) = 0.0014), No. 25 (P (Fisher) = 0.0040) and No. 30 (P (Fisher) = 0.0201).

The information procured by making chromosome analysis on skin cultures was thus not very remarkable; in the three cases with sigificant differences between skin and blood cultures, mosaicism was established by blood culture, but not in skin culture. The possibility of mosaicism in skin culture was, however, not excluded in these three cases by the analysis of 20, 30 and 20 cells, respectively, as seen in *Table 3*.

Table 4 shows the distribution of karyotypes, 21 (47 %) of the 45 probands had karyotype 45,X; 45,X/46,XX was found in two cases. Mosaicism with iso-chromosome X was found in 9 cases (20 %), 2 of them (Nos. 20 and 32) had dicentric isochromosome in part of their cells as seen in Table 3.

Deletion of X chromosome material in some of the cells was found in two cases, one had deletion of the distal part (q26) of the long arms as well as duplication of part of the long arms (q13q26), one had interstitial deletion of part of the short arms (p22p11) as well as deletion of part of the long arms (q11).

.

Karyotypes and number of cells analysed in blood and skin cultures

Number of cells Karyotype Skin Blood Karyotype 20 50 5:46, X; i(Xq) 20 50 5:46, X; i(Xq) 21 33 B: 45, X/46, X; i(Xq) 22 33 B: 45, X/46, X; i(Xq) 23 B: 45, X/46, X; i(Yq) (q13q26) 23 B: 45, X/46, X; del(X)(q26), dup(X)(q13q26) (q13q26) 23 B: 45, X/46, X; del(X)(q26), dup(X)(q13q26) (q13q26) 23 B: 45, X/46, X; del(X)(q26), dup(X)(q13q26) (q13q26) 24 B: 45, X/46, X; del(X)(q10, 0) (q13q26) 30 15 S: 45, X/46, X; del(X)(q11) 30 15 S: 45, X/46, X; r(X) 30 15 S: 45, X/46, X; r(X) <td< th=""><th></th><th></th></td<>		
kin Blood 20 50 33 33 8 17 8 17 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33 33	Karyotype	Percentage
0 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2		cell line
17 33333 50 8 150 1773335 10 33333 50 8 150 1773335 11 33333	X,i(Xq)	
17 33 33 30 20 15 0 17 33 33 35 17 33 33 30 20 20 17 33 33 35 17 30 30 30 20 20 17 30 20 17 30 30 20 17 30 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20	X/46, X, i(Xq)	- -
17 33 33 30 20 15 0 17 33 33 17 33 30 15 0 15 0 17 33 33 17 4 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17	X/46,X,?i(Y)(pter→a11::a11→nter)/?del(Y)(a11)	94 20
17 33 33 30 5 5 8 17 34 17 33 33 30 5 5 8 15 0 17 34 17 33 33 30 5 5 8 15 0 17 34 17 30 5 5 8 15 0 15 17 34 17 30 5 5 8 15 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17	X/46, XX	¢00 د
8 37 8 17 17 30 50 80 15 17 33 33 33 17 30 17 4 17 4	X	36
8 17 5 0 15 33 33 33 33 33 50 55 9 50 55 9 17 17		r
0 20 5 80 15 33 33 50 33 33 33 30 17 30 33 30 33 30 33 30 33 30 33 30 33 30 30 30 30 30 30 30 30 30 3	X/46.X.del(X)(a26) dum(X)(a13a26)	2
0 20 17 30 33 33 0 55 80 17 30 39 37 30 50 80	X/46, X, del(X)(a26), dup(X)(a13a26)	15
0 15 33 33 30 25 17 30 30 30 50 33 33 30 20 17 30 30 20 30 20 20 17	X	35
5 80 3333 3333 333 333 333 333 333 333 333	۲/46.XX	1
17 30 33 30 50 80	X/46, XX	17
) 50 33 33 33 33 30 30 30 30 30 30 30 30 30		50
29 33 33 33 33 30 33 30 33 30 30 30 30 30	X/46,X,?del(Y)(a11)	, `
0 50 33 33 33 30 30 30 30 30 30 30 30 30 30		0
30 33 33 30 30 30	(/46.X.r(X)	• 1
30 33 33 33 30 33 30 30 30 30 30 30 30 3	۲/46.X.r(X)	16
37 39 30 17		10
39 30		
30		•
17	(Xrd)	ı
17	(146. X)	,
B: $46, X, i(X)$		<u>60</u>
	(i(Xa)	ı
		·

ø
culture
d skin
and
blood
in
analysed
cells
of
number
and
Karyotypes

Percentage in/second		, 13		(q11) 10*	20/		·		1	. 1	73			ı	Ţ	,	30		ı	r) 20/62		ı	- 11	
Karyotype		B: 45,X/46,X,?del(X)(p22p11)del(q11)	B: 45,X/46,X,i(Xa)	B: 45 , X/46, X, $2i$ (Y)(pter $\rightarrow a11$:: $a11 \rightarrow pter$)/ $2del(Y)(a11)$	B: 45 , X/46, X, i(Xq)/46, X, i(X)(ater \rightarrow p11::p11 \rightarrow ater)	B: 45,X	B: 45,X	B: 45,X	B: 45,X	S: 46,X,i(Xq)	B: 45,X/46,X,i(Xq)	B: 45,X	B: 45,X	B: 45,X	B: 45,X	S: 45,X	B: 45,X/46,X.i(Xq)	S: 46,X,i(Xq)	B: 46,X,i(Xq)	B: 45 , X/ 46 , X, i(Xq)/ 46 , X, i(X)(qter $\rightarrow p11$.:: $p11 \rightarrow qter$)	B: 45,X	S: 45,X	B:45,X/46,X,i(Xa)	C. 45 V/45 V
Number of cells analysed in cultures of	Blood	30	30	50	30	25	30	29	50	30		54	38	50	30	20		33		49	50	36		
Numbei analy cultu	Skin	•	,	,	ı	ı	,	,	1	30		,		r	J	20		20		•	т	30		
Age		6	12	12	52	12	13	14	29	27		20	16	53	53	27	i	22		21	16	16		00
Case No.		17	<u>8</u>	19	20	$\frac{1}{21}$	22	23	24	25		26	27	28	29	30	2	31		32	33	34		1

	Percentage	cell line	40	18 35		5 11 1 18	
Karyotypes and number of cells analysed in blood and skin cultures	Karyotype		B: 45,X/46,X,inv(Y)(p11q11) S: 45,X/46,X,r(X)	B: 45,X/46,X,r(X) B: 45,X S: 45,X	B: 45,X B: 45,X/46,X,r(X) B: 45,X S: 45,X/46,X,r(X)	B: 45,X/46,X,r(X) B: 45,X B: 45,X B: 45,X/46,X,i(Xq) B: 45,X	The percentage of cells with a presumptive isochromosome Y or deleted Y. The only significant differences between karyotypes from skin and blood cultures were found in case No. 15: P (Fisher) = 0.0014 , No. 25: P (Fisher) = 0.0046 , No. 30: P (Fisher) = 0.0201 .
Karyotyl	Number of cells analysed in cultures of	Blood	20	30 28	30 30 33 80	48 20 30 6	lls with a p ifferences b ner) = 0.001
	Numbe analy cultu	Skin	66	10	- - 20		tge of ce ificant d 5: P (Fish
	Age		26	15 14	18 24 29	26 12 35 19	ercenta ily sign No. 1;
	Case No.		36	37 38	39 40 11	44 43 45 45	* The percentag The only signif in case No. 15:

Table 3 of cells and works in 1

Chromosome constitution

Karyotypes	Probands
45,X	21
45,X/46,XX	2
*45,X/46,X,i(Xq)	9
45,X/46,X,del(X)(q26),dup(X)(q13q26)	1
45, X/46, X, ?del(X)(p22p11)del(q11)	1
45,X/46,X,r(X)	. 4
45,X/46,X,inv(Y)(p11q11)	1
45, X/46, X, ?del(Y)(q11)	1
$45, X/46, X, ?i(Y)(pter \rightarrow q11::q11 \rightarrow pter)/?del(Y)(q11)$	2
46,X,i(Xq)	2
46,X,del(Xq)	1
Total	45

* In two cases 50 and 73-per cent, respectively, of the isochromosome X were dicentric.

45, X/46, X, r(X) was found in four probands (9%). Two probands had a cell line with presumptive isochromosome of Y chromosome from p-terminal to q11 as well as a cell line with presumptive deletion Y at q11. One proband had a cell line with deletion Y at q11, and another proband had a cell line with a pericentric inversion of a Y chromosome. There were thus, altogether, four cases with a cell line with Y chromosome material of a different kind, giving a frequency of 9 per cent.

There were two probands with 46,X,isochromosome X in all cells, and one proband with 46,X,deletion Xq.

The variation in chromosome constitution was remarkable and greater than that found in cases of Turner's syndrome in previous studies. This variation appeared after the repeated cytogenetic examination with further analysis of cells, usually more than 30 cells, and by the use of banding techniques; this changed the karyotype in 12 of the 45 probands.

The results of the present study indicate that repeated chromosome analyses with more than 30 cells analysed as well as with the use of banding technique might change a considerable number of previous karyotypes in women with Turner's syndrome.

Karyotypes of probands, neither wishing to participate in the one-week clinical examination, nor in the psychiatric-psychological examination, and of patients found in the prevalence study of Turner's syndrome in Danish institutions for the mentally retarded as well as in Danish psychiatric hospitals, are shown in *Table 5*. One of the 45 probands (No. 12) was included among the

patients found in the prevalence of Turner's syndrome in psychiatric hospitals, and one (No. 41) was included among the patients found in the prevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded. There were thus 68 women with Turner's syndrome in these three studies, including the six probands who had not wished to participate in the study.

Table 5

Karyotypes of probands who did not wish to be examined, patients with Turner's syndrome in Danish psychiatric hospitals and institutions for the mentally retarded

Karyotypes	Probands who had not wished to participate in the study	Patients found in the preva- lence study in institutions for the men- tally retarded	Patients found in the preva- lence study in psychiatric hospitals
45,X 45,X/46,X,i(Xq) 45,X/46,XY 45,X/46,XX 45,X/46,X,r(X) 45,X/46,X,r(X) 45,X/46,X,r(X) 45,X/46,XX/47,XXX 46,X,t(X;X)(p21;q13)	4 - - 1 - 1	4 1 1 1° 2 1	- 5* - 1 - 2
$(Xqter \rightarrow Xp21::Xq13 \rightarrow Xq$ Total	qter) <u>-</u> 6	1	

° One of the 45 probands (No. 41)

* One of these five is included among the 45 probands (No. 12)

Chapter 4

EDUCATION, OCCUPATION, ACTIVITY, RESIDENCE, MARITAL STATE, SEXUAL RELATIONS, WAY OF DRESSING, GENDER ROLE-IDENTITY, ADOPTION OF CHILDREN, MENTAL STATE IN RELA-TION TO KARYOTYPE AND ASSOCIATION BETWEEN TURNER SIGNS AND MENTAL STATE

a. Education

Table 6 shows the distribution of school education for all probands and their sisters who had left school. As seen in the Table there was no significant difference in school education between the probands and their sisters. Thirty-nine per cent of both groups had either the school-leaving examination of a Danish »realskole« or university entrance examination, and there was no difference in the frequency of those who left school in the 7th, 8th, 9th or 10th class.

Stage of leaving school	Probands	Sisters
7th form	5	4
8th form	3	8
9th form	4	8
10th form	5	2
Leaving examination of a »realskole«	8]	12)
University entrance examination	$\binom{3}{3}$ 39 %	$\left\{ \begin{array}{c} 12\\2 \end{array} \right\} 39\%$
Total	28	36

Table 6

School level of probands and sisters who had left school

Tables 7 and 8 show that there was no significant difference in school level between probands, matched sisters and controls with 50, 57 and 50 per cent of the three groups, respectively, who got secondary or high school education, and 83, 87 and 75 per cent of the three groups, respectively, who got more than the 7 years' compulsory school education.

Of the 19 probands still attending school at the time of the examination, 6 (32 %) were at a school for secondary or high school education, compared with 47 per cent of their sisters. The total number of girls receiving secondary or high school education in Denmark was, in 1965, 67,151 out of 367,483 girls (18 %).

School level of probands, matched sisters and controls who had left school

School leaving level	Probands	Sisters	Controls
7th 8th 9th 10th School-leaving examination	2 1 1 2	2 1 2 1	2 - 1 1
of a »realskole« University entrance examination	$\binom{4}{2}$ 50 %	$\binom{7}{1}$ 57 %	$\left(\begin{array}{c}1\\3\end{array}\right)$ 50 %
Total	12	14	8

Table 8

School level of probands, matched sisters and controls

School level at the time of examination	Probands	Sisters	Controls
1st - 7th 8th 9th 10th »Realskole« Grammar school	$\begin{array}{c}3\\1\\2\\3\\6\\4\end{array}$ 53%	$ \begin{array}{c} 2\\ 1\\ 3\\ 1\\ 9\\ 3 \end{array} $ 63 %	$ \begin{bmatrix} 7 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ 5 \end{bmatrix} 40\% $
Total	19	19	15

Our findings indicate that girls with Turner's syndrome as well as girls with short stature, primary amenorrhoea and normal chromosome constitution attain an educational level similar to that of their sisters and the level which could be expected in their environment.

School work

Eighty-three per cent of the 19 probands worked conscientiously and diligently at school, compared with 28 per cent of their matched sisters (P (Fisher) = 0.002) and 50 per cent of the controls.

Special difficulties in school subjects of probands, matched sisters and controls

·	Probands	Sisters	Controls
Special difficulties in arithmetic and mathematics Special difficulties in language subjects	8	3	3
No special difficulties	10	15	11
Total	19	19	15

The differences are not significant

Table 9 shows that 42 per cent of the girls with Turner's syndrome had difficulties in arithmetic, compared with 16 and 20 per cent of their sisters and controls, respectively; the difference is not significant. Difficulties in language subjects were unusual in all three groups.

Girls with Turner's syndrome are usually described as remarkably conscientious and hard-working by their teachers as well as by their parents and other informers. The finding of similar traits in the controls might indicate that such personality traits are associated with short stature and not preliminary genetically determined by lack of X chromosome material. It might to a certain extent be a compensation mechanism due to short stature. On the other hand, mosaicism with a small percentage of cells with lack of X chromosome material in the controls cannot be ruled, and the above mentioned personality characteristics might to a certain extent be genetically determined due to lack of X chromosome material.

Difficulties in arithmetic were not significantly increased when comparing the small groups in the present study, but there were indications that such difficulties were actually more common in girls with Turner's syndrome than in their sisters and controls, and some of the girls with Turner's syndrome were extremely poor at arithmetic.

It was, however, evident that special attention to such difficulties by the teachers and the parents with pedagogical efforts to overcome them, usually were successful.

It is important that teachers and parents to girls with Turner's syndrome as well as the girls themselves are told about the tendency to difficulties in arith-

metic and the possibilities to overcome them to the extent that such girls may choose science line in college.

Attitude towards school

Table 10 shows that 84 per cent of the probands liked going to school, compared with 47 and 67 per cent of the sisters and controls, respectively.

The distribution of the attitude towards going to school for the sisters and controls corresponds well to what was found in a study of 1,488 unselected Danish school girls, 55 per cent of whom liked to go to school, 35 per cent had nothing against it, and 10 per cent did not like it ($\mathscr{O}rum$ (1973)).

Table 10

Attitude towards school of probands, matched sisters and controls

Attitude towards school	Probands		Sisters		Controls	
	Total	%	Total	%	Total	%
Liked to go to school Nothing against it Did not like it	16 2 1	84 11 5	9 7 3	47 39 16	10 4 1	67 27 7
Total	19		19			···—·—.

The differences are not significant.

Teased at school

Table 11 shows that 84 per cent of the girls with Turner's syndrome were teased at school, compared with 10 per cent of their sisters (P (Fisher) = 0.0001) and 73 per cent of the controls.

Thirty-four of all the 45 probands had been teased at school, 7 of whom quite severely. Most of the other 27 said that teasing did not really bother them very much or not at all, they were able to answer back, and they considered the teasing more as friendly remarks from the other children. There were, however, a few girls with Turner's syndrome who had been teased considerably and had suffered quite a lot from it.

The reason for teasing the probands and controls was mainly short stature and, in some cases, also obesity; girls with obesity and short stature were always teased.

Tat	le	11
Teased	at	school

Teasing	Prob	Probands		Sisters		Controls	
	Total	%	Total	%	Total	%	
Teased considerably	3	16	1	5	6	40	
Teased	13	68	1	5	5	33	
Not teased	3	16*	17	90*	4	27	
Total	19		19		15		

* (P (Fisher) = 0.0001).

It was evident that the way the parents and teachers reacted to the teasing had a great effect on the extent to which the probands were affected by the teasing.

The impression gained from the study is that teachers, who were aware of the problem, and who were interested in making the other children in the class accept the girl with short stature without teasing her, could do so quite successfully.

The finding of a remarkably high frequency (83 %) of girls with Turner's syndrome who liked to go to school shows that the teasing in most cases did not interfere seriously with their adjustment at school.

b. Occupation

The educational and occupational profiles of the probands and controls, who had left school, are shown in *Tables 12 and 13*.

Table 12 Education and occupation of probands

Case No.	Age	Education and occupation
1		University entrance examination at 18. Language course in England, 3 months. Correspondence school, 3 years' study.

Working as a correspondent at the time of the examination.

School-leaving examination of a »realskole« at 17. 6 Clerical apprenticeship, 31/2 years. Clerk, 10 years. 19 9th class at 18. 8 Working at home, 1 year. Domestic servant, 1 year. Draper's apprentice, 5 months. Bookbinder's apprentice, 3 months. Applying for a training course as youth leader at a recreation centre, or occupational therapist. 9 19 School-leaving examination of a »realskole« at 17. Proprietor of a kennel for Grand Danois dogs from the age of 16. Folk high school, 5 months. Domestic servant, 6 months. Attending a school of domestic science at the time of the examination. 10 22 10th class at 17. Junior clerk, 2¹/₂ years. Clerk, 6 months. Domestic servant, 4 months. Nursing home attendant, 1 year. Obstetric clinic attendant, 6 months. Restaurant employee, 6 months. Kindergarten attendant at the time of the examination. Planning to become an infant school teacher. School-leaving examination of a »realskole« at 17. 11 24 Higher commercial diploma, 2 years. Could not manage a clerical apprenticeship. Rehabilitation centre, 4 months. Sheltered clerical employment. 12 36 School-leaving examination of a »realskole« at 17. Clerical apprentice, 3¹/₂ years. Clerk, 21/2 years. Housewife from the age of 23. 14 24 9th class at 16. Clerical apprentice, discharged after 3 months. Youth school, 6 months. Clerical apprentice, 3 years. Clerk in the customs service, 1¹/₂ years. Clerk in a bank, 1¹/₂ years. Clerk in an insurance company, 1 year. 15 38 8th class at 15. Rehabilitation attempt in office and bookbinding work, 3 months. Home for the disabled learning to sew, 2 years. Disability pension from the age of 19. 6 30 School-leaving examination of a »realskole« at 17.

- 16 27 9th class at 16. Clerical apprentice, 3¹/₂ years. Clerk, 6 years.
- 19 24 10th class at 17. Clerical apprentice, 3^{1/2} years. Clerk, 3 years.
- 20 25 9th class at 16. Youth school, 5 months. Domestic servant, 3 years. Bookseller's apprentice, 1 month, was discharged on account of short stature. Children's nurse attendant, 7 months. Rehabilitation workshop, 3 months. Factory work, 2¹/₂ years. Would like to train as a children's nurse.
- 24 29 7th class at 14.
 Babysitter, 1 year.
 Unoccupied, 1 year.
 Factory work, 1 year.
 Rehabilitation.
 Sheltered factory work, 5 years.
 Unoccupied, living with her parents, 4 years.
 Disability pension, 4 years.
- 25 27 8th class at 15.
 Working in a grocery store, 10 months.
 Domestic servant, 4 years.
 Kitchen worker in a day nursery, 5 years.
 Kitchen worker in an institution for the mentally retarded, 6 months.
 Would like to become a nursery attendant.
- 26 20 University entrance examination at 18.
 Studying French and Russian at the university, 2 years.
 Is planning to become a grammar school teacher.
- 28 23 School-leaving examination of a »realskole« at 17. Clerical apprentice, 2^{1/2} years. Commercial school with English and German correspondence, 2 years. Clerk, 3 years.
- 29 23 8th class at 15. Apprentice in the department of a store, 4 years. Clerk, 5 years.
- 30 27 School-leaving examination of a »realskole« at 17. Apprenticeship in a bank, 2¹/₂ years. Bank assistant, 6 years. Bank school, 1 year.

Corresponding course in banking, 2 years. Authorized course of English, 2 years. At present studying law at the university. Got dispensation from the university entrance examination.

- 31 22 10th class at 18.
 Folk high school, 6 months.
 Kindergarten attendant, 1 year.
 Training as a children's nurse, 3 years.
- 32 21 9th class at 16. Bookbinding apprenticeship, 1 year. Bookbinder, 4 years.
- 35 28 School-leaving examination of a »realskole« at 17. Clerical apprenticeship, 10 months. Training as a children's nurse, 1¹/₂ years. Children's nurse, 3 years. Clerk, 4 years.
- 36 26 8th class at 15.
 Youth school, 6 months.
 School for handicapped, 3 months.
 At home without paid occupation, 3 years.
 Bookbinding in a sheltered rehabilitation workshop, 5 years.
- 39 18 10th class at 17.
 Domestic servant, 6 months.
 School of domestic science, 10 months.
 Is planning to train as a nursery attendant.
- 40 24 8th class at 16. Youth school, 6 months. Rehabilitation centre, 3 weeks. Disability pension from the age of 18.
- 41 29 Normal school till the 5th class at 12. School for the mentally retarded till 18 (IQ = 76). School of domestic science for the mentally retarded, 2 years. Machinist in a private dressmaker's workroom, 7 years. Disability pension from the age of 24.
- 42 26 University entrance examination at 19. Studied French and philosophy at the university, 2 years. School for medical secretaries, 1 year. Medical secretary, 3 years.
- 44 35 School-leaving examination of a »realskole« at 17. Clerical apprenticeship in the customs service, 3 years. Clerk in the customs service, 15 years.
- 45 19 7th class at 14.
 Working at home, 1 year.
 Domestic servant, 6 months.
 Rehabilitation school, 10 months.
 Clerical apprenticeship, 1¹/₂ years.

Education and occupation of controls

Case No.	Age	Education and occupation
102	24	9th class at 16. Domestic servant, 5 months. Folk high school, 5 months. Night course, leaving examination of a »realskole«, 2 years. Laboratory assistant course, 5 months. Kindergarten attendant, 5 months. University entrance examination, 2 years. Studying psychology at the university at the time of the examination.
103	25	7th class at 14. Domestic servant, 6 years. Machinist, 5 years. Private day nursery.
104	27	University entrance examination at 18. Studying Russian at the university.
105	24	7th class at 14. Domestic servant, 7 years. Domestic help, 3 years.
110	17	10th class at 17. Rehabilitation workshop. No plans concerning future occupation.
113	21	7th class at 14. Domestic servant, 1 year. Ladies' hairdresser's apprentice, 3 years. Ladies' hairdresser, 2 years.
114	22	School-leaving examination of a »realskole« at 17. Training as a technical assistant, 6 months. Working as a technical assistant, $1^{1/2}$ years. Studying to become a constructional engineer, $2^{1/2}$ years.
115	21	University entrance examination at 18. Studying law at the university, 1 year. Working as an unskilled labourer, 6 months. Student at a folk high school.

Table 14 shows that the distribution of occupation of the probands and their sisters, who had left school, was very similar. The most common occupation was clerk or secretary, this occupation was held by 43 and 42 per cent of the two groups, respectively. The frequency of probands without skilled training was the same as for their sisters.

The two probands, who studied at the university, were studying languages and law, respectively, and the sister was studying pharmacy.

Seven sisters and no probands were employed as shop assistants and hair dressers' assistants; these two occupations are most probably rather distressing for girls with growth retardation as customers will tend to make jokes and remarks or will not wish to be served by persons who are short of stature and who appear considerably younger than their age.

Table 14 Occupation of probands and sisters who had left school

Occupation	Probands	Sisters
Attending a domestic science course	2	
Commercial school pupil	2	-
University degree student	-	2
In Holy orders	2	1
Correspondent	-	1
Clerk or secretary	1	1
Bookbinder	12	15
X-ray assistant	2	-
Children's nurse	÷	1
	2	3
Shop assistant	•	4
Ladies' hairdresser	-	3
Unskilled labourer	4	5
Disability pensioner	3	5
		-
Total	28	36

(The five probands aged 18+, who refused to be examined, were correspondent, librarian, kindergarten teacher, unskilled labourer and disability pensioner).
Table 15

Occupation of probands, matched sisters and controls who had left school

Occupation	Probands	Sisters	Controls
Folk high school pupil	-	_	1
Attending a domestic science course	1	-	-
Commercial school pupil	-	1	-
Studying to become		-	
a constructional engineer	-	-	1
University student *	· 1	1	2
Correspondent	1 .	-	-
Clerk or secretary	6	7	-
Ladies' hairdresser	-	1	1
Bookbinder	1	-	-
Model	-	1	· _
Unskilled labourer	1	3	3
Disability pensioner	1	-	-
Total	12	14	8

* The proband in this group was studying French, the sister pharmacy and the two controls psychology and Russian, respectively.

As seen in *Table 15* there was no remarkable difference in the type of occupation of the probands, their matched sisters and the controls.

Our findings of no remarkable difference between probands and sisters in type of occupation correspond to our findings of no significant difference in the level of education between these two groups.

Plans of occupation for probands still at school

The probands still at school were asked about their plans for future occupation. Nine of the 16 wished to train for something that had to do with children: Children's nurse, kindergarten teacher or teacher of children at primary school as seen in *Table 16*. Librarian, physician, occupational therapist and teacher of domestic science were also among the wishes of the 16 girls.

Table 16

Plans of occupation of probands still in primary or secondary school

Case No.	Ag	e Plans of occupation
2	15	Teacher – nurse. Her physician has warned her against her wishes of becoming a physician or a nurse, he thinks she is too handicapped for these two occupations on account of her short stature. She has now ideas of becoming a laboratory assistant.
3	11	Nurse – something which has to do with children.
4	14	Something which has to do with children – teacher. Her plans are to get a university degree in Danish and then take further training to become a librarian.
8	19	Occupational therapist.
9	19	Teacher of domestic science.
10	22	Infant school teacher.
13	15	No plans.
22	13	Kindergarten teacher – nurse.
23	14	Physician.
27	16	Children's nurse.
33	16	Kindergarten teacher or a teacher.
34	16	Children's nurse.
37	15	Nurse – children's nurse – veterinary nurse.
38	14	Occupational therapist.
39	18	Veterinary nurse – nurse.
43	12	Actress – children's nurse – kindergarten teacher.

It was characteristic of the girls with Turner's syndrome, compared with their sisters that they nearly all loved children; already at a very young age, they were said to have been very good and responsible when looking after small children.

They were generally described as hard-working, conscientious and obliging with a good and stable mood, well-liked by everybody and often in request in

_

their neighbourhood for babysitting and for giving a hand in shops and homes.

Advisers, such as parents, teachers, physicians and elder siblings often advised against the probands' wishes of becoming a physician, teacher, nurse or the like by referring to the handicap of short stature for such professions. There are no reasons for advising girls with Turner's syndrome against any special profession, and one should definitely not advise against any profession by referring to their short stature as a handicap. Short stature is wrongly often equalized with poor strength and endurance, but there is no indication of such a connection in girls with Turner's syndrome.

It is our experience from the present and previous studies of girls with Turner's syndrome that they should be supported in reaching their goals as far as education and occupation are concerned, irrespective of their stature and chromosome aberration.

In girls with Turner's syndrome coupled with considerable mental immaturity and feelings of insecurity, and in girls with a low intelligence level it is, however, of great importance to give advice and support when choosing the occupation and type of training for which they seem best fitted. Very careful rehabilitation for girls in need of rehabilitation is very important as for instance in case No. 11 in the present study. No. 40 is an example of a mentally very immature girl with Turner's syndrome who was not given sufficiently careful instructions and support during the too brief attempt at rehabilitation. She ended as a disability pensioner. There is, however, no doubt that better rehabilitation could have led to satisfactory employment.

If good information, advice and treatment and in some cases special education and training are given, it is our experience that no girls with Turner's syndrome need to become disabled. The main causes of disability, if present in girls with Turner's syndrome, are usually of environmental nature.

c. Activity

The level of activity was evaluated from information given by the proband and her mother or sister as well as from information supplied by the schools. If information derived from several sources indicated that the probands had been very active and more active than her siblings as a child, the term »very active« was used. If the proband appeared to have been normally active and on a level in accordance with her siblings, the term »active« was used; activity level below that of her siblings and below the activity to be expected in her environment, was recorded as »below normal activity«.

There was no significant difference in the level of activity between probands, sisters and controls (*Table 17*), but there was a tendency to a somewhat lower level of activity for the probands, compared with sisters and controls as 5 of the 19 probands (26 %) had a low activity level, compared with 1 of 19 of the sisters (5 %) and 1 of 15 controls (7 %), and only 5 per cent of the probands had a high

level of activity, compared with 26 per cent of the sisters and controls, respectively.

Table 17				
Level of activity during childhood				

Activity	Proba	Probands		Sisters		Controls	
	Total	%	Total	%	Total	%	
High level of activity Normal level of activity Low level of activity	1 13 5	5 68 26	5 13 1	26 68 5	2 12 1	13 80 7	
Total	19		19		15		

The differences are not significant.

Four of the total 45 probands had a high level of activity (8.8 %), 24 a normal level (53.3 %) and 17 a low level of activity (37.7 %).

d. Residence

Table 18 shows that residence with parents, husband, boy friend or alone was very similar for the probands and the controls with 42 and 44 per cent living with husband or boy friend, respectively, compared with 80 per cent of the sisters living with husband or boy friend.

Two of the seven probands aged 18+, who were living alone, did so in an apartment in the same building as their parents, while the others were living in the same city and in the immidiate vicinity of their parents.

Table 18

Residence of probands, matched sisters and controls aged 18+

	Proba	Probands		Sisters		Controls	
Residence	Total	%	Total	%	Total	%	
Living with parents Living with husband	- 4	33	3	20	2	22	
or boy friend	5	42	12	80	4	44	
Living alone	3	25	-	-	3	33	
Total	12		15		9		

The differences are not significant.

Table 19

Residence of all probands and sisters aged 18+

Residence	Probands		Sisters	
Residence	Total	%	Total	%
With parents With spouse or boy friend Alone	12 10 7	41 35* 24	5 23 4	16 72* 13
Total	29		32	

* (P (Fisher) = 0.0071).

Table 19 shows all probands and sisters aged 18+; 41 per cent of the probands were living with their parents, compared with 16 per cent of the sisters, and 35 per cent of the probands were living with husband or boy friend, compared with 72 per cent of the sisters (P (Fisher) = 0.0071).

There is no significant difference between probands and controls concerning residence, but the frequency of sisters living with parents is lower, and the

frequency of sisters living with husband or boy friend is significantly higher than for the probands.

These differences are accounted for in the following chapter concerning marriage.

e. Marital state

The distribution of marital status among the probands, sisters and controls is shown in *Table 20*. The frequency of those married, cohabiting and divorced was 42 per cent for the probands and 44 per cent for the controls, compared with 80 per cent for the sisters.

Marital status	Prob	Probands Sisters		ers	Controls	
	Total	%	Total	%	Total	%
Single Married Cohabiting Divorced	$\left.\begin{array}{c}7\\4\\1\\-\end{array}\right\}$	58 42	$\left.\begin{array}{c}3\\6\\5\\1\end{array}\right\}$	20 80	$\left.\begin{array}{c}5\\3\\1\\-\end{array}\right\}$	56 44
Total	12		15		9	

 Table 20

 Marital state of probands, matched sisters and controls aged 18+

The differences are not significant.

Table 21

Marital state of all probands and sisters aged 18+

	Proba	ands	Sisters		
Marital status	Total	%	Total	%	
Single	21	72*	9	28*	
Single Married	8	28°	20	63°	
Divorced	-	-	3	9	
Total	29		32		

* (P (Fisher) = 0.0012). ° (P (Fisher) = 0.0126).

Table 21 shows that 28 per cent of all probands aged 18+ were married, none was divorced, compared with 63 per cent married and 9 per cent divorced among their sisters (P (Fisher) = 0.0126). The cohabitation figure is not known among all sisters and is thus omitted in this table.

We found no difference in marital status between probands and controls, but a significantly lower frequency of marriages among the probands, compared with their sisters.

Girls with Turner's syndrome marry later than their sisters, and this also seems to be the case for girls with normal chromosome constitution, growth retardation during childhood and primary amenorrhoea, but no other signs of Turner's syndrome.

Cohabitation is most probably rather unusual for women with Turner's syndrome; in Denmark at the time of the present investigation divorce, too, seems to be rare.

Later marriage for probands and controls is most probably due to several factors, e.g. short stature, retardation in development of secondary sexual characteristics, retardation in development of sexual libido and, to some extent, possibly retardation in mental maturation also. Feelings of sexual insufficiency may to a certain extent be due to lack of information about the fact that the lack of gonadal development does not carry the implication of reduced sexual libido and potency.

Proper hormone treatment as well as good information about the development of sexual libido and ability to have normal sexual relations in spite of infertility given at a sufficiently early age are of great importance for the development of a normal sexual relationship with men.

f. Sexual relations

Fifteen of the 28 probands aged 18+ had never had sexual intercourse, 10 had good sexual relations, and 3 had problems.

Table 22 shows the comparison between probands, sisters and controls. There was no significant difference between probands and controls concerning sexual relations, but the number of sisters with good sexual relations was 87 per cent, compared with 50 and 44 per cent of probands and controls, respectively.

L	able	22	

Sexual relations of probands, matched sisters and controls aged 18+

	Prob	Probands		Sisters		Controls	
	Total	%	Total	%	Total	%	
Never intercourse Good sexual relations Problems	5	42 50	2 13	13 87	2 4	22 44	
in sexual relations	1	8		-	3	33	
Total	12		15	······	9		

The differences are not significant.

In respect of sexual relations, there was no significant difference between probands with karyotype 45,X and those with other karyotypes.

Of the 28 probands aged 18+, 13 had had their first sexual intercourse between the ages of 15 to 31; 10 of these 13 had good and stable sexual relations with no special problems. One had only had intercourse a couple of times, and two had dyspareunia complaining of narrow vagina. One proband, who was mentally retarded, was very scared about having coitus with her boy friend with whom she was cohabiting, and coitus was interfemoral only.

Our findings indicate that, in comparison with their sisters, the age at first sexual intercourse is higher in women with Turner's syndrome as well as in women with growth retardation, primary amenorrhoea and normal karyotype.

Problems concerning sexual relations were found more frequently among the probands and the controls than among the sisters of the probands; such problems were usually not very severe. Only one of the four controls and Turner probands with problems concerning their sexual relations had severe compli-

cations as described in case history No. 41.

When girls with Turner's syndrome are told that they lack normally developed ovaries and have very few chances of giving birth to a child, it is of great importance that they are also told that this aberration, as well as the fact that they need hormone treatment to get satisfactory secondary sexual characteristics, does not indicate any deficiency in respect of their sexual libido, potency and ability to love.

They should be told at a sufficiently early age that they can develop a normal sexual life, marry and adopt children even though their sexual maturity most probably will take place somewhat later than for their sisters and girl friends and usually not till after the cyclic hormone treatment has been started.

It has come out in the present study that most girls with Turner's syndrome have been told that they cannot have children, and that they do not produce ovas and need hormone treatment to develop secondary sexual characteristics and menstruation, but they have usually not been told that they are normal women as far as the ability to love and live a normal sexual life is concerned. This information is also of importance to give to parents of girls with Turner's syndrome; they are often afraid that their daughters will not be able to develop as normal females and not be able to have a normal sexual and married life. Some mothers told that they feared their daughter might become Lesbian due to her lack of ovaries and lack of sex chromosome material. Such misunderstandings on the part of the parents may have a severely traumatic effect through their behaviour towards their daughters with Turner's syndrome, and it is important that parents are as properly informed of all aspects of the development of their daughter with Turner's syndrome as the girls themselves.

g. Way of dressing

Sixty per cent of the girls with Turner's syndrome wore dresses at the interview, compared with only 17 per cent of the sisters. The dresses of the probands were often very feminine; 36 per cent of the probands wore slacks, compared with 61 per cent of the sisters; only 4 per cent of the probands were in jeans, compared with 22 per cent of the sisters.

The jewellery worn by the probands was nearly always very feminine, more so than the jewellery worn by the sisters. Thin gold neck chains with a small heart or medallion and thin gold bracelets were typical of the jewellery worn by the probands.

There was a greater variety in the type of jewellery worn by the sisters, and it was less delicate and less feminine in type. There was no difference in the amount of jewellery worn by the probands, compared with their sisters.

The feminine way of dressing and the jewellery worn by girls with Turner's syndrome support the clinical impression that these girls usually appear very feminine in their taste, feelings and general behaviour as has also been stressed by other authors and is further discussed in the following chapter dealing with gender role-identity.

h. Gender role-identity

Attempts to distinguish between different types of deviant sexual behaviour have led to the term »gender role« (Hampson & Hampson (1961) and Hampson (1964)). According to these authors, gender role refers to all those aspects of a person's behaviour and attitudes which serve to disclose the person as having the status of a boy or a man, a girl or a woman. Gender role is one of several components of sex. (According to Money, Hampson & Hampson (1957) and Hampson & Hampson (1961), these components are: Chromosomal sex, internal anatomic sex, external anatomic sex, hormonal sex, sex of assignment and rearing and gender role-identity).

»Gender-identity« is the sex a person accepts, irrespective of gender role. Stoller (1964 a, b, c, 1965) formulated the concept of »core gender identity« for the feeling of »I am a male« or »I am a female« as distinguished from »gender role« for a masculine or feminine way of behaving.

Gender role-identity in girls with Turner's syndrome

Gender role-identity was definitely female in all probands. They had participated in the usual types of girl's games and interests, some of them continued to be interested in playing with dolls somewhat later than their sisters. Most of them loved small children. They were already as children eager to take care of babies in their neighbourhood, and they were considered very good and responsible babysitters. They were very affectionate and had a considerable need for physical contact with their parents.

It was characteristic of them that they were usually more feminine and more neatly and prettily dressed than their sisters with very feminine jewellery; furthermore, their appearance and behaviour during the interview and in the ward, where they spent a week for examination, was always very feminine.

Our findings correlate with previous studies of gender role-identity, e.g. *Ehrhardt et al.* (1970) and *Theilgaard* (1972) who both concluded from their studies that girls with Turner's syndrome were unequivocally feminine in the gender role and gender identity.

Parents, and especially mothers, are often afraid that their daughter with lack of X chromosome material may not become a »real girl«. It is important that they are told that girls with Turner's syndrome usually tend to become even more feminine than their sisters.

i. Adoption of children

Two of the eight probands, who were married, had adopted a child, to one permission for adoption had been granted, to one permission for adoption had been refused, one had sent in an application for permission, and two were planning to apply. One had never considered applying as she was convinced that her application would be turned down on account of her physical handicap of congenital hip disorder.

It was our impression from the psychiatric examination that, with a single exception, all of the married probands were capable of becoming good mothers to whom permission to adopt a child should be granted. Their marriages were good and stable, they were well adjusted in marriage as well as in work, and they lived in comfortable circumstances. They were responsible and conscientious women with strong maternal instincts, they loved children, and in one case only were there signs of mental illness.

The short stature of girls with Turner's syndrome as well as the minor physical aberrations should be no obstacle to adoption. Girls with Turner's syndrome are usually endowed with qualities that make them well-fitted for becoming adoptive mothers, but not seldom they are discriminated against by the adoption authorities on account of their short stature, of their chromosome aberration and occasionally also on account of mental immaturity. In a few cases of Turner's syndrome, mental immaturity is so pronounced that the advisability of granting permission for adoption may be questioned, but such girls will usually not apply at all. It appears in the present study that those who were planning to apply, or who had already applied, for permission to adopt a child were qualified to receive it.

Psychiatrists, psychologists, social workers and others who examine applicants for the adoption af a child usually have too little knowledge of the effect of the chromosome aberration found in Turner's syndrome; this lack of knowledge may easily lead to the conclusion that chromosome aberrations lead to aberrations in personality and intelligence development as well as to difficulties in social adjustment. More knowledge of the personality development in girls with Turner's syndrome would be of great importance for those with whom the decision for or against permission of adoption rests.

k. Occupation, school performance, behaviour and sexual life in relation to karyotype

The distribution of occupation was very similar for those with karyotype 45,X and those with other karyotypes as seen in *Table 23*, and there was no difference in the distribution of school education between the two groups (*Table 24*).

Table 23Occupation in relation to karyotype

Occupation	Probands with 45,X	Probands with other karyotypes
Unskilled labourer	_	
Disability pensioner	2	4
Bookbinder	2	1
Correspondent	-	2
Clerk or secretary	-	1
Children's nurse	5	7
	1	1
Student of domestic science	-	2
University undergraduate	1	$\overline{1}$
Total	9	19

Table 24

School education in relation to karyotype Probands who had left school

Stage of leaving school		Probands with 45,X	Probands with other karyotypes
7 - 8 9 - 10 School leaving examination		4 3	4 5
of a »realskole« University entrance examination	*	7	. 5
Total		14	14

School level, school working capacity and difficulties in special subjects were similar in the two groups. There was no significant difference between the two groups concerning attitude towards school and relations with teachers and other children or with regard to behaviour at school.

Half of the 24 probands with other karyotypes had a low activity level, compared with only 24 per cent of those with 45,X, but the difference is not significant.

Half of the probands with 45,X as well as half of the probands with other karyotypes aged 18+ had never had sexual intercourse, and 1/3 of each group had good sexual relations.

A study of the case histories reveals no remarkable differences between girls with Turner's syndrome and 45,X in all cells and those with a cell line having additional X or Y chromosome material.

The girls with 45,X/46,XX had in no way fewer physical or mental signs of Turner's syndrome.

The proband lacking only part of the long arms of X was not significantly different from the probands with isochromosome long arms X lacking the short arms or from the Turner girls with 45,X in all their cells.

I. Association between clinical Turner stigmata and mental aspects

There was no association between the presence of pterygium colli or cubitus valgus and aspects such as intelligence, school education, occupation, social adaption, marital status, sexual life or mental illness. Nor was there any association between pterygium colli or cubitus valgus and stature.

• ,

Chapter 5

FERTILITY, HORMONE TREATMENT, STATURE AND WEIGHT, CLINICAL SIGNS OF TURNER'S SYNDROME

a. Spontaneous menstruation in women with Turner's syndrome

Weiss (1971) studied a girl with karyotype 45,X, who had normal secondary sexual characteristics and normal menstruation from the age of 15. Ovarian biopsy showed primary oocytes and primitive follicles.

Weiss (1971) mentioned that several authors have found infants with 45,X with germ cells and primordial follicles (Carr et al. (1968), Frøland et al. (1963), Conen & Glass (1963), Court Brown et al. (1964), Bove (1970)).

Lindsten (1963) found occasional menstrual discharge in 10 out of 49 adult patients with Turner's syndrome aged 16+, 5 had irregular menstruation for longer periods.

McDonough et al. (1971) found menstruation in three girls with Turner's syndrome, and *Stafford et al.* (1973) studied a 29-year-old girl with karyotype 46,X,i(Xq), she had a grossly normal ovary on one side, in which was found a well developed Graafian follicle lined with a granulosa layer and a theca interna. She had had a spontaneous menstruation period at the age of 19.

The literature contains some 20 examples of females with Turner's syndrome who menstruated fairly regularly as reviewed recently by *Weiss* (1971) and *Lieber & Berger* (1973).

Table 25

Menstruation in women with Turner's syndrome

Case No.	Karyotype	Menstruations
1	45,X/46,X,i(Xq)	2-3 times before the age of 18
15	45,X/46,X,i(Xq)	From the age of 15 to 21
16	46,X,i(Xq)	3 times at the age of 15
39	45, X/46, X, r(X)	2 times at the age of 15
211	45,X/46,XX/47,XXX	*From the age of 16 to 34

* No. 211 gave birth to a boy at the age of 21.

Table 25 shows that 5 of the 51 women with Turner's syndrome aged 15 + and examined in the present study had had spontaneous menstruation (10%), 1 of them from the age of 15 to 21, 1 from age 16 to 34 and in 3 menstruation had occurred from 1 to 3 times. None of these five girls had 45,X in all cells as was otherwise found in 41 per cent of the total group; the differences are, however, not significant (P (Fisher) = 0.0659). The frequency of spontaneous menstruations among those with other karyotypes than 45,X was 17%.

b. Women with Turner's syndrome giving birth to children

Singh & Carr (1966) demonstrated that the gonads of early 45,X embryos appear normal by both macroscopic and microscopic examination with primordial germ cells and pregranulosa cells up to the third month of intrauterine life.

The 45,X female is most probably anatomically and histologically normal at the early stages of gestation and undergoes atrophy and disappearance af the follicles over periods of time that vary from individual to individual; and due to these findings streak gonads should most probably not be included in the definition of Turner's syndrome as also stressed by *Philip & Sele* (1976).

There are several reports of females with a karyotype similar to our patient with 45,X/46,XX/47,XXX, who have given birth to children as surveyed by Giraud et al. (1970), and two patients with karyotype 45,X/46,XX have given birth to children (Bomers-Marres (1966) and Kava & Klinger (1968)). Lieber & Berger (1973) studied a woman with karyotype 45,X/46,XX who had an abortion performed at her own request.

Bishun et al. (1964) described a woman with karyotype 45,X/46,XX who had repeated spontaneous abortions of malformed foetuses, and *Predescu et al.* (1969) studied a woman who had four spontaneous abortions, and who gave premature birth to a child with presumptive Down's syndrome.

Mackay et al. (1971) reported pregnancy and childbirth in a 30-year-old woman with karyotype 45,X/46,XX with 66 per cent cells having the karyotype 45,X. She had occasional spontaneous menstruation from the age of 15 to 19. At the age of 30, after cyclic hormone treatment she was given three periods of Clomiphere 100 mg daily for five days in each period. The first two treatment periods produced satisfactory menstrual bleeding, but the monophasic basal temperature curves indicated the absence of ovulation. A third treatment period was subsequently administered, and for 16 days after the end of the therapy the basal temperature remained unchanged. Eight weeks later it was evident that she was pregnant. She had a Caesarean section performed at the 37th week of gestation due to preeclamptic toxaemia, and she delivered a female baby weighing 1,300 grams at birth. The child's progress was complicated by the development of a pulmonary distress syndrome, but when mother and child were finally discharged, they were both well. Recent literature surveys by *Gilboa & Rosenberg* (1975) and *Reyes et al.* (1976) reveal 54 pregnancies in 22 women with a cell line of 45,X as well as a cell line 46,XX or 47,XXX.

Six women with karyotype 45,X have given birth to seven children (Bahner et al. (1960), Nakashima & Robinson (1971), Grace et al. (1973), Groll & Cooper (1975), Lajborek (1976) and Philip & Sele (1976)). The woman with Turner's syndrome described by Groll & Cooper gave birth to two children. The woman described by Lajborek (1976) gave birth to a child with Down's syndrome.

Among 60 pregnancies reported in 28 women with Turner's syndrome 18 were spontaneous abortions (33 %), 3 malformed foetuses among 4 stillbirths. Twelwe of the 36 liveborn children (33 %) had some physical abnormalities, 3 of them had Down's syndrome (8 %) and 5 had a 45,X cell line (13 %). Ascertainment bias most probably plays a certain role as background for these high frequencies concerning physical abnormalities and chromosome aberrarations, but pregnant Turner-women should be offered prenatal chromosome examination.

Lieber & Berger (1973) drew attention to the fact that in previous reports of fertile females with karyotype 45,X or 45,X/46,XX, the signs associated with the Turner phenotype appeared, except for short stature, to be either minimal or entirely absent. Lieber & Berger (1973) concluded that it would seem advisable to inform such patients that they were potentially capable of conceiving and possibly of having a normal child, or to ensure that unwanted conception does not occur in such patients.

One of the 51 females with Turner's syndrome aged 15+ (No. 211) with karyotype 45, X/46, XX/47, XXX in the present study got a child, a boy who died at the age of 3 months of pyloric stenosis. This woman had had spontaneous menstruations till the age of 34.

Parents of girls with Turner's syndrome, especially those with chromosome mosaicism, and the girls themselves should be told that there is a chance of menstruating spontaneously and hence a possibility of becoming pregnant.

Information given in this way is correct and not nearly so psychotraumatic as to be told that spontaneous menstruation and pregnancy are definitely not possible.

They should never be told that they have no ovaries or no ovas, rather that their ovaries do not function normally, and that hormone treatment is most probably necessary to produce menstruation and to give a normal development of secondary sexual characteristics. They should be urged to apply for the adoption of a child as soon as they marry, and such an application should be supported.

c. Oestrogen treatment

Twenty-five of the 29 probands aged 18+ had received cyclic oestrogen treat-

ment (in nearly all cases the oestrogen treatment was supplemented with gestagen). None of the 45 probands had been given androgen treatment. Eight of the 25 had been given cyclic oestrogen treatment from the age of 14 to 16 (32%), 14 from the age of 17 to 19 years (56%) and 3 after the age of 20 (12%). Hormone treatment was discontinued in 11 of the 25 for reasons varying from case to case as may be seen in *Table 26*. Swelling of feet and legs was the main cause in two cases, obesity in one, nausea in one and anorexia nervosa in one. In three it was not possible to specify any reason for the discontinuation og hormon treatment. Three were not interested in having menstruation when it did not carry with it the possibility of becoming pregnant.

	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
Proband No.	Age at beginning of hormone treatment	Age of dis- continuation of hormone treatment	Causes of discontinuation of hormone treatment
$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 12\\ 14\\ 15\\ 16\\ 19\\ 24\\ 31\\ 35\\ 36\\ 44\\ \end{array} $	17 20 19 32 16 17 15 18 17 19 17	17 34 21 36 25 23 26 22 27 20 19	Swelling of feet and legs Anorexia nervosa Obesitas Unknown cause Unknown cause Not interested in having menstruation Swelling of feet and legs Unknown cause Not interested in having menstruation Not interested in having menstruation Not interested in having menstruation Nausea

Table	26
Cyclic hormone treatment	which was discontinued

Two of those, who had stopped taking hormones, said that they had felt considerably better during hormone treatment, but there was no definite evidence of any beneficial effect of oestrogen hormone treatment on sexual libido, mental maturity or mental and physical health in any of the cases we studied.

It is of importance not to start cyclic hormone treatment before the maximum growth of stature has been attained as hormone treatment tends to stop growth of stature by precocious epiphyseal closure.

Information to girls with Turner's syndrome as well as to their parents of this fact as well as of the effects and possible side-effects of hormone treatment is of great importance.

The cyclic oestrogen treatment, which was started before the age of 17 in 8,

after the age of 20 in 3 and not at all in 4, should most probably ideally have been started between the age of 17 and 19 in all cases and not only in 56 per cent as it was the case in the present group.

Some physicians stress the importance of producing menstruation and secondary sexual characteristics at the same age as in other girls and use this as the main indication for beginning treatment as early as between 14 and 16 years of age as it was done in 32 per cent in the present group. It is, however, our experience that girls with Turner's syndrome, who usually have delayed mental maturity development, do not reach the maturity level of other girls aged 14 to 16 till after the age of 16, and also from a psychological point of view it thus seems advisable to wait with cyclic oestrogen treatment till between the age of 17 and 19.

The effect of cyclic oestrogen hormone treatment is normal menstruations as well as normal development of secondary sexual characteristics. Hormone treatment may have some effect on mental maturation and sexual libido, but the psychological effect of the occurrence of menstruation and the development of secondary sexual characteristics is indication enough for hormone treatment.

Side effects, as mentioned in the present study, need not usually lead to the discontinuation of hormone treatment as these may, in general, be eliminated by a change of hormone preparation or method of administration.

At the time of the interview from 1971 to 1973 we advised all probands aged 18+ to try cyclic oestrogen-gestagen hormone treatment again in order to check whether it had any beneficial effect on their general conditions and sexual libido.

Since the interviews of the probands from 1971 to 1973, we have, however, become aware of some reports concerning endometrial cancer of the uterus in women with Turner's syndrome as surveyed by Nielsen & Sørensen (1977). A total of nine such cases has been reported (Sirota et al. (1975), Canlorbe et al. (1967), Robert & Wells (1975), McCarroll et al. (1975), Wilkinson et al. (1973), Cutler et al. (1972), Dowsett (1970) and Scott (1967)).

The mean age of these nine women was 30 years, compared with an expected mean age of 55 at the time of diagnosing endometrial cancer of uterus in the general female population. Seven of the nine cases were given oestrogen treatment only, and two were given oestrogen-gestagen treatment. The hormone treatment had been given from 5 to 20 years with an average duration of 9 years. All nine were, however, given synthetic oestrogen preparations, diaethylstilboestrol or stilboestrol.

Cutler et al. (1972) made a histological endometrial examination of 24 women with Turner's syndrome who had been given oestrogen treatment for 5 years or more. Two had endometrial cancer of the uterus, and one was a doubtful case.

These findings do not prove a causal relationship between oestrogen treatment and the endometrial cancer of the uterus in women with Turner's syndrome, but on the background of a possible association we believe that one might consider only to give oestrogen-gestagen treatment for a few years until satisfactory development of secondary sexual characteristics has taken place. Another reason to hesitate to give long-term oestrogen treatment is the finding discussed in *Chapter 13* concerning a poorer cognitive performance found in probands given long-term oestrogen treatment, compared with those not treated or given treatment during a shorter period of time.

However, if one considers continuous oestrogen treatment to be of importance in certain cases, it should always be given as a combined oestrogengestagen treatment, and regularly histological endometrial examination should be made, and the findings of cystic glandular hypoplasia should lead to discontinuation of the treatment.

Oestrogen hormone treatment af girls with Turner's syndrome should be initiated at and followed up at endocrinological or gynaecological clinics possessing the requisite experience of such treatment.

A systematic psychiatric-psychological evaluation of the effects on the mental state of continuous and sufficient oestrogen hormone treatment of girls with Turner's syndrome has as yet not been made. Such investigations are called for.

The question of androgen hormone treatment in order to increase stature is discussed in a special section in connection with stature.

d. Height and weight

Birth length and weight

The mean weight of the 45 probands at birth was 2,878 grams with 95% confidence limits 2,734 - 3,023 which was significantly lower than the mean weight of 3,280 grams with 95% confidence limits of 3,262 - 3,298 grams among 4,895 newborn Danish children with normal karyotypes (*Friedrich & Nielsen* (1973) and *Nielsen & Sillesen* (1975)) (*Table 27*) (P < 0.01).

Table 27	
ength and weight at birth for the 45 probands and 4,895 unselected Danish children	Length

	Mean weight in grams	95 % confidence limits	K-S Dmax	Mean length in cm	95 % confidence limits	K-S Dmax
Probands $(n - 45)$	0.000					
(n = 45) Controls	2,878	2,734-3,023	0.09	49.1	48.3-49.9	0.15
(n = 4,895)	3,280	3,262-3,298	0.05	50.7	50.6-50.8	0.09

The mean length at birth for the probands was 49.1 cm with 95% confidence limits of 48.3 - 49.9 which was significantly shorter than the mean length of 50.7, 95% confidence limits 50.6 - 50.8, for the 4,895 children with normal karyotypes as seen in *Table 27* (P < 0.01).

Birth length and weight below the expected level for children with Turner's syndrome correspond with previous findings. Children with aneuploid sex chromosome as well as autosomal abnormalities in general have birth weight and also often birth length below the expected as found by *Chen et al.* (1971, 1972) and recently reviewed in a survey by *Barlow* (1973). According to *Barlow* the cause of decrease in birth weight in children with aneuploid sex chromosome aberrations might be a retardive effect of heterochromatic chromosomes on cell division. This hypothesis could, however, hardly account for decreased birth weight in girls with Turner's syndrome, karyotype 45,X.

Genetic imbalance with excess or lack of chromosome material might, however, influence nidation and foetomaternal conditions in general and thus lead to a lower birth weight.

The finding of a decrease in urinary oestriol excretion in mothers carrying a child with Down's syndrome or Edward's syndrome (*Jørgensen & Trolle* (1972) and *Blumenthal & Variend* (1972)) indicates that at least certain chromosome aberrations reduce the foetomaternal endocrine activity.

According to Jørgensen & Trolle (1972) this might be due to insufficient nidation of the chromosome defect ovum.

Height and weight during childhood

The controls were presented by Andersen et al. (1974), they comprise 5,500 randomly selected Danish girls aged 7 - 18 years.

Fig. 1 shows that 14 of the 20 girls with karyotype 45, X were below the third percentile at all ages till the age of 12, and all but 2 till the age of 18.

Fig. 2 shows that 8 of the 12 girls with more than one X in all or part og their cells or Y chromosome material in part of their cells were below the third percentile for normal girls till the age of 12, and all from 12 till 18 years of age.







Fig. 2 Height of 3 Turner probands with Y material in part of their cells in relation to percentile distribution of 5,500 Danish girls aged 7-18 years.



The difference in growth development between the girls with 45, X in all their cells and the girls with more sex chromosome material in all part of their cells is not significant. As seen in *Fig. 2*, one of the three girls with Y chromosome material in part of their cells had height measurement below the third percentile till the age of 18. The group is, however, small, and the difference compared with the 45, X group is not significant.

The weight in relation to height was above the 50th percentile of normal girls in all but one with a height of 130 cm or above. The only girl with weight slightly below the 50th percentile level was No. 19 with karyotype 45,X/46,X,?i(Y)(pter \rightarrow q11::q11 \rightarrow pter)/?del(Y)(q11). Thirteen girls had weight measurements above the 97th percentile at one or more measurements above height 130 cm.

The highest frequency of girls with weight above the 97th percentile was found in those with more than one X in all or part of their cells (67 %), compared with only 29 per cent of those with karyotype 45,X, and none of the three girls with Y chromosome material in part of their cells had height measurements above the 97th percentile level.

The mean height with standard deviation and the 95% confidence limits for probands aged 7 to 15 are shown in *Table 28* and the mean \pm SD in *Fig. 3*. The height of the majority of girls with Turner's syndrome is below the normal third percentile. The difference between the mean height and the normal third percentile increases gradually from approximately 3 cm at the age of 7 to 12 at the age of 15. The 95% confidence limits are below the normal third percentile from age 7 to 15.

Table 28Height and weight of probands with Turner's syndrome
from the age of 7 to 15

weight in kilograms						
Age	Mean	SD	95 % confidence limits			
7	20.2	2.8	19.2-21.3			
8	22.9		21.4-24.3			
9	25.2	4.4	23.5-26.9			
10	27.0	4.6	25.1-28.9			
11	30.1		28.1-32.2			
12	33.8	6.8	31.0-36.7			
13	35.4	6.4	32.8-38.0			
14	39.6	8.3	36.0-43.3			
15	42.1	9.1	37.7-46.5			
	Н	eight in cm				
7	110.7	4.2	109.1-112.3			
8	115.6		113.8-117.4			
9	118.4		116.6-120.3			
10	122.3	5.1	120.2-124.4			
11	125.9	5.3	123.9-127.9			
12	130.4	6.1	127.8-132.9			
13	133.0	5.6	130.7-135.2			
14	137.1	5.7	134.6-139.5			
15	139.3	5.5	136.7-141.9			
	$7 \\ 8 \\ 9 \\ 10 \\ 11 \\ 12 \\ 13 \\ 14 \\ 15 \\ 7 \\ 8 \\ 9 \\ 10 \\ 11 \\ 12 \\ 13 \\ 14 \\ 14 \\ 15 \\ 11 \\ 12 \\ 13 \\ 14 \\ 14 \\ 15 \\ 14 \\ 15 \\ 10 \\ 11 \\ 12 \\ 13 \\ 14 \\ 10 \\ 11 \\ 12 \\ 13 \\ 14 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 10$	$\begin{tabular}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	AgeMeanSD720.22.8822.93.8925.24.41027.04.61130.15.51233.86.81335.46.41439.68.31542.19.1Height in cm7110.74.28115.64.89118.44.910122.35.111125.95.312130.46.113133.05.614137.15.7			

Weight in kilograms



Fig. 3 Mean ± SD for height, weight and mean growth acceleration for the 45 Turner probands in relation to the distribution of 5,500 Danish girls aged 7-18



Fig. 3 Mean \pm SD for height, weight and mean growth acceleration for the 45 Turner probands in relation to the distribution of 5,500 Danish girls aged 7-18

`

The pubertal growth spurt was lacking as also shown in *Fig.* 5 with the mean growth in cm per year which varied from approximately 4.5 to 3.5 cm per year from the age of 7 to the age of 11, compared with an expected growth rate varying from 5.5 to 6.9 in normal girls during this period as seen in *Fig.* 7.

The growth rate fell from 4.5 to 3 cm per year from the age of 11 to the age of 16, compared with a fall from 6.9 to 2.0 per year in normal girls during this period. *Fig.* 5 shows that the mean weight in relation to height was between the 90th and 97th percentile.

The retardation in body height growth in Turner's syndrome thus covers the whole growth period from foetal life to adolescence with a growth rate smaller than normal, especially after 8 years of age and with a decrease in pubertal growth spurt.

Prediction of final height

Table 29 shows the distribution of height for the 24 probands aged 20+. The range was from 138 to 158 cm with a mean of 146 cm.

There was no association between height and karyotype. The 8 girls with karyotype 45,X had a mean height of 148 cm, and the 16 with more X chromosome material and different types of mosaics or 46,X isochromosome X, 46,X ring chromosome X, had a mean height of 145 cm.

The two adult girls with Y chromosome material (isochromosome Y and pericentric inversion Y) in part of their cells were 149 and 153 cm tall, respectively. One girl with karyotype 45,X was 158 cm tall, and one with 45,X/46,X,del(X) was 156 cm tall.

Lindsten et al. (1973) showed that the final body height could be predicted from the time of eruption of the first permanent teeth with a residual standard deviation of 2.33 cm. The final body height in girls with Turner's syndrome could further be evaluated using only body height at the age of 8. Lindsten et al. (1973) calculated the final body height for 18 patients with Turner's syndrome and 45,X on the regression line for Y (final height) on H₈ (height at 8 years of age) (Y = 1.4163 H₈ - 13.8284).

We calculated the predicted height in probands aged 20+, on whom we had height measurement at the age of 8, according to the method used by *Lindsten et al.* (1973) according to the regression line of body height for 12 girls with Turner's syndrome (Y = 1.4163 H₈ - 13.8284) and found that the predicted height varied from the observed values from -3.5 cm to +9.9 cm with a mean of +2.1 cm. Only half of our cases were, however, girls with karyotype 45,X (*Table 30*), compared with all of the cases described by *Lindsten et al.* (1973). It is further questionable whether the measurement of height at the age of 8 as well as the measurement of final height was completely correct, and no conclusion can thus be drawn from this. From the findings by *Lindsten et al.* (1973) it

Table 29	
Height of probands aged 20-	F
n = 24	

Case No.	Age	Karyotype	Heigh in cm
1	21	45,X/46,X,i(Xq)	
6	30	45, X/46, X, del(X)(q26), dup(X)(q13q26)	140
10	22	45,X	156
11	24	45,X/46,X,r(X)	158
12	36	45,X	138
14	24	46, X, del(Xq)	152
15	38	45,X/46,X,i(Xq)	150
16	27	46,X,i(Xq)	131
19	24	45, X/46, X, ?i(Y)(pter \rightarrow q11::q11 \rightarrow pter)/?del(Y)(q11)	141
20	25	$45, X/46, X, i(Xq)/46, X, i(X)(qter \rightarrow p11::p11 \rightarrow qter)$	153
24	29	45,X	141
25	27	45,X/46,X,i(Xq)	144
26	20	45,X	150
28		45,X	148
29	23	45,X	146
30	27	45,X/46,X,i(Xq)	148
31	21	46,X,i(Xq)	150
32	21	$45, X/46, X, i(Xq)/46, X, i(X)(qter \rightarrow p11::p11 \rightarrow qter)$	137
35	28	45,X/46,X,inv(Y)(p11q11)	151
36	26	45, X/46, X, r(X)	149
40	24	45,X	151
41	29	45, X/46, X, r(X)	150
42	26	45,X	138
44	35 4	45,X/46,X,i(Xq)	138 146
lean			
ange			146
	onfide	ence limits	137-158
			143-148

appears that the method described of final height prediction of girls with Turner's syndrome during childhood either due to body measurement at the age of 8 or time of eruption of the first teeth are very valuable, and they should be used when studying the possible effect of androgen hormone treatment of girls with Turner's syndrome and human growth hormone.

e. Androgen treatment

Ray et al. (1965) found that treatment with Oxandrolone in doses of 0.25 mg per kg per day to children with Down's syndrome during a two-year-period gave a highly significant final increase in stature, compared with a control group. Danowski et al. (1967) used Oxandrolone in treatment of three children with

Table 30 Final height and predicted height ($Y = 1.4163 H_8 - 13.8284$) in probands aged 20+ in whom height at 8 years of age was known

Case Karyotypes No.	H ⁸	Х	Y pre-	Y pre- dicted dicted
1 +0,A,1(Aq)		138	137.7	+ 0.3
11 A5 V /A6 V "/V)		158	148.1	+ 9.9
$11 12, \Delta/40, \Delta, I(\Delta)$ $14 A6 V AaI(\nabla A)$		138	142.7	÷ 4.7
14 46 Y 1/V 2/		150	146.5	+3.5
15 VIA V 9:12		141	140.5	+ 0.5
$\gamma_{\mathcal{K}} \xrightarrow{40, \Lambda, \Pi} (\mathbf{I})(\text{pter} \rightarrow q_{11}::q_{11} \rightarrow \text{pter})/?\text{del}(Y)(q_{11})$		153	153.3	$\div 0.3$
28 45 X	110.5	148	142.7	+5.3
-		146	147.5	$\div 1.5$
1		150	149.0	+ 1.0
32. 45 X/46 X i/Yo/M6 V i/V/242 11 11		137	130.6	+ 6.4
42 45 X		151	144.8	+ 6.2
	-	38	139.4	$\div 1.4$

 $H_8 = Age at 8. Y = Final height.$

Turner's syndrome. Only one of them responded to the treatment with significant increase in growth; no remarkable side-effects were observed. At the beginning of the treatment, the three girls were at the ages of 13, 14 and 19, respectively; the doses were 10 to 40 mg Oxandrolone per day given in 2, 18 and 31 months, respectively.

Johanson et al. (1969) gave Fluoxymesterone in doses of 2.5 to 5 mg daily to 15 girls with Turner's syndrome starting from the age of 9 to the age of 18 and given during 18 to 32 months. Growth rates in cm per year increased from 1.0 to 4.3 cm with a mean of 3.3 cm to 4.1 to 8.1 cm with a mean of 6.6 cm per year during the first year of treatment.

There were, however, several side-effects of such treatment such as: Pedal oedema, varying degress of facial or generalized hirsutism, alteration in character of the voice, hoarseness, »cracking« or actual deepening, some virilization of the external genitals, slight rugation of the labia majora and hypertrophy og the clitoral foreskin, mild glandular breast or areolar development and serious dark-coloured breast secretion.

Lindsten et al. (1973) treated Turner girls with Nandrolone and compared the final height with the predicted height. While untreated girls were lacking a mean of 9.7 cm in reaching the predicted height, the Nandrolone treated girls lacked only a mean of 5.1 cm. The difference is significant (P < 0.05). In a personal communication *Lindsten* (1976) reports that he is still treating Turner girls with Nandrolone 25 mg intramuscular every two weeks during one and a half to two years. The side-effects are minimal, and it is the experience of *Lindsten* (1976) that this treatment increases the final height of Turner girls with approximately 5 cm corresponding to what was reported by *Lindsten et al.* (1973).

Rosenbloom & Frias (1973) treated nine girls with Turner's syndrome with Oxandrolone in doses of 0.075 to 0.125 mg per kilo body weight once daily during 4 to 34 months. They began treatment from the age of 9 to the age of 18. Pretreatment growth velocity varied from 0.5 to 3.8 cm per year with a mean of 1.8 cm per year. Treatment with Oxandrolone increased the velocity og growth to an average of 5.3 cm per year with a range of 2.1 to 8.7 cm per year. Osseous maturation progressed no more rapidly than chronologic age or height in any case. The only side-effect of Oxandrolone was a slight deepening of the voice in three of the nine girls.

In a short follow-up report, *Rosenbloom* (1974) confirmed the findings of a significant effect of Oxandrolone; 11 girls with Turner's syndrome treated with Oxandrolone had a mean fourfold increase in height velocity with a mean of 5.1 cm increase in predicted mature height during an average of 27 months' therapy. *Rosenbloom* (1974) mentioned that the dosage should not be increased above 0.125 mg Oxandrolone per kilo body weight per day – according to *Rosenbloom* the choice of anabolic steroid drug may be less important than the dosage used.

A survey of studies reporting on treatment of Turner girls with anabolic steroids has recently been made by Sørensen & Nielsen (1977) who concluded

that results obtained with the new anabolic steroids such as Nandrolone and Oxandrolone in low doses seem promising. Precocious epiphyseal closure seems to be avoided by low doses, and side-effects are only weakly expressed. It is further concluded by *Sørensen & Nielsen* (1977) that oestrogen treatment has a growth retarding effect, and it is recommended to postpone it till after one and a hal to two years of treatment with anabolic steroids and usually not before the age of 17 - 18.

Tzagournis (1969) treated three girls with Turner's syndrome with human growth hormone with no significant increase in final height, and *Tanner et al.* (1971) treated five girls with human growth hormone, they had an increase in height velocity from 2.9 cm per year to 3.9 cm, but this increase during treatment was almost entirely lost by posttreatment regulatory deceleration of growth, and it was concluded that human growth hormone had no significant effect on height growth in girls with Turner's syndrome.

Very little is known about the mechanisms behind the genetic regulation of body growth and development. One such mechanism might involve the secretion and/or the action of growth stimulating hormones. *Almquist et al.* (1963) found, however, that growth hormone in patients with Turner's syndrome was normal or high, and the short stature is thus apparently not related to the action of growth hormone.

Turner patients may secrete an altered growth hormone. The retarded growth in patients with Turner's syndrome may be due to peripheral subresponsiveness to the action of growth hormone (Almquist et al. (1963) and Fraccaro et al. (1960)).

Somatomedin, previously called sulphation factor, mediates or tranfers the effect of human growth hormone, sumatotropin, to the tissues. Preliminary studies have indicated that somatomedin concentration and somatomedin response are normal in girls with Turner's syndrome.

The results obtained by Johanson et al. (1969), Lindsten et al. (1973) and Rosenbloom & Frias (1973) indicate that androgen preparations like Decadurabolin and Oxandrolone increase growth rate and final height with a few cm with very few side-effects, whereas Fluoxymesterone had considerable side-effects.

If one to two years' treatment with Decadurabolin or Oxandrolone increase final height with an average of 4 - 5 cm in girls with Turner's syndrome, such treatment will be of great value as it is often a question of a few cm which determines whether the height reduction is psychotraumatic or not.

Two groups of girls with Turner's syndrome, matched as far as karyotype is concerned, should be studied. One group should be treated with Oxandrolone or Decadurabolin and compared with the untreated group as far as final height is concerned before any definite conclusion concerning the effect of Oxandrolone or Decadurabolin on final height in girls with Turner's syndrome can be drawn.

f. Clinical signs of Turner's syndrome

The results of the physical examination for Turner stigmata are shown in *Table 31*. Only some of the more common signs are included in the Table.

	Ta	ble	31	
Some clinical	signs	of	Turner's	syndrome

Clinical signs	Total	%	* F	our other studies of 23, 25, 55 and 57 probands
				Range in per cent
Low hair level Hypertelorism Strabismus Nystagmus Ptosis Epicanthus Pterygium colli Cubitus valgus Systolic cardiac murmur Aortic stenosis	5 3 2 5 5 17 27 9 2	$ \begin{array}{c} 11 \\ 7 \\ 4 \\ 11 \\ 11 \\ 38 \\ 60 \\ 20 \\ 4 \end{array} $	64-88 9 4-20 18-44 9-52 62-78 4-36	not reported in two studies not reported not reported in three studies not reported not reported in one study not reported in one study
Decreased hearing	11	24	5-49	not reported in two studies

* Haddad (1959); de la Chapelle (1962); Lemli & Smith (1963); Lindsten (1963).

Low hair level was found in 11 per cent, hypertelorism in 7 per cent, strabismus in 4 per cent and ptosis in 11 per cent. Pterygium colli was present in 38 per cent and cubitus valgus in 60 per cent. Systolic cardiac murmur was found in 20 per cent, aortic stenosis was found in 4 per cent and decreased hearing in 24 per cent. These frequencies correspond very well with what has been found in previous studies as seen in *Table 31*. Frequency of low hair level (11 %) and epicanthus (11 %) were, however, considerably lower than in previous studies as seen in *Table 31* in which the frequency range of low hair level was from 64 to 88 per cent and of epicanthus from 18 to 44 per cent. The definition of both these signs may, however, be quite controversial as may, however, also several of the other signs of Turner's syndrome such as hypertelorism, pterygium colli and cubitus valgus.

Ferguson-Smith (1965) made a review og 117 patients with karyotype 45,X and 38 patients with 45,X/46,XX and compared certain physical signs between the two groups. The only remarkable difference found was between the frequency of pterygium colli which was found in 54 per cent of the 117 patients and only in

16 per cent of the 38 patients with the cell line 46,XX. He did, however, also find a tendency to increase in stature in the girls with a 46,XX cell line as well as slightly lower frequencies of other Turner stigmata than pterygium colli in girls with a cell line 46,XX.

The only significant difference in physical Turner signs between the 21 probands with 45,X and the 24 with other karyotypes was found for pterygium colli where the frequency among those with 45,X was 52 per cent, while it was only 17 per cent among those with other karyotypes (P (Fisher) = 0.0255) (*Table 32*).

Karyotype	Pterygium colli		Deal
	Total	%	Probands total
45,X Other karyotypes	11 4	52* 17*	21 24
Total	15		45

Table 32Pterygium colli in relation to karyotype

(P (Fisher) = 0.0255).

These figures correlate well with the finding by *Ferguson-Smith* (1965) of 54 per cent with pterygium colli for Turner girls with 45,X and 16 per cent for those with a 46,XX cell line. We found cubitus valgus in 57 per cent of girls with 45,X and in 50 per cent of those with other karyotypes; there was no significant difference between any other stigmata than pterygium colli between the two groups of probands.
ELECTROENCEPHALOGRAPHIC EXAMINATION

Previous EEG studies of women with Turner's syndrome

Dumermuth (1961) made an EEG study of seven patients with Turner's syndrome. Three had hypersynchronous EEG aberrations, one of them with epilepsy, one had diffuse dysrhythmia, one had »passagere fortgeleitete rhythmen«, and two had a normal EEG. Lindsten (1963) made EEG studies of two patients with Turner's syndrome, one of them had an abnormal and the other a normal EEG. Gordinova & Verlinskaya (1966) found an increased frequency of 1.5-3/s delta waves in 34 patients with Turner's syndrome. Mellbin (1966) made an EEG study of four patients with Turner's syndrome found in a mental hospital, one had a mild non-specific abnormality in both temporal regions. One had mild paroxysmal abnormalities, slightly more pronounced in the right temporal region; one had a sharp-wave temporal focus in the left side. One had paroxysm activity af the sharp-wave type on the left hemisphere. Kihlbom (1969) found mild or moderate paroxysmal abnormalities in five of nine patients with Turner's syndrome. Poenaru et al. (1970) made an EEG study of 71 patients with Turner's syndrome, only 8 of whom had a normal EEG, three had EEGs significant for epilepsy. Poenaru et al. (1970) concluded that the EEG changes might be related to immaturity of the cerebral cortex or to disorders in the regulatory function of the mesencephalic reticular formation and to well known anatomical nervous anomalies.

Christodorescu et al. (1970) studied three women with Turner's syndrome in a psychiatric hospital. Electroencephalogram showed dysrhythmic bioelectrical activity with dominant slow rhythm 3-6 c/s in one, low voltage bioelectrical activity, dysrhythmic with slow, diffuse theta waves 4-6 c/s mixed with rare delta waves frequency 3 c/s in one, and in the third the occipital leads, predominantly on the right side showed sharp, sinusoidal theta waves and degraded spike-wave complexes were recorded.

Palm et al. (1973) made electroencephalographic studies of 52 women with Turner's syndrome and lack of X chromosome material.

Three of them had suffered from grand mal at the ages of 6, 12 and 15 years of age, respectively. Hypersynchrone activity was found in eight patients. Generalized irregular spike-wave activity was found in two. The authors found an overrepresentation of EEGs with low amplitude, diffuse beta and alpha-beta mixture, and they concluded that it might be due to mild diffuse brain aberra-

73

tions in girls with Turner's syndrome.

Frenkel & Zarubina (1973) made an electroencephalographic study of 32 patients aged 13 to 18 with Turner's syndrome and 29 patients of the same age group with hypophyseal nanism. They found: "That these two groups had opposite changes in cerebral electroactivity of the brain". There was a shift of the main EEG rhythms in the direction of slow frequencies in the hypophyseal dwarfs, whereas there was a tendency to rapid frequencies in patients with Turner's syndrome.

The authors concluded that there might be a stimulating effect on the electroactivity of the brain by the increased levels of gonadotropic and somatotropic hormones found in the patients with Turner's syndrome.

Brun & Sköld (1968) reported a case of Turner's syndrome who died from a cerebellar medulloblastoma. Brain autopsy showed disturbance in cortex cyto-architecture with abnormalities such as indistinct lamination and variations in the width of the molecular layer. The authors concluded that the cortex aberrations indicated mild disturbance of cell migration, presumably occurring late in the histogenetical period of brain development. The IQ of this patient was described as being in the lower end of the normal range, but it was mentioned that she did rather well at school.

Electroencephalographic examination in the present investigation

EEG examination was made in 39 of the 45 probands and the 11 women found in institutions for the mentally retarded.

Three of the 11 women in institutions have had epileptic seizures; in 2 cases, Nos. 61 and 62, they were grand mal seizures, and in No. 59 fits of remoteness with anxiety and vomiting, as well as fits of unmotivated aggression. All three have been treated with antiepileptic drugs.

The three women, who suffered from epileptic seizures, revealed irregular spike-and-wave complex at the occipital area on both sides at rest, and this was increased by photic stimulation. The other two women, Nos. 65 and 66, with EEG abnormalities, had also spike-and-wave complex bi-occipital, but only by photic stimulation. There were thus specific EEG abnormalities in 5 of the 11 women with Turner's syndrome and mental retardation. Unspecific slightly abnormal EEG was found in one patient (No. 67), borderline EEG in two and normal EEG in three of the 11 cases.

None of the 39 women with Turner's syndrome found outside institutions for the mentally retarded had epileptic seizures.

Electroencephalographic examination revealed normal EEGs in 15 (38 %), borderline in 15 (38 %), and slightly abnormal in 9 (23 %). Slightly abnormal EEG in the present study includes sharp waves, high voltage slow wave bursts and dysrhythmia (*Table 33*). It was of unspecific type in eight and specific in one.

Table 33 Electroencephalographic abnormalities

Case No.	Age Karyoty	pe Electroencephalographic abnormalities among the 39 probands examined
1	21 45,X/46,X	
8	19 45,X/46,X	
10	22 45,X	Slightly more low frequency 5-7 c/s activity than according to age. Slightly abnormal.
15	38 45,X/46,X,	i(Xq) Some sharp-waves diffusely occasionally appearing bilaterrally synchronously. Suspect for epilepsy.
27	16 45,X	Dominant activity 10 c/s with profusely 14-16 c/s activity, especially bi-occipital with greater amplitude in the right occipital area. Slightly abnormal.
31	22 46,X,i(Xq)	Dominant activity 9-10 c/s with rather too fast activity and low amplitude and some small sharp-waves diffusely. Slightly suspect for epilepsy.
36	26 45,X/46,X,	r(X) Dominant activity 10-12 c/s with fast activity diffusely which gives the curve a spike appearance. Slightly abnormal.
38	14 45,X	Unprovoked normal. Photostimulation provokes universal 4 c/s activity with spikes of 200 μ volt amplitude of $^{3/4}$ seconds duration. Slightly abnormal.
40	24 45,X	More fast activity than expected and sharp-waves diffusely. Slightly abnormal.
		Electroencephalographic abnormalities among the 11 patients found in institutions for the mentally retarded
59	25 45,X/46,XX	Bi-occipital posttemporal spike-waves complexes with 3-4 c/s activity with high amplitude and with spreading to the left parietal temporal region. The patient has epilepsy.
51	17 45,X/45,X,+	ace Left occipital and bi-occipital spikes and irregular spike and sharp-wave activity. The patient has epilepsy.
52	24 45,X/45,X,+	
5	63 45,X/46,X,i(Xq) Fast activity 14 c/s diffusely, bi-occipital amplitude greater over the right than over the left side, there are occipital spikes bilaterally. Slightly abnormal.

66	60	45,X	Occipital spike sharp-waves, more pronounced in the right side. Scattered 3 c/s activity occasionally extending to the right parietal area. Runs of sharp 8 c/s with amplitude up to 150μ V. Bitemporal paroxysm runs of 8 c/s sharp-waves and single spikes mainly from the left temporal area. Very suspect for epilepsy.
67	69	45,X/46,XX/47,XXX	Bi-temporo-occipital presumptive paroxystic 3-4 c/s activity with increased amplitude and scattered presumptive spike potentials. Photostimulation provokes 3 c/s spikes biocci- pital radiating bitemporally. Slightly abnormal.

Patients with 45,X in all cells had a slightly higher frequency of paroxysmal EEG abnormalities (specific and unspecific) (7 of 18, 39 %), compared with patients with karyotypes such as mosaics with a 46,XX cell line, isochromosome X or 46,X,ring X (2 of 21, 9.5 %). The difference was significant (P (Fisher) = 0.036).

Seventeen patients (46 %) had an increased amount (more than 50 %) of 14-18/s beta waves in basic pattern. This group comprised 13 patients with diffused beta waves and 4 with frontal dominant beta waves. Alpha wave was found with a mean frequency of 10.5/s, and 26 patients (67 %) had 10-11/s. An increase of theta wave to more than 50 per cent in basic rhythm was found in one patient only. Twelve patients (31 %) revealed spike, sharp wave or dysrhythmia during hyperventilation. Photic stimulation provoked EEG abnormalities in two of nine patients.

The frequency of EEG abnormalities in the present study is 23 per cent among the women with Turner's syndrome found outside institutions (one with specific and eight with unspecific slightly abnormal EEG), and 55 per cent among those found in institutions for the mentally retarded (five with specific and one with unspecific slightly abnormal EEG ($\chi^2 = 4.042$, P < 0.05).

Various types of EEG abnormalities have previously been reported in mentally retarded patients. *Dresler et al.* (1967) found 19 per cent of EEG abnormalities, including 12 per cent of 2-3/s spike-and-wave complex, and *Gibbs et al.* (1960) reported spike-and-wave complex in 9 per cent at rest in mentally retarded patients. However, specific abnormalities at the occipital areas such as we have found in mentally retarded women with Turner's syndrome, have not been observed in individuals with other types of mental retardation.

The characteristic findings in the present study of women with Turner's syndrome comprise 1) occipital dominant spike-and-wave complex or spike waves in 5 of the 11 patients who were mentally retarded (45 %) and in 1 of the 39 women with Turner's syndrome found outside institutions, 2) hypersensitivity to hyperventilation with spikes, sharp waves or dysrhythmia in 31 per cent of the cases, 3) an increased amount of 14-18/s beta waves in 46 per cent of the cases.

Our findings correspond to a certain extent with those found by Gordinova &

Verlinskaya (1966), Poenaru et al. (1970) and Frenkel & Zarubina (1973), but we found no loss of alpha waves as reported by Poenaru et al. in 46 per cent of the cases; quite contrary, we found normal alpha wave of 10-11/s and we could not confirm the finding by Poenaru et al. of a very high frequency of 89 per cent with EEG abnormalities in Turner's syndrome. The frequency of definite EEG abnormalities of 23 per cent found among women with Turner's syndrome outside institutions in the present study is most probably not significantly higher than the expected 12-15 per cent in the general population, but no suitable control group was available. The frequency of borderline aberrations found in 38 per cent might be higher than expected, but no conclusions can be drawn without having a suitable control group.

We do not find that there is evidence enough from EEG studies of women with Turner's syndrome to draw conclusions as done by *Poenaru et al.* (1970), who concluded the EEG changes found in Turner's syndrome might be related to immaturity of the cerebral cortex or to disorders in the regulatory function of the mesencephalic reticular formation and to well known anatomical nervous anomalies, or the conclusions drawn by *Palm et al.* (1973) that the EEG aberrations found in Turner's syndrome might be due to a mild diffuse brain aberration, nor do we agree with the conclusions drawn by *Frenkel & Zarubina* (1973) that there might be a stimulating effect on the electroactivity of the brain by the increased levels of gonadotropic and somatotropic hormones found in patients with Turner's syndrome.

We found no indication of parietal lobe EEG aberrations, but occipital lobe deficits as indicated by the EEG abnormalities with spike-and-wave complex in the occipital area found in the group with mental retardation in the present study might be associated with some of the neuro-cognitional deficits found by psychological tests in women with Turner's syndrome as mentioned in *Chapter 11*. Neuro-psychological investigation ad modum Luria as recently described by *Christensen* (1974) might be helpful to reveal possible occipital and parietal lobe deficits in women with Turner's syndrome, and we have planned to make such an investigation.

Previous studies by among others *Nielsen & Tsuboi* (1974) have indicated that EEG aberrations might be higher than expected in males with Klinefelter's syndrome and XYY syndrome. Women with Turner's syndrome function, however, as far as personality development and intellectual development are concerned, on the same level as their siblings and better than males with XYY or Klinefelter males, and contrary to what has been found in Klinefelter's syndrome and XYY syndrome there is no indication of any increased risk of mental illness in women with Turner's syndrome. A normal pattern of electro-encephalographic recordings, or at least a lower frequency, of aberrations than found in Klinefelter's syndrome and XYY syndrome on one hand and males with XYY or Klinefelter's syndrome on the other hand.

.7

DERMATOGLYPHIC INVESTIGATION

Dermatoglyphic studies of women with Turner's syndrome have previously been made by Uchida & Soltan (1963), Penrose (1963, 1967), Holt & Lindsten (1964), Forbes (1964), Pfeiffer & Kiera (1968), Saksena & Kumar (1968) and Polani (1971).

We have studied the dermatoglyphic patterns in 30 of the 45 probands with Turner's syndrome in order to compare dermatoglyphic patterns of cases with 45,X with those having more than one X in all or part of their cells. The group comprises 11 girls with karyotype 45,X and 19 with other karyotypes.

Dermatoglyphic findings in the 30 girls with Turner's syndrome have been compared with patterns in English female controls and a sample of 37 English girls with Turner's syndrome. Tests of significance have not been done as an allowance for ethnic differences, however small it might be, had to be taken into consideration concerning comparison of the Danish girls with Turner's syndrome with an English control group and the English girls with Turner's syndrome.

Patterns on the palms and soles were analysed according to the methods described by *Penrose & Loesch* (1969, 1970).

Dermatoglyphic studies in the present investigation

Fingers

The patterns on the finger-tips were usually large and contained fine ridges. Ridge counts were high, and the mean total finger ridge count was above the average for English female controls. It was rather similar on both Turner karyo-type groups, but greater in that consisting of patients with 45,X. The mean total finger ridge count was almost identical for both English and Danish Turners as shown in *Table 34*.

Palms

There was an excess of pattern on both thenar and hypothenar areas of the palms. As a consequence, pattern intensity was above the female average and triradii e, t" and t^{b} occurred with greater frequency than in English female

Table 34

Percentage frequencies of main dermatoglyphic traits in English and Danish cases of Turner's syndrome and in 100 unrelated English female controls: left and right soles taken together

		
	ζ,	12.5 5.0 10.0 2.0
Friradii	ź	28.1 25.0 33.3 9.5
Trira	Z	43.7 55.0 50.0 33.5
	e	9.4 43.7 - 9.4 43.7 - 10.0 50.0 (13.3 43.3 (13.3 43.3 (2.5 36.5 3
	<u>رک</u>	9.4 10.0 13.3 2.5
	Ű	37.5 55.0 46.7 19.5
Loops	î Î	15.6 30.0 15.5
	(H	43.7 50.0 43.3 33.0
	I	87.5 85.0 90.0 86.5
Origin		English Danish Danish English
Karyotypes of cases	of Turner's syndrome	45,X Other karyotypes (²)Controls

80

Table 35

Means and standard deviations of the a-b ridge count and percentage frequencies of main dermatoglyphic findings in Englihs and Danish cases of Turner's syndrome and in 450 unrelated English female controls: left and right hands taken together

Karyotypes of cases of Turner's syndrome	Origin	Mean a-b ridge count	S.D.	I	I ^r .	S.D. I I ^r H	Ή	H ^r	e	t'	t" tb	Pattern A-line intensity exit ()	A-line exit ()
45,X Other karyotypes (2) Controls	English Danish Danish English	$\begin{array}{c} 91.30 \pm 2.28 \\ 97.56 \pm 3.48 \\ 85.89 \pm 3.04 \\ 86.63 \pm 0.58 \end{array}$	13.85 8.3 10.45 9.1 12.87 2.6 10.52 4.2		$11.7 \\ 13.6 \\ 13.2 \\ 7.6 \\ 7.6 \\$	11.7 35.0 13.6 22.7 13.2 13.2 7.6 13.0	43.3 22.7 36.8 30.6	5.0 13.6 7.9 1.7	5.0 20.0 13.6 18.2 7.9 13.2 1.7 11.2	26.7 22.7 18.4 7.2	48.3 40.9 32.2	2.1 1.8 1.9 1.6	23.3 27.3 21.1 9.3

* This figure was obtained from data on 325 English female controls.

81

controls. The mean of the sums of the ridge counts of the left and right hands in the a-b interval (area between triradii a and b) was greater than in normal females.

The group with karyotypes other than 45, X, i.e. girls with more than one X in all or part of their cells did, however, not show this peculiarity, and the mean a-b ridge count was slightly lower than in female controls.

In both Turner karyotype groups, the A main line showed a tendency to exit on the radial side at the base of the hand. Similar traits were also observed in English girls with Turner's syndrome. The findings for all cases are summarized in *Table 35* showing a characteristic palm pattern of females with Turner's syndrome.

Soles

In the hallucal area the proximal loop \hat{I} and corresponding e triradius were seen more often in the Turner group, compared with the control group. The distal loop I was, more or less, as frequent as in normal females, but the associated f triradius was often placed at or near the thenar distal border of the sole. As a result, the distal loop I was usually large, and the ridge count from the f triradius to the core of this loop was frequently high (well over 35 ridges).

On areas II, III and IV, proximal loops were more common than in female controls, Zygodactyly occurred with greater frequency than in normal females, and this result agreed with the fact that triradii z, z' and z'' are usually associated with proximal loops \widehat{II} , \widehat{III} and \widehat{IV} . These findings were also observed in the English Turner group as shown in *Table 36*, and they are considered as being typical of Turner's syndrome.

Table 36

Means and standard deviations for total finger ridge count in English and Danish cases of Turner's syndrome and in English female controls

Karyotypes of cases of Turner's syndrome	Origin	No. of Cases	Mean total finger ridge count	S.D.
45,X Other karyotypes (♀) Controls	English Danish Danish English	37 11 19 825	$\begin{array}{r} 175.19 \pm \ 8.54 \\ 176.55 \pm 14.83 \\ 164.95 \pm 11.81 \\ 126.97 \pm \ 1.82 \end{array}$	51.90 49.07 51.39 52.33

Control population (after Holt, 1963).

PSYCHOPATHOLOGY

a. Previous psychiatric studies of women with Turner's syndrome

Kihlbom (1969) studied 11 patients with Turner's syndrome. Seven had IQ between 90 and 110, and four were mentally subnormal with IQ between 70 and 74. All patients were psychoinfantile. One was neurotic, one had anorexia nervosa, three had symptoms of minimal brain damage, and one had character disorder of the passive-aggressive type.

Christodorescu et al. (1970) studied three patients with Turner's syndrome found in a psychiatric hospital, one with mental retardation, immature personality and a depressive anxiety state, one with border-line intelligence and infantile personality and one patient with behaviour disorder and a border-line intelligence. Milcu et al. (1964) studied a 15-year-old girl with Turner's syndrome and schizophrenia (the diagnosis is somewhat doubtful as judged from the case history). Slater & Zilkha (1961) studied a very doubtful case of Turner's syndrome with normal menstruation, normal karyotype in skin culture and possibly 45,X/46,XX in blood culture. She was a 19-year-old girl with schizophrenia and myopathy. Lynch et al. (1966) studied two patients with Turner's syndrome with IQ 86 and 82, respectively. They had immature personalities, but no psychopathological symptoms; one had a neutral sexual role and no sexual libido.

Ehrhardt et al. (1970) made a study of gender identity in 15 girls with Turner's syndrome and 15 matched controls. They found that significantly more patients than controls had a strong interest in jewelry, perfumes and hair-styles, and significantly more of the Turner girls had never engaged in childhood fights and more girls with Turner's syndrome had little or no outdoor activity, compared with the controls.

The girls with Turner's syndrome were highly interested in weddings and marriage, in all forms of maternalism from playing with dolls to baby care and in their feminine appearance.

The authors concluded that girls with Turner's syndrome are unequivocally feminine in their gender role and gender identity.

Szczepski et al. (1967) studied 20 patients with Turner's syndrome. All had difficulties in social adjustment, some had neurotic and abnormal personality traits. Conditioning factors for these traits were considered to be among others an inferiority complex due to physical defects such as low stature and retarded sexual development. Senzer et al. (1973) studied six patients with Turner's

syndrome, one had anxiety neurosis, and one had a long history of behaviour disorder. All were exclusively feminine in all aspects of their behaviour.

Money & Mittenthal (1970) made a follow-up study of 73 patients with Turner's syndrome. Only 3 of the 73 patients had severe psychopathological symptoms defined as a long-term failure to maintain a minimally acceptable everyday-life. One of these had suffered from a depression, one had tried to commit suicide, and one suffered from a paranoid psychosis. Seven patients had mild psychopathological symptoms defined as a lack of ability to meet the demands of life in a way completely acceptable to family and community, but sufficiently functional to remain participant members of society.

The authors concluded that inertia of emotional arousal may be listed with space-form disability as a psychological concomitant of the syndrome. The authors define inertia as constituting compliancy, phlegmatism, stolidity, equability, acceptance, resignedness, slowness in asserting initiative and tolerance of personal adversity. This, according to the authors, is a protection against stress secondary to the physical handicaps of the syndrome. Short stature and postponement of hormonally induced puberty tend to lower the threshold for retarded social maturation, especially if other people infantilize their relationship with the patient.

The genetic and gonadal anomalies of the syndrome did not interfere with the differentiation of a feminine psychosexual identity in any of the 73 cases. Nine of the 28 adult patients were known to be married, and two had adopted children.

Buckley (1971) studied 12 patients with Turner's syndrome. The mean Full Scale IQ was 92.6, the mean Verbal IQ 98.5, and the mean Performance IQ 85.6. The author concluded that this finding would indicate that all non-verbal items of the intelligence test are contributive towards a significant discrepancy between Verbal and Performance IQ scores previously reported.

Jullien et al. (1973) studied an 18-year-old woman with Turner's syndrome and chromosome constitution 45,X/46,XX with a low frequency of cells with 45,X. The psychiatric diagnosis was schizophrenia, but according to the case history, where she was described as having delirious symptoms, the diagnosis of psychogenic psychosis in a mentally immature person would probably be more likely than the diagnosis of schizophrenia.

b. Psychopathological symptoms

In order to compare certain aspects of our study with that of a similar study by *Money & Mittenthal* (1970) we have used the terms severe and mild psychopathology in the same ways as these authors. Severe psychopathological symptoms have been defined as long time failure to maintain a minimally acceptable everyday-life, and mild psychopathology defined as a lack of ability to meet the demands of life in a way completely acceptable to family and community, but sufficiently functional to remain a participant member of society.

Only 1 of the 45 probands in our study had severe psychopathological symptoms, and 4 had mild psychopathological symptoms. One of the 45 probands was mentally retarded; this is very similar to what could be expected in the Danish population.

Our finding of 11 per cent with psychopathological symptoms was also similar to the finding by *Money & Mittenthal* (1970) of 10 out of 73 probands with Turner's syndrome having psychopathological symptoms (14 %).

Four of our five probands with psychopathological symptoms had karyotype 45,X, compared with 41 per cent of the total group (P (Fisher) = 0.0349); one had the karyotype 45,X/46,X,r(X). All five with psychopathological symptoms had been exposed to a psychotraumatic childhood environment, compared with 9 of the 40 without psychopathological symptoms (22.5 %) (P (Fisher) = 0.0032).

Our findings indicate that girls with karyotype 45,X are more prone to present psychopathological symptoms than those with other karyotypes and more X chromosome material. The group with mental illness is, however, very small, and we found no other indications that girls with karyotype 45,X were more handicapped physically or mentally than those with other karyotypes. Girls with karyotype 45,X were as intelligent, managed as well at school and were as well adjusted socially as girls with other karyotypes.

Four of the five with psychopathological symptoms were overprotected as seen in *Table 37*, compared with 4 of the 40 without psychopathological symptoms (P (Fisher) = 0.0010), and one had grown up in a broken home.

Table 37 Psychopathological symptoms

Psychotraumatic conditions during childhood		hopathol symptom		Total
	Severe	Mild	None	
Overprotection by parents	1	3	4	8
Broken homes	-	1	2	3
Other psychotraumatic conditions	-	-	3	3
No definite psychotraumatic conditions	-	-	31	31
Total	1	4	40	45

One of the five probands (No. 12) with psychopathological symptoms had been admitted to a psychiatric hospital, but only for two brief periods. She grew up in a home where she had been overprotected to an extreme degree; this, in connection with her Turner personality, was most probably the cause of her anxiety, depression and anorexia nervosa.

No. 24 was, quite contrary to her parents' and her own wishes and without sufficient indication, transferred from a normal school, where she had been very well adjusted, to a school for partially sighted children. This arrested her mental development, she never adjusted to this school and learned hardly anything. This, together with overprotection from her parents, most probably constitutes the main reasons for her present state of anxiety and immaturity that prevents her from finding employment and from leaving her parents.

No. 40, who grew up in a home where she was overprotected, has never tried to earn her own living. Rehabilitation attempts were quite wrongly relinquished after only a few weeks' trial, and she was given a disability pension. She could, no doubt, have been trained for some easy type of work.

The hyperactive, restless state and difficulties in concentration for proband No. 7 were most probably due to her having no father and to her getting so little support from her mother, who had full-time employment away from home.

No. 11 had grown up in an overprotected environment and was too immature and anxious to manage ordinary paid employment, but she has improved quite well in a sheltered job, and her rehabilitation seems to be quite successful. If rehabilitation had been planned with equal thoroughness and care for Nos. 24 and 40, employment might very probably have been found for them in which they would have been well adjusted.

We found no indication of any increase in psychopathology in the women with Turner's syndrome, compared with their siblings or compared with the expected frequency of mental illness in the Danish population.

There was, however, a significant association between overprotection and psychopathological symptoms. Only one of the five probands, who had grown up in broken homes with other psychotraumatic symptoms, developed psychopathological symptoms herself. These findings indicate that as previously mentioned the main aetiological factors of disablement and mental disorders in women with Turner's syndrome are of environmental nature and consequently subject to preventive measures if diagnosis, advice and treatment are given early enough as previously mentioned. Overprotection should definitely be avoided and social stimulation as well as stimulation of independency should be advised.

c. Psychoinfantilism

Lindberg (1950) described psychoinfantilism in the following way: »Psychoinfantilism is a persistence in the adult of mental qualities characteristic of the child. Psychoinfantile behaviour is referable to the helplessness, uncertainty and desire for guidance and authority distinctive of childhood. The dependence often takes the form of a strong emotional fixation, frequently to the mother or father, but sometimes to other persons, even chance acquaintances. The psychoinfantile person gives the normal adult the same feeling of detachment and the same urge to give protection as to a child. It is the latter attribute which lies behind the terms »naive«, »childish« and »artless« so often used to describe such a personality«.

Girls with Turner's syndrome have often been described as psychoinfantile, but only 2 of the 45 probands in the present study presented the characteristics of psychoinfantilism as described by *Lindberg* (1950); most of the adult probands were, however, or had been retarded in some aspects of social and mental maturation, compared with their sisters. This was also the case for most of the controls with primary amenorrhoea, low stature and normal chromosome constitution.

The finding of no remarkable difference in the mental maturation process between probands and controls might indicate that the lack of X chromosome material is not among the aetiological factors of this aspect; mosaics with a very low percentage of 45,X cells might, however, be present in some of the controls.

The aetiology of retardation in mental and social maturation found in most cases of Turner's syndrome as well as in the controls is most probably mainly due to their short stature as well as to the retardation in sexual maturation; one might expect that these two factors decrease the speed of mental and social maturation as discussed by *Money & Mittenthal* (1970).

In order to prevent retardation of maturity, parents should be advised to avoid overprotection and infantilization and stimulate independence and initiative, they should try to treat their daughter with Turner's syndrome in accordance with her age and not according to her height or degree of physical maturation.

d. Anorexia nervosa

Screening the Danish Psychiatric Central Register revealed the admission of 106 female patients with anorexia nervosa to Danish psychiatric institutions during the years 1970-1974. One of the probands in the present study (No. 12) with Turner's syndrome is among these patients.

According to *Halmi & Rigas* (1973) the possibility of the occurrence of Turner's syndrome with an incidence of 3-4/10,000 and anorexia nervosa with an incidence of 0.45-0.61 per 100,000 in the same patient should be approximately 0.24 per 100,000,000.

The findings in the present study of a girl with Turner's syndrome among 106 with anorexia nervosa as well as the finding of anorexia nervosa in a further seven cases of Turner's syndrome by *Pitts & Guze* (1963), *Lindsten* (1963), *Kihlbom* (1969), *Dickens* (1970), *Forssman et al.* (1970), *Halmi & Rigas* (1973),

Halmi & De Bault (1974) and Liston & Shershow (1973) indicate that the occurrence of anorexia and Turner's syndrome may not be pure coincidence.

A possible aetiological connection between Turner's syndrome and anorexia nervosa could hardly be of genetic nature due to loss of X chromosome material. *Forssman et al.* (1970) mention that some specific brain aberrations in Turner's syndrome might be among the aetiological factors of anorexia nervosa.

Our patient with Turner's syndrome and anorexia nervosa had normal electroencephalographic findings and no signs of brain aberration. The growth retardation, retardation in sexual maturity and retardation in mental and social maturity in Turner's syndrome as well as the tendency to be overprotected by parents may very well be the main aetiological factors of anorexia nervosa in Turner's syndrome; such factors could easily explain the atypical anorexia nervosa in our patient. A more detailed investigation of this patient has been published by *Theilgaard & Philip* (1975).

e. Physical and mental disorders among probands, siblings and parents

There was no extremely high frequency of any physical or mental disorders among probands, parents or siblings, but 5 out of the 45 mothers with struma (11 %) is a comparatively high frequency, and so is probably also 5 out of 90 parents with psoriasis as well as 5 with rheumatic fever (6 %) (*Table 38*).

Disorders	Mothers $n = 45$	Fathers $n = 45$	$\begin{array}{l} \text{Probands} \\ n = 45 \end{array}$	Sisters n = 46	Brothers $n = 23$
Psoriasis Struma Diabetes mellitus Polyarthritis Rheumatic fever Mental illness	2 5 2 3 5	3 3 2 1	1	1 1 1 - 2	1

Table 38

Physical and mental disorders among probands, siblings and parents

The table only comprises physical illnesses which might have actiological implications for the X chromosome aberrations in the progeny or be associated with an increased risk of such aberrations.

Aortic stenosis was found in 2 of the 45 probands, and systolic murmur was found in further 5; 15 of the 45 probands had decreased hearing.

Only one of these disorders (psoriasis) was present in one of the probands. A question of a possible association between these disorders and the risk of the chromosome aberration leading to lack of X chromosome material should be further studied.

Mental illness was not significantly higher than expected in the probands, siblings or parents. The highest frequency was found among the mothers; five of whom had suffered from mental illness, all however, of different types.

The study comprises too few probands to reach any conclusion concerning the question whether there could be any association between certain physical illnesses and increased risk of X chromosome aberrations in the progeny. Further studies should be made concerning this question.

A person with Down's syndrome was found in 2 of the 45 families: A maternal grandcousin of proband No. 33 with 45,X and a maternal aunt of proband No. 41 with the karyotype 45,X/46,X,r(X), both had Down's syndrome.

Two of the 46 sisters had previously been admitted to a psychiatric hospital as seen in the case histories Nos. 6 and 35, but the admission of one had been for observation for induced abortion as seen in *Table 39*. This correlates with the finding that 1 of the 45 probands (No. 12) and 1 of the 15 controls (No. 105) had been admitted to a psychiatric hospital.

Not all of the 46 sisters were as well known as the 45 probands, but all were checked for admission to psychiatric hospitals through the Danish Psychiatric Central Register, and there was no evidence of present or previous mild psychopathological symptoms according to the definition used for the probands. Four out of the 45 probands had psychopathological symptoms, compared with 2 out of the 46 sisters and 2 out of the 15 controls. The differences are not significant, and we found no evidence of an increased frequency of psychopathological symptoms in women with Turner's syndrome, compared with their sisters and a control group.

In Chapter 9 b it is further seen that there was no indication of any increased prevalence of patients with Turner's syndrome among patients in Danish psychiatric hospitals.

Table 39

Mental disorders among probands, parents and siblings

Case No.	Probands, paren and siblings	ts	Diagnoses
3	Mash		
3	Mother	Ne	urosis anxiosa et depressiva
	Brother	Ch	aracter disorder
6	Sister	Ob	servation for induced abortion
10	D	De	pressio mentis psychogenica
12	Proband	An	orexia nervosa
		Cha	aracter disorder
23	Mother	Nei	rosis hysteriformis
23		Net	rosis depressiva
24	Proband	Psy	choinfantilism
30	Duct		irosis anxiosa
31	Brother		racter disorder
	Mother	Ten	tamen suicidii
33	Mother	Neu	rosis hysteriformis
34		Cha	racter disorder
	Brother	Beh	aviour disorder
35	Mother	Dep	ressio mentis psychogenica
35	Sister	Dep	ressio mentis psychogenica
36	Father	Psyc	hosis psychogenica

PREVALENCE OF TURNER'S SYNDROME IN THE GENERAL POPU-LATION AND IN MENTAL HOSPITALS

a. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in the general population

Studies of X-chromatin in newborns by *Mikamo* (1968), *Maclean* (1964) and *Robinson & Puck* (1967) showed a frequency of 0.35 per 1,000 for Turner's syndrome among a total of 17,280 newborn girls.

A later survey by *Fujita et al.* (1972) of 12 previous studies of X-chromatin investigation in newborn children comprises a total of 51,248 newborn girls, 14 of whom had only one X in all or part of their cells; this gives a frequency of 0.3 per 1,000.

Two X-chromatin studies of randomly selected schoolgirls in Japan and USSR, comprising 8,500 girls, showed a prevalence of 0.3 per 1,000 for X-chromatin negative girls (*Fujita et al.* (1972) and *Lavryashin* (1972)).

Friedrich & Nielsen (1973) and *Nielsen & Sillesen* (1975) found 3 girls with one X chromosome in all or part of their cells among 5,387 consecutively newborn girls, and in a survey of 6 chromosome studies of 20,370 consecutively newborn girls the prevalence of girls with lack of X chromosome material in all or part of their cells was 0.39 per 1,000.

The prevalence studies of Turner's syndrome in the general population thus indicate that the prevalence of Turner's syndrome with lack of X chromosome material is approximately 1 per 3,000.

b. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in psychiatric institutions

Maclean et al. (1968) made an X-chromatin study of 6,241 patients in mental hospitals in Scotland, one of these patients had the karyotype 45,X/47,XXX. *Nielsen* (1973) made a survey of 11 X-chromatin studies of 5,693 female schizophrenic patients, 1 of whom had Turner's syndrome, but *Crandall et al.* (1972) studied 300 girls admitted to a child psychiatric hospital and found that 3 of them had Turner's syndrome with lack of an X chromosome in all or part of their cells.

From prevalence studies of Turner's syndrome in psychiatric institutions, there are, however, no indications that the prevalence of Turner's syndrome in such institutions is higher than in the general population, on the contrary, most of the studies have indicated that the prevalence of Turner's syndrome in psychiatric institutions may be lower than in the general population.

c. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in Danish psychiatric hospitals

A letter was sent to the 12 psychiatric hospitals and the 29 psychiatric departments, including adolescent and child psychiatric departments, in Denmark asking for information of patients with Turner's syndrome or patients aged 18 +with primary amenorrhoea. The Danish Psychiatric Central Register was further scanned for patients with the diagnosis of Turner's syndrome. (This Register has previously been described by *Dupont et al.* (1974)). The Danish Cytogenetic Central Register was also checked for women with Turner's syndrome from psychiatric hospitals. This Register has previously been described by *Nielsen et al.* (1973).

Screening of the Danish Psychiatric Central Register for women with the diagnosis of Turner's syndrome admitted to all Danish psychiatric hospitals only revealed three such patients. Only one of whom had not been revealed through the screening by written requests to the psychiatric hospitals.

It is conceivable that most patients with Turner's syndrome admitted to Danish psychiatric hospitals during the past 10 years, would have been diagnosed by reason of the well-known and very characteristic clinical features of these patients coupled with the easy access to cytogenetic examination in Denmark during the past 10 years.

We found that eight patients with Turner's syndrome had been admitted to Danish psychiatric hospitals during the past 10 years. Karyotype distribution is shown in *Table 40*.

Table 40

Karyotypes of patients with Turner's syndrome in Danish psychiatric hospitals

Karyotypes	Patients total
45,X 45,X/46,XX 45,X/46,XX/47,XXX	5** 1 2
Total	8

* One (No. 12) was included among the 45 probands.

The total number of female patients admitted to Danish psychiatric hospitals during the past 10-year-period is difficult to estimate, but first-time admissions would be approximately 7,000 per year. The average number per year of first admissions of Turner patients during the past 10 years was 0.8 per year, and the frequency of patients with Turner's syndrome among first-time admissions would thus be 0.1 per 1,000 per year. The expected prevalence of Turner's syndrome in the general population is approximately 0.3 per 1,000 as described in the present *Chapter a*. If the risk of being admitted to a psychiatric hospital was the same in females with Turner's syndrome as in the general population, one would have expected an average first-time admission frequency of 0.3 per 1,000 per year.

The number of female patients in Danish psychiatric hospitals at any given time is approximately 6,000. With a prevalence of 0.3 per 1,000 for Turner's syndrome, one would expect an average of 2 patients with Turner's syndrome to be in Danish psychiatric hospitals at any given time. At the time of our prevalence estimation of Turner's syndrome in Danish psychiatric hospitals in September, 1973, we found one patient with Turner's syndrome in Danish psychiatric hospitals, and during the 10-year-period the number of Turner patients in Danish psychiatric hospitals varied from 0 to 3.

Our survey of patients with Turner's syndrome admitted to Danish psychiatric hospitals during a 10-year-period as well as previous studies of the prevalence of Turner's syndrome in psychiatric hospitals (*Maclean et al.* (1968) and *Nielsen* (1973)) show that the prevalence of patients with Turner's syndrome in psychiatric hospitals is not increased.

There are no indications that the psychiatric morbidity in women with Turner's syndrome is higher than in the general population, possibly it is even slightly lower, but in order to get any exact measurement of the psychiatric morbidity, women with Turner's syndrome in a very large, unselected population sample should be studied.

The case histories of the eight women with Turner's syndrome, who had been admitted to Danish psychiatric hospitals, are shown in *Chapter 19 c*, and the diagnoses are seen in *Table 41*.

Ma	in	psychiatric	diagnoses
Ma	in	psychiatric	diagnoses

Table 41

Patients
1
2
3
1
1
8

One of the eight patients, a mentally retarded child (No. 54), was admitted to a child psychiatric hospital on account of the diagnostic question, psychosis or mental retardation. She was considered to be mentally retarded and not psychotic as seen in the case history.

One of the seven adult patients with Turner's syndrome, who had been admitted to a psychiatric hospital, only stayed for one day (No. 52) She had a mild depressive reaction, most probably due to her admission to a medical ward for physical examination, and admission to a psychiatric hospital was not really indicated.

The mental disorders of the other six patients were more severe and had entailed a more prolonged stay in psychiatric hospitals, four of them had had several brief admissions, and one patient had remained in the hospital for seven years; she died from meningitis at the age of 58.

Five of these six patients had had a psychotraumatic childhood. Two were overprotected, one grew up as an only child with her paternal grandparents, and the other had very dominating and overprotective parents. One grew up in a home with fanatically religious parents, and her mother developed a paranoid psychosis. One Turner patient grew up in a home where there were constant quarrels and fights between the parents, and the father was hot-tempered and domineering and often hit his children. The financial circumstances of this home were very poor, and the patient had been obliged to leave home at the age of 7 to work for her living. Her three brothers and two sisters have all suffered from mental illnesses of different kinds.

There is no indication of any increased risk of schizophrenia or manic-depressive psychosis in patients with Turner's syndrome from the present or from any previous studies (*Maclean et al.* (1968) and *Nielsen* (1973)). None of the eight patients had any signs of schizophrenia; one had the diagnosis of manic-depressive psychosis during some of the admissions while during other admissions the diagnoses were anxiety and depressive neurosis.

The karyotypes of the eight patients with Turner's syndrome admitted to Danish psychiatric hospitals during a 10-year-period are shown in *Table 40*, five with 45,X, one with 45,X/46,XX and two with 45,X/46,XX/47,XXX. The frequency of patients with 45,X of 63 per cent was not significantly higher than the 47 per cent among the probands found outside psychiatric institutions.

It is remarkable that 2 of the 3 girls with a cell line 47,XXX found among the total of 67 Turner patients studied in the present investigation were admitted to a mental hospital, and the third was in an institution for mentally retarded patients.

Olanders (1974) found 20 women with triple X syndrome among 6,040 female psychiatric patients in Swedish hospitals, giving a frequency of 3.3 per 1,000 which was significantly higher than the expected 0.9 per 1,000. Olanders (1974) further found significantly increased frequencies of females with triple X among girls in remedial classes and in the mentally retarded with behavioural complications or mental disorders whereas he found no increase in the frequency of women with triple X among patients from ordinary institutions for the mentally retarded.

The frequency of mental illness in women with triple X mosaic thus seems to be significantly higher than expected in the general population as indicated by several studies, recently surveyed by *Nielsen* (1973) who found that in 18 studies of 5,693 females in mental hospitals, a total of 26 females with triple X syndrome was found, giving a frequency of 4.6 per 1,000 which is significantly higher than the expected frequency of triple X in the general population of 0.9 per 1,000. Only 1 of these 5,693 patients had Turner's syndrome.

Women with a 45,X cell line as well as a 47,XXX cell line most probably have an increased risk of mental illness. Our findings indicate that the risk is higher than that of women with 47,XXX in all cells; this needs, however, further investigation before any conclusions can be drawn.

95

---- ·

PREVALENCE OF TURNER'S SYNDROME IN INSTITUTIONS FOR THE MENTALLY RETARDED

a. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded in general

Maclean et al. (1962), de la Chapelle (1963), and Harms (1967) made X-chromatin studies of 4,114 mentally retarded girls and found a prevalence of 1.2 per 1,000 of girls with Turner's syndrome. The range was 0.5-2.0 per 1,000 in the three studies, respectively. Yanagisawa & Shuto (1970) made a survey of 24 X-chromatin studies in mentally retarded patients, these studies comprised a total of 12,849 females, 15 of whom had Turner's syndrome which gives a prevalence of 1.2 per 1,000.

Girls with Turner's syndrome, 46 chromosomes and structural aberration of one X as well as some of the mosaics with 46,XX or 46,XX structural abnormal X would, however, not be included in the prevalence made by X-chromatin examination.

b. Prevalence of Turner's syndrome in Danish institutions for the mentally retarded

We have tried to get an estimate of the prevalence of Turner's syndrome under care at institutions for the mentally retarded in Denmark by asking the chiefs of service for information of patients with Turner's syndrome in the 10 Danish centres for the mentally retarded as well as by reference to the Danish Cytogenetic Central Register; this Register has previously been described by *Nielsen et al.* (1973).

There were 11 patients with Turner's syndrome under care at the centres for the mentally retarded in Denmark. A total population of female patients under care at these institutions was 9,608 on April 24th, 1973, as described by *Dupont* (1975).

Seven of the 11 patients with Turner's syndrome were in-patients and the total population of female in-patients comprises approximately 4,000. The prevalence of Turner's syndrome in Danish institutions for the mentally retarded as found in the present investigation was thus 1.8 per 1,000, compared with the expected frequency in the general population of 0.3 per 1,000.

The total prevalence of Turner's syndrome among in-patients as well as outpatients under care at the Danish centres for the mentally retarded was 1.1 per 1,000 as seen in *Table 42*.

Table 42

Prevalence of patients with Turner's syndrome under care at Danish institutions for the mentally retarded on April 24th, 1973

Karyotypes	Patients total: 9,608
	Patients with Turner's syndrome
45,X 45,X/45,X,+ace	4
45,X/46,X,r(X)	2
$45, X/46, X, i(X_{G})$	1*
45,X/46,XX	1
45,X/46,XX/47,XXX	1
$\frac{46, X, t(X; X)(p21; q13)(Xqter \rightarrow Xp21::Xq13 \rightarrow Xp21)}{(Xqter \rightarrow Xp21::Xq13 \rightarrow Xp21)}$	Xater) 1
Total	I
Rate per 1,000	11
	1.1

* One (No. 41) was included among the 45 probands.

The prevalence of 1.1 per 1,000 is a minimum figure as it is doubtful whether all patients with Turner's syndrome in Danish institutions for the mentally retarded have been diagnosed. The prevalence we found is, however, as high as the prevalence found in systematic studies using an X-chromatin examination screening method (*Maclean et al.* (1962), *de la Chapelle* (1963), *Harms* (1967), *Yanagisawa & Shuto* (1970)). The real prevalence of Turner's syndrome among patients in institutions for the mentally retarded is most probably somewhere between 1.0 and 2.0 per 1,000.

The finding of a slightly higher prevalence of girls with Turner's syndrome under care at institutions for the mentally retarded does not necessarily indicate that the risk of mental retardation is higher in girls with Turner's syndrome. The combination of short stature and other Turner stigmata as well as a tendency to mental immaturity together with mental retardation might more easily lead to admission to institutions for the mentally retarded than for children with mental retardation alone. No definite conclusion concerning the question of increased risk of mental retardation in girls with Turner's syndrome can thus be drawn from these findings. It is, however, most likely that the prevalence of mental retardation is slightly higher among girls with Turner's syndrome than in the general population. The exact figures for this can, however, only be derived from investigations of Turner's syndrome from a large unselected population sample.

INTELLIGENCE IN TURNER'S SYNDROME

a. Full-scale intelligence in Turner's syndrome

The mean FSIQ for women with Turner's syndrome studied by *Lindsten* (1963) (n = 27) was 95, range 72-131. *Money & Granoff* (1965) found a mean IQ of 97 in 46 women with Turner's syndrome, range 50-125, *Bekker & van Gemund* (1968), and *Bekker* (1970) who studied 15 patients with Turner's syndrome found a mean IQ of 97 and a range from 64 to 124. *Buckley* (1970) found a mean FSIQ of 93 in 12 girls with Turner's syndrome.

b. Differences in verbal/performance scores in Turner's syndrome

In most studies on Verbal and Performance IQ in women with Turner's syndrome significant discrepancies above 10 points have been found (*Shaffer* (1962), *Cohen* (1962), *Money & Granoff* (1965), *Buckley* (1971), and *Theilgaard* (1972)). Discrepancies between Verbal and Performance IQ in the WAIS intelligence test ≥ 10 points are significant on 0.05 level (*Rapaport et al.*, (1968)), and in such cases it is often best to consider the two IQ-scales as separate.

It was, however, not possible for *Bekker & van Gemund* (1968) to establish that Turner girls score significantly lower on Performance IQ as they found a mean Verbal IQ of 96.8 and mean Performance IQ 95.07. The authors suggest that their observation may be due to the age of the Turner girls studied, because a non-significant tendency for this appeared in their patients above $13^{1/2}$ years of age.

c. Differences between other IQ sub-test scores in Turner's syndrome

By testing 16 girls with Turner's syndrome on the SRA Primary mental abilities Test, *Money & Alexander* (1966) found that verbal meaning was average, the reasoning score, though generally lower, was still within normal limits, but the space score was significantly below the normal level.

Buckley (1971) found that all the non-verbal items of the intelligence test contribute to the significant discrepancy between Verbal and Performance IQ, but in different degrees. She found that Object assembly was significantly lower

101

than that achieved on all other performance sub-tests, and that Block Design was marginally the highest of all the performance sub-tests.

Garron et al. (1973) analysed intelligence score in 44 girls with Turner's syndrome and concluded that the bimodal trends found in the distribution of FSIQ were attributable to the effect on the Full Scale IQ of lower scores on specific non-verbal sub-tests.

d. Specific factor scores in Turner's syndrome

In 1957, Cohen subjected the Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale (WAIS) to factor analysis. Later (1959) he factor analysed the Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children (WISC). He derived three specific main factors: Verbal comprehension, Perceptual organization, and Memory, - factors essentially identical with those identified for neuro-psychiatric populations on the Wechsler-Bellevue scale. Two minor factors: Picture completion and Digit symbol were found together with a second-order factor G.

Using Cohen's specific factor quotients as applied by *Shaffer* (1962), *Money* (1964) found that the above mentioned discrepancy between Verbal and Performance IQ in 37 patients with Turner's syndrome is paralleled by a discrepancy between scores for Verbal comprehension and Perceptual organization (M = 11.3; SD = 2.8 versus M = 7.7; SD = 2.6; the difference is significant beyond the 0.1 per cent level).

In a later study, *Money & Granoff* (1965) confirmed - what had also been observed in the Money study from 1963 - that on another specific factor named Freedom from distractibility (derived from Arithmetic and Digit symbol, and, in the factor analysis by *Cohen* (1957), erroneously named »Memory«) the girls with Turner's syndrome scored significantly lower than on Verbal comprehension. The Perceptual organization mean is according to the authors lowest of all, but not markedly different from Freedom from Distractibility, and the discrepancies are more marked at the high levels of IQ than at the average or low.

In line with these results, *Bekker & van Gemund* (1968) observed that compared with a control group of 9 normal girls, 9 Turner girls scored significantly lower on the factor Perceptual organization.

The results have been interpreted in various ways. Low scores on the specific factor of Perceptual organization have been taken to show »a type of dysgnosia for space-form perception« or »a type of space-form blindness«; low scores or Freedom from Distractibility factor were believed to apply specially to numbers and calculation - as »a degree of dyscalculia«; or the low scores were simply interpreted as »a cognitional deficit« (*Money*, 1964).

Alexander & Money (1966) and Money (1973) suggested that the deficit is specific to non-linguistic tasks, but not to personal space. Since parietal lesions cause similar impairments, they suggested that the parietal lobes may be abnormal.

e. Critical evaluation of intelligence studies in Turner's syndrome

For various reasons criticism has been raised on the studies of IQ in Turner's syndrome. Thus *Garron & van der Stoep* (1969) stressed the lack of unselected groups of Turner's syndrome as well as the lack of controls in nearly all studies, and they concluded that the increased incidence of slight mental retardation might be attributed to impairment of non-verbal abilities. This impairment might be apparent only in comparison with that person's own verbal ability; these authors suggested tentatively the characterization that persons with Turner's syndrome are poor at tasks which are primarily non-verbal and are unimpaired at all tasks which are primarily verbal. In a later report, *Garron et al.* (1973) argued that because the level and distribution of IQ in any sample with Turner's syndrome will be affected systematically to the degree to which a test contains verbal, numerical, and pictorial items, the reports should note the tests used, and when possible, the intellectual trait structure of the test.

Cohen (1957) concluded from his factor analytic study that the conventional combination of sub-test scores to determine Verbal, Performance and Full scale IQs does not constitute the actual functional unities in intelligence test performance. For example, the Performance IQ was shown to respond to Perceptual organization but also to the minor specific factors D and E. This author also stressed that single sub-test scores do not in general lend themselves to individual interpretation (*Cohen*, 1959).

Buckley (1971) remarked that as *Cohen* (1957) obtained his three factors from a normal group, consideration of the Perceptual organization factor might be of little validity in the Turner group which is abnormal. In the same study, Buckley questioned the validity of considering only the sub-test of Block design and Object assembly involved in the calculation of the Perceptual organization factor because only Object assembly scores were found to be significantly lower than those achieved on all other Performance sub-tests including Block design.

This indicates that the intelligence testing of women with Turner's syndrome should be made and evaluated very carefully. The result should not be evaluated from the Full scale IQ alone, but always in accordance both with Verbal IQ, which will be normally distributed, and with Performance IQ, which may be somewhat lower than expected due to difficulties in certain specific tests. The results of non-verbal tests will to a great extent depend on what kind of nonverbal tests are used and also how carefully and patiently they have been applied by the psychologist.

f. The present study

We made no intelligence testing of our 45 probands with Turner's syndrome. As shown in *Chapter 4*, the girls with Turner's syndrome did, however, reach the same educational level and managed as well at school in all aspects as their sisters, and only one of the 45 probands (No. 41) was mentally retarded.

They had a tendency to have greater difficulties in arithmetic than their sisters, but the differences were not significant, and if properly guided and helped, they were usually able to overcome these difficulties. Some of the girls with Turner's syndrome need better teaching and more guidance in subjects like arithmetic than others.

We found, however, no significant difference in intelligence as evaluated by school performance, occupational level and performance between the 45 probands with Turner's syndrome and their 46 sisters. Nor was there any indication of significant differences in intelligence level, occupational level and performance between those with Turner's syndrome and the controls with normal karyotypes, short stature and primary amenorrhoea.

A line in the reviewed IQ research in Turner's syndrome indicates a development from measuring full-scale IQ to measuring more specific factors. Some disagreement is, however, to be found about the specific nature of the factors responsible for the lowered non-verbal score, and it has been argued that even the so-called specific factor Perceptual organization is not »specific« enough in Turner's syndrome.

Nevertheless, there seems to be considerable agreement that one or more cognitive non-verbal and in particular spatial abilities are significantly lower in Turner's syndrome. This situation seems most interesting from an experimental cognitive psychological point of view. In *Chapter 12, 13 and 14* we present the results of an experimental analysis, of performance in Turner's syndrome on tests most of which are supposed to measure spatial aspects and which have some relation to certain parts of IQ sub-test and specific factor scores.

COGNITIVE PERFORMANCE: I. FIELD DEPENDENCE IN TURNER'S SYNDROME

a. Short introduction to traditional field dependence terminology

If a person shows a tendency to experience parts of a perceptual field as discrete from the field as a whole, she is said to perform in a »field independent« way (or to be »field independent«). If her perception on the other hand tends to be dominated by the organization of the total field in which the item is contained, so that the item cannot easily be disembedded from its context, such tendency is labelled »field dependent« (and the person is said to be »field dependent«) (Witkin et al., 1962).

Field independent or field dependent performance can according to Witkin be measured separately on several indicators, notably in the rod-and-frame test (RFT), the embedded-figures test (EFT), and the human figure-drawing test (HFDT). It has been proposed that if a person performs in a field dependent way in one of these indicators, she will also tend to do so on the other field dependency measures, and similarly will the field independent person show »self-consistency« across various tests. In such cases the performance is indicative of a »perceptual style«.

A person defined perceptually as highly field independent is supposed to find it an easy task to experience items in the intellectual domain as separate from their contexts, and conversely a perceptually very field dependent person would tend to find it difficult intellectually to take some critical elements out of the context in which they are presented (*Witkin et al.*, 1962). This extension of self-consistency from the perceptual domain to the intellectual domain makes Witkin suggest that »cognitive style« is a more appropriate designation than »perceptual style«.

To link these and other concepts theoretically, Witkin considers it likely that the degree of field dependence measured in one or the other domain indicates a broader underlying dimension of a given person's greater or lesser *psychological differentiation*. The extent of psychological differentiation can be measured in domains other than the above mentioned; of these only the »articulation-ofbody-concept« aspects will also be discussed in some detail in connection with the presentation of the human figure-drawing test results.

b. Field dependence in Turner's syndrome

It has been shown (Shaffer, 1962) that girls with Turner's syndrome score

remarkably low on the analytic triumvirate (Block design,Picture completion, and Object Assembly) of Wechsler's sub-tests. According to Witkin such performance signifies field dependence, and Shaffer's observation made Witkin suggest that field dependent behavior might be at least in part under genetic control (*Witkin*, 1965).

The only study of Turner girls involving one of the original measures of field dependence – the RFT – was made by *Bekker* (1969). He found no significant difference between the Turner girls and a control group. The number of subjects (n = 9) in the groups was, however, rather small.

In order to test the hypothesis put forward by Witkin and in the light of the interesting theoretical perspectives e.g. possible genetic influence on cognitive style, we decided to study a group of girls with Turner's syndrome by means of a battery of field dependence indicators. As controls were included a group of sisters to the Turner girls and a group of growth-retarded girls with primary amenorrhoea, and normal karyotype.

Furthermore we wished to study possible differences between 1) Turner girls with karyotype 45,X and girls with other karyotypes within the Turner syndrome, 2) Turner girls and their sisters, 3) Turner girls and growth-retarded girls with normal karyotypes. We also wished to inspect how »self-consistent« the Turner girls are with regard to field dependence. In this way, we hoped to learn more about what Shaffer has called a »cognitive deficit« in Turner's syndrome in order to help these girls as far as possible to overcome such a »deficit«.

Besides these matters we also aimed at examining in more detail the possible relation between growth-retardation and field dependence and in this way present basic material for more theoretical considerations about possible agents for field dependent performances.

These early intentions for the study have been supplemented with an increasing need for a re-analysis of the empirical basis of one of the indicators of field dependence, namely, the rod-and-frame test. This re-analysis we see as a natural extension of the original intentions of the present study, because it serves to give a more detailed picture of the cognitive performance in Turner's syndrome. Such work cannot, however, be presented within the present spatial limitations and will be presented elsewhere (Nyborg & Nielsen, (1977,a); Nyborg, (1976)).

c. Methods

In the study we included the rod-and-frame test (RFT) and the embedded-figures test (EFT) to measure field dependence together with the human figuredrawing test (HFDT) scored according to *Witkin's* (1962) 5-points »articulationof-body-concept« scale.

We had several reasons for choosing these three tests. It has for example been

argued that observation with only one of Witkin's perceptual tests hardly gives an adequate basis for the safe estimation of a given person's degree of field dependence (Arbuthnot, 1972). Furthermore we preferred to study more »directly« the degree of field dependence in Turner's syndrome by applying Witkin's original perceptual tests (RFT and EFT). The human figure-drawing test performance has been found to relate significantly to the analytic triumvirate of Wechsler's sub-tests mentioned above (Goodenough & Karp, 1961; Karp, 1963), and to perceptual scores from the RFT and EFT (Witkin, 1965). In the present study we included the HFDT in the battery partly in order to make more complete the picture of the probands' degree of field dependence. We also wanted to correlate the ABC-ratings in the HFDT with the RFT and EFT scores to study the subjects' degree of self-consistency over tests.

Finally the HFDT was chosen because, in other studies using the human figure-drawing technique, it has been found that women with Turner's syndrome draw unrealistic, little detailed figures with minimal or completely lacking sexual characteristics; these projective studies used techniques, however, of scoring the human figure-drawings other than Witkin's. We wished to see if the Turner girls would get a low score on Witkin's non-projective »articulation-of-body-concept« (ABC) ratings.

d. Procedure

The experimenter had no access to cytogenetic, physical, psychiatric or anamnestic data prior to testing. The experimental protocols were assigned a code number specific to the given person before scoring. The quantitative analysis was performed blindly, i.e. without knowledge of the person in question or of the group to which she belonged.

The total test procedure took for every single person between $1^{3/4}$ to $2^{1/2}$ hours, and the succession of the tests was always: RFT, EFT, Porteus Mazes test, Money's Road-Map test, and HFDT. The same examiner was responsible for the individual collection of data throughout the study.

Some of the tests were administered untraditionally on minor points. Deviation from the traditional administration of the tests is described in the relevant sections.

The performance scores were analysed mainly in terms of group mean scores partly due to a decision taken several years ago when starting the investigation and partly to allow for comparison with results from earlier studies, in which mean scores dominate. In a work to be published elsewhere a more individ-specific analysis will be made (*Nyborg & Nielsen* (1977,a)).

107

e. Hypotheses

As the score of Turner girls with karyotype 45,X is not significantly different from that of Turner women with karyotypes other than 45,X with regard to Full-scale IQ score, Sub-test IQ score or Specific factor IQ score, we expected that these groups would not differ significantly on RFT, EFT, and HFDT performance.

We knew from the *Shaffer* (1962) study that women with Turner's syndrome scored significantly lower than a control group on those parts of Wechsler's sub-tests which may indicate field dependence. This may according to the differentiation theory raise the expectation that the Turner girls in the present study would show typically field dependent performance in the RFT, EFT, and on the »articulation-of-body-concept« scale in the HFDT, relative to their sisters.

Given a high degree of field dependence in the Turner groups it might tentatively be argued that such characteristic performance of the probands is primarily related to their chromosome abnormality. From this point of view it could be expected that the observed high degree of field dependence in Turner girls could be contrasted to a relatively low degree of field dependence in the control group of women with normal karyotype, growth-retardation and primary amenorrhoea. In fact, the control group of growth-retarded girls with karyotype 46,XX could on this basis be expected to perform in much the same way as the sisters of the Turner girls.

Out of these expectations grew the following hypotheses:

1. Turner girls with karyotype 45,X will not perform differently from a group of Turner girls with karyotypes other than 45,X on indicators of field dependence.

2. Women with Turner's syndrome will perform with a greater degree of field dependence than their sisters on all indicators herefore.

In case that hypotheses 1 and 2 were confirmed it was furthermore hypothesized that

3. The relatively high degree of field dependence in the Turner group is contrasted by a relatively low degree of field dependence in the growth-retarded controls with normal karyotype 46,XX.

In accordance with Witkin's differentiation hypothesis we finally hypothesized that

4. A person scoring high or low on the field dependence-independence continuum in one test will also do so on the other tests of field dependence, thereby showing a high degree of what Witkin calls »self-consistency«.

These hypotheses we tested. The reports are presented in the following way: each of the three measures of field dependence is first described with regard to the physical appearance and the »nature« or »rationale« of the test; the traditional procedure is roughly outlined and the remarks on deviations from it are
made; results are then reported and compared with earlier studies. Then correlations between Witkin's three tests of field dependence have been calculated.

When the results of these analyses are inspected, the reader should keep in mind that the number of subjects – although considerable compared with many other chromosomal studies – is small. Also some distributions were more or less skew; we nevertheless refrained from more technical transformations of the data. Whenever the term »significant« is used, we mean »statistically significant« and at least on 5 per cent level.

The presentation of the test results is as follows:

1. test for difference between probands with karyotype 45,X and probands with other karyotypes;

2. tests for differences between probands total and sisters, and between sisters total and controls; and

3. tests for differences in the distributions of scores in the just mentioned order.

Before the hypotheses-testing took place, we had to consider a developmental aspect in the material.

f. Developmental trends in field dependence

It is generally agreed that most cognitive functions undergo marked changes during childhood and adolescence. Such changes have relevance also for field dependent performance, and developmental aspects in the field dependenceindependence dimension have accordingly received extensive attention from *Witkin et al.* (1962). Their studies, as well as those of others, showed that 8-10year-old children generally perform relatively field dependently in the classical indicators herefore (RFT, CHEF, EFT). But it was observed that the degree of field dependence gradually decreased to an individ-specific minimum up to puberty to a rise again at about, or shortly after, puberty and more so for girls.

These age-related differences in degree of field dependence could be an important variable in the present study, as about one third of the probands had not reached their fifteenth year of age at the time of cognitive testing. We therefore controlled whether the probands could be regarded as a homogenous group with regard to age on the field dependence dimension.

The probands were divided in five age-groups:

1. one group of subjects fifteen years or younger at time of testing (n = 14);

2. another group with ages between fifteen and nineteen (n = 7);

3. a third group aged 20-24 years (n = 11);

4. one group with ages between 25-29 years (n = 9); and finally;

5. a group of probands aged 30 years or more (n=4).

We tested for differences between group means, linearity, and tilt of regression lines for all cognitive scores. Results of such analyses of the field dependence-independence scores are presented in this section (the analyses of developmental aspects in the other scores are presented in the proper sections later).

Results of the developmental analysis of field dependent performance

With probands divided in five age-groups we found no statistically significant differences between means as seen in *Table 43*. Neither was statistically significant linearity found between scores in the age-groups. Accordingly no tests for tilt of lines were calculated. From this we concluded that age-differences in the field dependence-independence scores do not play a considerable role in the next following analysis. It should, however, be remembered that the number of subjects in age-group $1 (\leq 15 \text{ years})$ with relatively high mean score tends to elevate the probands' total group mean score. (Closer inspection of the *pattern* of data revealed interesting trends in the material, to be considered elsewhere (*Nyborg & Nielsen* (1977,b)).

Table 43

Analysis for age-related differences in field-dependence-independence performance in probands

Age in years:		Rod-and-Frame Test (RFT); un- signed deviation of the rod in degrees		Embedded-Fi- gures Test (EFT); number of seconds per figure		Human Figure Drawing test (HFDT); ABC- ratings		
Berlizhn	of the proba	n	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	Mean	SD
1)	≤ 15	14	15.04	7.23	137.76	38.33	3.79	1.05
2)	15-19	7	10.23	7.40	88.74	58.00	3.57	1.62
3)	20-24	11	9.30	8.29	98.02	44.80	3.18	1.47
4)	25-29	9	9.29	8.12	123.05	40.19	3.89	1.17
5)	> 30	4	12.00	8.93	97.15	41.41	4.00	0.82
Total gr	roup mean	45	11.47	7.90	113.87	45.80) 3.64	1.25

The differences between means

in the RFT (F = 1.16; p > .2; $F_{lin} = .78$; p > .2) and in the EFT (F = 2.27; p > .2; $F_{lin} = 2.37$; p > .2) and in the HFDT (F = .58; p > .2; $F_{lin} = .76$; p > .2) are not significant.

g. The rod-and-frame test (RFT) scored ad modum Witkin

We applied a transportable rod-and-frame test (RFT) furnished from Darro Scientific. It consists of a semi-transparent box. When the subject's head was arrested in the head-rest at one end of the box she no longer saw the test room but was confronted with a frame painted in black on a white background at the other end of the box. The frame was tilted stationary 28 degrees either to the right or to the left of physical vertical. Within it was a black rod. This rod could be tilted independently of the frame and its position was measured in degrees and direction relative to physical vertical.

The subject was required simply to direct the experimenter to adjust the initially tilted rod to a position which appeared to her to be physically vertical within the stationary tilted frame. Considerable individual differences have been found in numerous studies on this task. It is generally believed that persons who adjust the rod exactly to or near physical vertical show capacity to perceptually »extract« the rod out of its context and handle it without being unduly distracted by the frame tilt (characteristic field independent behavior); persons who on the other hand find themselves troubled with the task of adjusting the rod to physical vertical under the presence of the frame are said to show inability to keep an item (the rod) out of its context (the frame) (characteristic field dependent behavior).

We followed the traditional procedure for the transportable RFT (Oltman, 1968). In short: no indication of tilt was apparent to the subject when she placed her head in the head-rest before the cloth curtain which prevented her from seeing the preparatory settings of the rod and the frame in the beginning of the first and subsequent trials. She was then told that her task was to adjust the rod to physical vertical under a number of tilt combinations of the frame and the rod which were explained to her. The concept of physical vertical was carefully outlined and it was ensured that she understood it clearly. The rod and the frame were alternately tilted 28 degrees to the left or to the right of physical vertical, which gives four tilting combinations: these four tilting combinations were repeated twice thus giving eight measures of each subject's rod tilting deviations in degrees off vertical. Occasionally some subjects' behavior in the RFT situations seems to indicate that they had either after all misunderstood the instruction, or they were spatially disoriented. In Witkin's standard instructions for the RFT reference is made to a »disorientation test«.

This test we modified. In the case of »strange« responses to the test we simply - after the series of eight trials - asked the subject to take her head out of the RFT apparatus with the frame tilted and the rod in its last adjusted position. In all cases the subjects were now able to adjust the rod to physical vertical within zero to two degrees as long as they could see the walls and ceiling of the test room. Whenever it became clear that the subject had misunderstood the instruction the trials were repeated. This happened in two cases only, and the last

obtained data were incorporated in the present study. In other cases the subjects still performed »strangely« even after this experience. In such case we interpreted the »strange« behavior as not due to misunderstanding of the instructions (Nyborg & Nielsen (1977,a)).

According to tradition (*Witkin et al.*, (1954)), the values of these eight measures were added, and the sum was divided by the number of observations thus giving a rough over-all error score. This score has been called the »unsigned deviation score« (USD). Most studies to date have this USD score as the basis for the evaluation of the subjects' performance in the RFT. When the present study was initiated some years ago we also decided to apply this method of scoring.

Results and discussion

The probands were divided according to 1) karyotype 45,X and 2) other karyotypes within Turner's syndrome for analyses of possible differences in their perceptual performance. As seen in Table 44 the two groups did not differ to any notable extent with regard to mean USD error score in the RFT. We could thus not find any perceptual differences between these chromosomal different groups when the mean group deviation in the RFT of the rod in degrees off physical vertical was calculated unsigned (i.e. without considering to which side the rod deviated from physical vertical (clock-wise or counter-clock-wise) and also without considering the direction of the tilt of the frame in the calculations, and finally unweighed (i.e. without taking into account the subject's degree of response consistency to comparable trials in the test)). This observation on perceptual performance in Turner's syndrome is in accordance with results from most other studies in which attention has been paid to possible differences between the two chromosomal different groups in phychological function other than those studied here (see Chapter 9). Accordingly, we treated the two subgroups of probands as one in the next following statistical analyses.

When the mean USD error score of the unified group of probands was compared with that of the group of sisters, a pronounced difference was observed: while the probands' mean USD error score amounted to as much as 11.47 degrees with a deviation of (SD 7.90) in their attempts to set the rod to exact physical vertical, the sisters had a much lower mean USD of 4.59 degrees (SD 4.70) as seen in *Table 45*. The difference is highly significant (p < .001).

The controls could be found in an intermediate position between the probands and the sisters with a mean USD error score of 7.67 degrees (SD 8.14). The difference between the sisters' USD and that of the control group was, however, not significant. It can be noted that the SD of the probands and of the controls are approximately twice as high as those of the sisters.

Occasionally somewhat arbitrarily chosen cut-off points on the field dependence-independence score continuum is seen in the literature. Thus some authors

Probands:	a279 *	unsigned, unweighed deviation score, USD		
i avora	n	Mean	SD	
45,X	21	11.82	8.58	
other karyotypes	24	11.16	7.62	
Probands total	45	11.47	7.90	

Group scores of field dependence in the Rod-and-Frame test ad modum Witkin: mean unsigned, unweighed deviation scores (USD) for probands [1) 45,X; 2) other karyotypes; and 3) probands total]

The difference is not significant (t = .27; p > .2).

divide subjects on the basis of their USD error score into groups as follows: 1) persons with USD less than two degrees (and call them extreme field independent persons); 2) persons with USD between two and eight degrees; and 3) subjects with more than eight degrees of mean USD error score (extreme field dependent persons). Applying this classification to our own subjects we found as seen in *Table 46* nearly identical distributions of Turner girls with karyotype 45,X and Turner girls with other karyotypes.

Table 45

Group scores of field dependence in the Rod-and-Frame test ad modum Witkin; mean unsigned, unweighed deviation scores (USD) for probands, sisters, and controls

	Groups	nederation Protostation	unsigned, deviation s	unweighed score, USD
- 200 Stora	orres e ghe frags Staiteann tadt a	n	mean	SD
Probands		45	11.47	7.90
Sisters		19	4.59	4.70
Controls	and the second	15	7.67	8.14

The difference between probands and sisters is significant (t = 3.53; p < .001) The difference between sisters and controls is not significant (t = 1.38; .2 > p > .1)

Probands			USD	= 2.01 - 8°	USD > 8° (the field dependent group)		Total
storiu 87.8	n	%	n	%	n	%	45,X
Karyotype 45,X	2	9	9	43	10	48	21
Other karyotypes	2	8	10	42	12	50	24
Probands total	4	9	19	42	22	49	45

Distribution of field dependence scores in the Rod-and-Frame test ad modum Witkin; unsigned, unweighed deviation scores (USD) for probands [1) 45,X; 2) other karyotypes; and 3) probands total]

The difference is not significant ($\chi^2 = .035$; p > .2)

When data of the probands, sisters and controls were distributed in this way we found an interesting difference. Nearly half of the total number of probands (49 per cent) could be identified in the group of so-called extreme field dependent persons according to *Table 47*. This is in contrast with the observation that only eleven per cent of the sisters, and 27 per cent of the controls could be classified in the same way as extreme field dependent. Conversely, in the category of field independent persons (with USD less than 2 degrees) we found less than one tenth only of the probands but more than one quarter of the sisters and also of the controls.

Compared with most earlier studies with the RFT the overall observed proportion of field dependent persons (USD higher than eight degrees) is of remarkable size in the present study. This was due primarily to the strong representation of Turner girls in the extreme field dependent group, and secondarily to the growth-retarded control-group. The probands were on the other hand relatively underrepresented in the field independent group while in this category the percentages of sisters and controls were identical and as could be expected from an unselected group.

These observations support Witkin's suggestion that very field dependent performance could be found in the RFT for girls with Turner's syndrome; it contrasts on the other hand with Bekker's observation that Turner girls were not more field dependent than a control group.

Bekker also studied groups of girls with growth-retardation greater than that of his Turner girls. They scored interestingly enough more field dependent than »normal« (which in this case means not-growth-retarded) girls. Bekker

Groups	$USD = 0 - 2^{\circ}$		$USD = 2.01 - 8^{\circ}$		$USD > 8^{\circ}$		Total
	n	%	n	.%	n	%	(83.11
Probands Sisters Controls	4 5 4	9 26 26	19 12 7	42 63 47	22 2 4	49 11 27	45 19 15
Total	13	ny (o bia	38	tal 1971 o	28	<u>} (} ;</u>	79

Distribution of field dependence scores in the Rod-and-Frame test ad modum Witkin: unsigned, unweighed deviation scores (USD) for probands, sisters, and controls

The differences between probands and sisters are significant $(\chi^2 = 9.34; .01 > p > .001)$

The differences between sisters and controls are not significant ($\chi^2 = 1.65$; p > .2)

suggested that field dependence could be more »bound« to growth-retardation than to chromosome anomalies. This interesting possibility was further studied in the present work and will be discussed more thoroughly later in this report. Here we just note that our control group of growth-retarded girls tended to score more field dependent in the RFT (i.e. obtained higher mean USD score) than the sisters but not as pronounced as the probands.

h. The embedded-figures test

The embedded-figures test (Witkin, (1950)) is made of a set of complex geometric figures in which a particular, simple figure is embedded. In the present study we used the Jackson (1956) short form of the test in which twelve of the originally 24 figures are used. The test was administered and scored according to Witkin's procedure. In the RFT the subject is required to separate an item (the rod) from its context (the frame); the embedded-figures test (EFT) is supposed to require comparable capacity for analysing perceptually an item (the simple figure) out of its context (the more complex design in which it is embedded). The subject's score in the test is simply the time it takes her to locate the simple figures within the more complex. In the present study we calculated the group mean time the subjects required per figure. Rapid solution time scores are taken to indicate field independent performance, while slow solution time is characteristic of field dependent performance.

Results and discussion

As for RFT scores we also tested for possible differences in EFT performance between probands with karyotype 45,X and other karyotypes within Turner's syndrome; we found a non-significant difference as seen in *Table 48*. As for the group mean RFT score, the group mean EFT score also tended to be slightly higher for the group with karyotype 45,X than for other karyotypes (116.37 vs. 111.68).

Table 48 Group mean scores of Embedded-Figures test for probands [1) 45,X; 2) other karyotypes; and 3) probands total]

Probands	Number of seco	onds per figure	×2
riobalius	Mean	SD	orf 7
1) 45,X	116.37	50.25	Å
2) Other karyotypes	111.68	42.50	
Probands total	113.87	45.80	icii icii

The difference is not significant (t = .33; p > .2)

The sisters found it a fairly easy task to locate the simple figures in their embedded context as is seen from their group mean score of 61.25 seconds per figure; in comparison the probands total required approximately twice that time to locate the simple figures (113.87 seconds per figure) as seen in *Table 49*. The difference between probands and sisters is highly significant (p < .001). The score of the controls lay between that of the sisters and the probands with regard to EFT performance (82.91 seconds per figure). The difference between the sisters and the controls was not significant.

From Table 50 can be seen that probands 45,X do not differ from other karyotypes within the Turner group with regard to distribution of EFT time score (Fisher's exact test for 2x2 tables; $p \sim .75$).

Table 49 Group mean scores of Embedded-Figures test for probands, sisters, and controls

Groups	Number of se	conds per figure
	Mean	SD
Probands	113.87	45.80
Sisters	61.25	23.68
Controls	82.91	49.27

The difference between probands and sisters is significant (t = 4.73; p < .001)

The difference between sisters and controls is not significant (t = 1.68; .2 > p > .1)

Table 50

Distribution of number of seconds per figure in the Embedded-Figures test for probands [1) 45,X; 2) other karyotypes; and 3) probands total]

Number of seconds per figure	Probands						
	45,X		Other karyotypes		Probands total		
	n	%	n	%	n n	%	
0 - 44	2	10	2	8	4	. 9	
45 - 89	4	19	6	25	10	22	
90 - 134	8	38	11	46	19	42	
135 - 180	7	33	5	21	12	27	
Total	21	100	24	100	45	100	

The differences are not significant ($\chi^2 = 1.01$; p > .2).

Neither is the distribution over the two highest and the two lowest quartiles significant (Fisher's exact test for 2×2 tables; $p \sim .75$).

When, on the other hand, the distribution of the probands total was compared with the sisters' we found, as seen in *Table 51*, considerable differences: almost 70 per cent of the probands took 90 seconds *or more* to locate the simple figures while for the majority (79 per cent) of the sisters 90 seconds *or even less* sufficed. More than a quarter of the sisters could on an average find the simple figure within the first 44 seconds while less than one tenth of the probands could be so classified. Test of the distribution over the two highest and the two lowest quartiles was highly significant (Fisher's exact test of 2x2 tables; $p \sim .0004$).

Table 51

Distribution of number of seconds per figure in the Embedded-Figures test for probands, sisters, and controls

Number of seconds per figure	Probands		Sisters		Controls	
per inguie	n	%	n	%	n	%
0 - 44	4	9	5	26	6	40
45 - 89	10	22	10	53	2	13
90 - 134	19	42	4	21	5	33
135 - 180	12	27	0	0	2	13
Total	45	100	19	100	15	99

The differences between probands and sisters are significant ($\chi^2 = 13.57$; .01 > p > .001).

The differences between sisters and controls are not significant ($\chi^2 = 4.57$; p > .2).

Tests of the distributions over the two highest and the two lowest quartiles were significant for the probands and sisters while not for the sisters and controls (Fisher's exact test for 2×2 tables; $p \sim .0004$ and $p \sim .14$, respectively).

Somewhat surprisingly in the light of their former perceptual performances in this study, 40 per cent of the control group appeared in the lowest scoring group; compared with the sisters a considerable part of this group thus found it relatively easy to localize the simple figures in the complex. On the other hand, while none of the sisters needed more than 135 seconds per figure in the EFT task, thirteen per cent of the controls did so. Twice as many (27 per cent) of the probands could be found in this group of persons who found the EFT a really difficult task. Test for differences between the two highest and the two lowest quartiles showed, however, no difference (Fisher's exact test of 2×2 tables; p ~ .14).

The EFT performance of the probands could not be compared with EFT results from other studies with Turner girls because none such had been made. We therefore decided to refer to »normative« data in the EFT for women with ages between 30-39 (mean age 33.7; n = 32) presented by *Witkin* (1968). The women in Witkin's study obtained a mean score per figure of 84.24 (SD 34.35) (as calculated from full series score); the sisters in the present study took 61.25 seconds per figure (SD 23.68), and appeared thus to be more field independent than could be expected from Witkin's data (t = 2.57; .02 > p > .01). But even if

we compared Witkin's »more field dependent« results from his »normal group« with the performance of the Turner girls in the present study, the difference between these two groups is still significant (.01 > p > .001). We concluded that girls with Turner's syndrome clearly perform in a very field dependent way in the EFT. We also noted that the growth-retarded girls with primary amenorrhoea tended to score field dependent but not significantly different from the sisters.

i. The human figure-drawing test

As the fifth test in the battery we asked the subjects to draw human figures. The procedure was as outlined by *Witkin* (1962) with one exception. According to Witkin the subject is asked to draw the first figure without requirement as to the sex of the drawing; the next drawing to be of the opposite sex. In the present study we asked the subject first to draw a male and then a female figure.

Drawings of human figures are considered by *Witkin et al.* (1962) to be an index of the drawer's conception of her own body. Although Witkin admits that the drawn representation of the conception of the body is multi-determined, he suggests that all the relevant factors are organized around the conscious or unconscious experiences of the body. Indirect knowledge of the body conception can be obtained through inspection of the subject's drawings of the human body. Witkin has been specifically concerned with the degree of »articulation-of-body-concept« defined by the extent to which the drawings mirror the body as experienced to have definite limits (boundaries) and to what extent the »parts« within these limits are experienced as separate although kept together in a »gestalt».

These characteristics were judged in a single global evaluation based on a number of specific criteria that were read directly from observable characteristics in the drawings rather than bound to a more traditional projective interpretation. After all identification marks had been removed, the drawings were rated by two independent judges with previous experience in evaluating drawings. The judges applied the adult version of the »articulation-of-body-concept« scale (the so-called ABC-scale). In short, they looked for three main indicators of degree of articulation: 1) fair integration of reasonably formed parts of the body and articulation in representation of body and face expressions; 2) identity and sex differentiation where the role and the articulation of the sex characteristics of the figures drawn were evaluated, and finally 3) the degree of detail in the drawings. This last category overlaps the foregoing and was relatively decisive in the differentiated estimation of the drawings. In principle the adult version of the scoring is very much like the first developed children's version except that the standards of estimation are considerably raised.

The most primitive, immature, undetailed and disintegrated drawings were rated five points (indicative of field dependence). The most articulated drawings with emphasis on many details in face, head, clothing, expression, forms and sex characteristics consistent with rational integration of body and clothing were rated one point (indicative of field independence). Drawings which could neither be categorized in the very primitive nor in the highly articulated groupings were placed in between. In the case of disagreement in the estimation of the drawings, the two judges solved the problem by talking to agreement.

Results and discussion

When probands with karyotype 45,X were compared with other karyotypes within the Turner group we found no significant difference as seen in *Table 52*. Probands with 45,X tended, however, to draw slightly less articulated figures than the other probands.

Table 52

Group mean ratings of Witkin's »articulation-of-body-concept« (ABC-ratings) in Human-Figure-Drawing test for probands [1) 45,X; 2) other karyotypes; and 3) probands total]

Probands	ABC-ratings			
	Mean	SD	19920	
1) 45,X	3.71	1.27	inhoes	
2) Other karyotypes	3.58	1.25		
Probands total	3.64	1.25	100.01	

The difference is not significant (t = .34; p > .2).

When the probands total was compared with the group of sisters, we found a highly significant difference (p < .001; see *Table 53*). The probands achieved a mean score of 3.64 (SD 1.25) for their relatively poor drawings while the sisters scored 2.53 (SD .84).

As with the RFT and EFT performance the growth-retarded group again was found in an intermediate position with a mean group rating of 3.00 (SD 1.07) between the sisters and the probands. Their score did not, however, differ significantly from the sisters'.

From *Table 54* can be seen that scores of the probands with karyotype 45,X were very similarly distributed to those of the other probands (Fisher's exact test for 2×2 tables; $p \sim .70$).

Group mean ratings of Witkin's »articulation-of-body-concept« (ABC-ratings) in Human Figure-Drawing test for probands, sisters, and controls

Groups	ABC-	ratings	19 19 19 19
sie symilichnity different nam ri	Mean	SD	e Park de
Probands Sisters Controls	3.64 2.53 3.00	1.25 0.84 1.07	e ta sun

The difference between probands and sisters is significant (t = 3.54; p < .001).

The difference between sisters and controls is not significant (t = 1.43; .2 > p > .1).

Table 54

Distribution of Witkin's »articulation-of-body-concept« scores (ABC-ratings) in Human Figure-Drawing test for probands [1) 45,X; 2) other karyotypes; and 3) probands total]

Degree of articulation	Probands							
	45,X bos		Other karyotypes		Probands total			
	n	%	n	%	n 🦗			
1 (high)	2	9	2	8	. 4	9		
2	2	9	3	12	5	11		
3	2	9	4	17	6	13		
4	9	43	9	38	18	40		
5 (low)	6	29	6	25	12	27		
Total	21	99	24	100	45	100		

The differences are not significant (χ^2 = .67; p > .2).

Fisher's exact test for 2×2 tables over the two highest and the two lowest quartiles (group 3 divided with half to the lowest and half to the highest) gave no significance; $p \sim .70$).

When the distribution of all the probands was compared with that of the sisters and controls (see *Table 55*) it was somewhat surprising, in the light of their earlier perceptual performance, to find that while ten per cent of the sisters were in the group classified as most articulated performing persons, nine per cent of the probands also performed at this very high level. It was furthermore unexpected that the growth-retarded group excelled over both the other groups in this respect, as thirteen per cent were represented in the most articulated drawers' group; they did not, however, score significantly different from the sisters (Fisher's exact test for 2×2 tables; $p \sim .40$).

Table 55

Degree of articulation	Probands		Sisters		Controls	
to excite ease groups of	n	%	n	%	n n	%
1 (high)	4	9	2	10	2	13
2	5	11	7	37	4	27
3	6	13	8	42	4	27
4	18	40	2	10	2	13
5 (low)	12	27	0	0	3	20
Total	45	100	19	99	15	100

Distribution of Witkin's »articulation-of-body-concept« scores in Human Figure-Drawing test for probands, sisters, and controls

The differences between probands and sisters are significant ($\chi^2 = 18.59$; p < .001).

The differences between sisters and controls are not significant ($\chi^2 = 4.75$; p > .2).

Fisher's exact test for 2×2 tables over the two highest and the two lowest quartiles (group 3 divided with half to the lowest and half to the highest) showed significant difference between probands and sisters; $p \sim .002$, but not between sisters and controls; $p \sim .40$.

When on the other hand the groups were compared with regard to most primitive drawings, this picture changed: no sisters were found in this category while 20 per cent of the controls and 27 per cent of the probands made drawings of this poor standard.

These tendencies were more exaggerated if the drawings rated in the intermediate category 3 were divided with half to a relatively high articulation category, together with category 1 and 2, and the other half was combined into a relatively low articulation category, together with category 4 and 5, signifying relatively high or poor articulated drawings, respectively. So analysed, we found

26.5 per cent of the probands in the relatively high articulated group compared to 68 per cent of the sisters and 53.5 per cent of the controls. In the relatively poor articulated category 73.5 per cent of the probands were to be found, compared to 31 per cent of the sisters and to 46.5 per cent of the controls.

As no other studies with Turner girls have used Witkin's »articulation-of-body-concept« rating of the human figure drawings we could not relate our results directly to those of others. In the following chapters, the drawings were rated also according to the Goodenough-Harris scoring. These results are related to observations in other studies of Turner girls using this score. Drawings rated according to Witkin's scale have been shown in some studies to correlate fairly high with Goodenough-Harris score of the same drawings; for this reason the results and discussion presented in the next chapter on the drawings may have some relevance for the present discussion.

From the present material we observed that: 1) possible differences with regard to human figure-drawing test performance scored ad modum Witkin between karyotype 45,X and other karyotypes within Turner's syndrome are small; 2) girls with Turner's syndrome as a group draw considerably less articulated human figures than those of their sisters; 3) girls with growth-retardation tend as a group to draw less articulated drawings than the group of sisters in this study (while, on the other hand, the number of highly »articulated« drawers were higher in the growth-retarded group than in the group of sisters).

k. Consistency in Witkin's measures of field dependence

According to one of Witkin's basic hypotheses a person who performs in a given field dependent way on one indicator is also likely to do so on another test sup-

Table 56

Correlations between performance on various indicators of field dependence (i.e. the Rod-and-Frame test: RFT; the Embedded-Figures test: EFT; and the Human Figures-Drawing test: HFDT) for all persons included in the present study (N = 79)

Field dependence	Pearson proc	n coefficients		
tests	RFT	EFT	HFDT	
ré s perfornited	r. p <	r. p<	r. p<	
RFT EFT HFDT	o Grawth ireranded bin ord the HEDT that pl	.61 .001	.41 .001 .65 .001	

123

posed to measure field dependence; in doing so, her performance is said to be »self-consistent».

In order to study this suggested self-consistency tendency in performance across the various tests of field dependence, we correlated the field dependence measures obtained in our study, namely the RFT, the EFT, and the HFDT scores. We simply analysed the data of all persons in the study without regard to group placement and calculated the Pearson correlation coefficients (r.s.).

From *Table 56* can be seen that the correlation coefficient between the RFT and the EFT data (r. = .61) and between RFT and HFDT (r. = .41), and between EFT and HFDT data (r. = .65) are all highly significant (on .001 level).

This supports Witkin's basic assumption that a person performing in a field dependent or field independent way in one test also tends to do so in other tests of field dependence.

1. Discussion of field dependence in Turner's syndrome

The results of the human figure-drawing test ad modum Witkin are in good accordance with group results from the other tests supposed to measure the subjects' degree of field dependence, namely the RFT and the EFT. A definite pattern could be found in the data. Comparing the RFT, EFT, and the HFDTresults, we observed that Turner girls with karyotype 45,X did not behave significantly differently from girls with karyotypes other than 45,X but were still within Turner's syndrome on these tests of field dependence. In other words, field dependent performance is very similar in the two groups. Examination of the data suggests, nevertheless, a slight difference. The group of girls with karyotype 45,X performed on all tests slightly more field dependent than girls with other karyotypes. Furthermore, the SD of the girls with karyotype 45,X in all cases exceeded that of the other probands. The differences were, however, small. In this connection it should be mentioned that although not significant the sub-group of probands aged 15 years or less at the time of the cognitive testing (n = 14) tended to raise the total group mean score (see *Table 43*); 12 of these 14 young probands had karyotype 45,X while the other two had other karyotypes. The over-representation of young probands with karyotype 45,X relative to probands with other karyotypes might be responsible for the observed differences in mean scores between the two groups. This stresses once more the necessity of being alert to the age of the Turner girls studied as a potentially important variable in cognitive performance (see also next chapter).

Without exception we found that the combined group of probands performed more field dependently on all indicators herefore than the group of sisters; the differences were in all cases highly significant. Growth-retarded girls as a group consistently got scores on the RFT, the EFT, and the HFDT that placed them in the field dependence-independence continuum between the group of probands and the group of sisters (although on HFDT a number of them drew highly articulated drawings). They tended in general to perform in a more field dependent way than could be expected relative to the performance of the sisters; the difference was, however, only borderline significant.

In short we might say that the group of Turner girls performed extremely field dependently as defined by Witkin in all the tests applied, while the growthretarded girls tended to be field dependent in their performance.

The first hypothesis set forth in the present study stated that Turner girls with karyotype 45,X will perceptually not perform differently from a group of Turner girls with karyotypes other than 45,X. This hypothesis was tested by observing how these two groups performed on the rod-and-frame test (RFT), the embedded-figures test (EFT), and the human figure-drawing test (HFDT). Without exception the results confirmed the hypothesis. In other words, the lack of differences in intellectual performance (full-scale IQ, sub-test IQ, and specific factor IQ) between girls with karyotype 45,X and other karyotypes within Turner's syndrome found in a number of other studies can in the present study be paralleled to a convincing degree in the perceptual domain by showing that the two groups do not differ in their performance on three original indicators of field dependence.

The second hypothesis was based on 1) the observation that Turner girls in general have difficulties with the »analytic triads« in the Wechsler IQ test and 2) on Witkin's self-consistency hypothesis which in this connection states that girls with such difficulties would also perform in a very field dependent way on other tests for that dimension. The second hypothesis was fully confirmed: the perceptual performance of the group of Turner girls was more field dependent than that of their own sisters on the same tests. Bekker's observation that Turner girls are not more field dependent than a control group was not supported by this result.

Hypothesis three stated that given confirmation to hypotheses one and two, the field dependent performance in Turner's syndrome could be contrasted by relatively »normal« field dependent performance in growth-retarded girls, with karyotype 46,XX. If confirmed one might speculate whether the demonstrated high degree of field dependent behavior in Turner girls is due primarily to their chromosome abnormality and not primarily to retarded body growth, as found in both groups. The hypothesis appeared to be difficult to test because although the growth-retarded girls performed less field dependently than the Turner girls, they nevertheless tended to perform more field dependently than the group of sisters.

Hypothesis four stated that a person scoring high or low on the field dependence-independence continuum in one test will tend to do so on the other tests of field dependence also. As seen from the fairly high correlations in *Table 56* this

hypothesis was confirmed signifying that within the traditional field dependence terminology there is meaning in the designation »self-consistency« across various indicators of field dependence.

Hypothesis one, two, and four were thus confirmed while hypothesis three was not tested.

Chapter 13

COGNITIVE PERFORMANCE IN TURNER'S SYNDROME. II

a. Introduction

Money and associates: Shaffer (1962), Alexander & Money (1962), Money (1964), Money & Alexander (1966), Alexander & Money (1966), and Alexander et al. (1966) have reported poor ability to draw geometric designs from memory in patients with Turner's syndrome. They found no »deficit« in identifying personal left and right or in the ability to name parts of the body, but difficulty in identifying left and right on others was frequent. The ability to change direction on command while drawing a line is unimpaired, but pointing with closed eyes and labelling turns on a street map are impaired.

Garron & van der Stoep (1969) criticized that only two of the studies concerning spatial abilities of patients with Turner's syndrome used any controls, one used fortuitously chosen, somewhat younger girls in a comparison of figure drawings (Cohen (1962)), and the other used student nurses, whose age range is less and average education probably higher, to study direction sense (Alexander et al. (1966)); children and adults have often been included in the same analyses. Shaffer (1962) compared small samples of older and younger persons, finding no differences in intellectual pattern. Bekker & van Gemund (1968) compared girls with Turner's syndrome with »normal« girls matched for age and IQ and confirmed most results of the Money-group.

In the present study we examined the Turner girls as well as the sisters and the growth-retarded girls with the road-map test and scored the human figures drawing test according to Goodenough-Harris. *Alexander & Money* (1966) suggested that the so-called cognitive deficit in Turner's syndrome is specific to non-linguistic tasks involving extrapersonal, but not personal space. Since parietal lesions cause similar impairments, they suggested that the parietal lobes may be abnormal. Porteus Mazes test – it has been argued – is sensible to at least some form of brain damage (*Porteus* (1967)) and can be used for assessing certain personality qualities especially relevant for the study of Turner's syndrome. We therefore also included the Porteus Mazes test in the present investigation.

becomes well estimated between the ages should be and the growth of girls aged fifther processor youngenessed as mainter under growth or gails with antipatkury of greats the same age-group were therefore excluded the following one iverse for estimation that interfaces on the source of the

b. Left-right discrimination in Turner's syndrome

Money's road-map test is devised to study direction discrimination. It requires orientation to right and left simultaneously with orientation towards and away from the subject on a flat surface resembling part of a city map. Heavy lines on the map indicate a standard test route which is laid out in such a way that there are eight different turn types (turning right after going up, down, right, and left; turning left after going up, down, right, and left) with a total of thirty-two turns. A shorter heavy line indicates a preliminary practice route of three turns. Both practice and test routes were traced on the map by the Examiner while the subject looked on. The subject was then requested to retrace the routes saying whether she turned right or left at the corners (*Alexander, Walker & Money*, 1964; *Money, Alexander & Walker*, 1965). All subjects were tested individually. The subjects were corrected for errors on the practice route only.

Money, Alexander & Walker (ibid.) have shown that responses to the test are correlated with age. As we have in the present study a number of young Turner girls (i.e. ≤ 15 years) and a few in this age-group in the other groups studied, we examined a possible relation between age and road-map test scores. As with »field dependence«-scores we calculated the group mean score in the Money's road-map test for the five age-groups of Turner girls and tested for differences.

Results and discussion

With probands divided in the five age-groups we found a significant difference (p = .001) between group means as seen from *Table 57*. There was no significant linearity between mean scores for the age-groups; accordingly no tests for tilt of lines were calculated. The scores related in a patterned way to age; this pattern will be discussed in another work (*Nyborg & Nielsen* (1977,b)).

From *Table 57* can also be seen that the group mean score of group 1 (Turner girls aged fifteen years or less) compared with each single mean of the agegroups 2, 3, 4 and 5 is considerably higher. We found that groups 2, 3, 4 and 5 could be considered as one homogenous group with regard to the function of age on direction discrimination performance (p > .05). We then compared the group mean score of the young probands in group 1 with the combined group mean score for the age-groups 2-5 and found the difference to be highly significant (p < .0001) as seen in *Table 58*. Apparently Turner girls aged fifteen years or younger have not established left-right discrimination. *Alexander, Walker & Money* (1964) concluded that right-left spatial discrimination in »normal« girls becomes well established between the ages of eleven and fourteen. The Turner girls aged fifteen years or younger as well as the sisters and the growth-retarded girls with normal karyotype in the same age-group were therefore excluded from the following analyses.

Group mean scores in	the »road-map test of direction sense«
as a function	of age in Turner's syndrome

		Money's road-map test scores		
Age in years	n	Group mean number of errors	SD	
$\begin{array}{l} 1) & \leq 15 \\ 2) > 15 \\ 15 \\ 3) & 20 \\ 24 \\ 4) & 25 \\ 25 \\ 29 \\ 5) & > 30 \end{array}$	14 7 11 9 4	11.57 4.86 2.45 6.44 5.25	6.72 3.29 2.98 4.93 5.32	
Total group mean	45	6.71	6.00	

The differences between means are significant (F = 5.52; p = .001).

Table 58 Group mean scores in the »road-map test of direction sense« as a function of age in Turner's syndrome

Age in years		Money's road-map test scores		
	n	Mean number of errors	SD	
$\begin{array}{l} 1) \leq 15 \\ 2-5) \ 15+ - 38 \end{array}$	14	11.57	6.72	
2-5) 15+ - 38	31	4.52	4.15	
Total group mean	45	6.71	6.00	
1003				

The difference between means is significant (F = 18.71; p = .0001).

Thus considering in the following only probands older than fifteen years, we compared ten such girls with karyotype 45,X with 21 Turner girls with other karyotypes and found no significant differences (p > .2) as seen in *Table 59*.

Group mean scores in the »road-map test of direction sense« for probands > 15 years broken down by karyotypes: 1) 45,X; 2) other karyotypes; and 3) probands total

Probands > 15 years		Money's road-map test scores			
Probands > 13 ye	n	Mea	n number of errors	SD	
1) 45,X	10		3.90	4.77	
1) 45,X 2) other karyotypes	21		4.81	3.91	
Probands total	31	11.0	4.52	4.15	Jua

The difference is not significant (t = .54; p > .2).

The direction discrimination scores of these 31 probands were then combined into one group mean score (4.52 errors; SD 4.15) and compared with the group mean score of the eighteen sisters (1.78 errors; SD 4.68). The difference was not significant (p > .05) (see *Table 56*).

When the group mean score of the sisters was compared with that of the growth-retarded girls (5.55 errors; SD 7.12) we found no significant difference (p > .05) as seen in *Table 60*.

Table 60

Group mean scores in the »road-map test of direction sense« for probands, sisters, and controls, older than 15 years

Groups		Money's road-map test scores		the second	
chalif be considered as or	n	Mean number of errors	SD	nf ag	
Probands > 15 years	31	4.52	4.15		
Sisters > 15 years	18	1.78	4.68		
Controls > 15 years	11	5.55	7.12		

The differences between probands and sisters (t = 1.65; p > .05) and between sisters and controls (t = 1.73; p > .05) are not significant.

Distribution of errors in the »road-map test of direction sense« was very similar for probands with karyotype 45,X and for those with other karyotypes,

as seen in *Figure 4*. When the distribution for probands was compared with those of the sisters and the growth-retarded girls (*Figure 5*) some differences could, however, be noted. While less than half of the probands obtained fewer than four errors in the direction discrimination test, approximately 65 per cent of the growth-retarded girls did so; some 90 per cent of the sisters obtained fewer than four errors. Ten per cent of the sisters had error scores higher than four, as also had about 35 per cent of the growth-retarded girls, as well as a little more than half of the probands. The differences, however, did not reach significance.





Errors in the »road-map test of direction sense« for probands aged > 15 years: 1) karyotype 45, X; 2) other karyotypes and 3) probands total





The errors in the road-map test can be divided into four main types: 1) »go away and turn«; 2) »come back and turn«; 3) »left errors«; 4) »right errors«. Probands, sisters, and growth-retarded girls did not differ with regard to percentile distribution of types of errors, and all three groups made approximately twice as many errors of the »come back and turn« type as of any other type.

Alexander, Walker & Money (ibid.) studied thirteen Turner girls with the road-map test and found a mean group score of 9.54 (SD 5.21). Bekker & van Gemund (1968) tested eleven Turner girls, who scored 12.1 errors on an average. Later Bekker (1969) tested ten Turner girls who made an average score of 11.1.

It can be noted that in all these studies the Turner girls made a much higher number of errors (9.54; 12.1; and 11.1, respectively) than the Turner girls in the present study (4.52). We suggest that this discrepancy might be explained on the basis of age differences between the various Turner populations. The argument goes as follows: 1) there is evidence that at least some cognitive performances mature later in Turner's syndrome than in »normal« girls (*Nyborg & Nielsen* (1977,b)), and 2) the studies mentioned above included much younger Turner girls than in the present, and 3) their mean error score is two to three times higher than that of our older Turner girls.

Our suggestion of age-related differences in cognitive maturation rate between the Turner girls and their controls is also supported by the following data. *Bekker & van Gemund* (ibid.) and *Bekker* (ibid.) studied girls with a mean age of about 14 ranging from approximately 8 to 22; the mean age of the Turner girls in *Alexander, Walker & Money's* study was about 19.4 (range 13-26). In the present study we only analysed data for Turner girls older than fifteen years (with an upper limit of 38 years) and with mean age of 24.4 years. It is interesting to note that the older the Turner girls studied the less the discrepancy between them and their controls on the direction discrimination test. This observation if validated, favours the suggestion that optimal discriminatory performance in left-right orientation is matured late in girls with Turner's syndrome reaching a non-significant difference to controls at or a little after the age of twenty.

Somewhat surprisingly we found that the group of growth-retarded girls not only obtained more errors (mean: 5.55; SD 7.12) than the sisters (mean: 1.78; SD 4.68) but even exceeded the probands' mean (4.52; SD 4.15). Although the difference between the growth-retarded girls and the sisters was not significant (p > .05) the tendency nevertheless brings into mind Bekker's query whether cognitive performance in Turner's syndrome is specifically related to the chromosome anomaly. Our data suggest that growth-retardation might be thought of as a variable related to direction discriminatory performance. It might certainly also be taken into consideration whether some, not yet recognized but related, factors might be responsible for both growth-retardation and for left-right discrimination performance. Clearly, the time has not come for a definite conclusion.

From the foregoing it was concluded that the considerable differences between Turner girls and controls observed in other studies with the road-map test and the lack of difference in the present study are not necessarily contradictory and can possibly be explained on the basis of differences in the rate of maturation of certain aspects of cognitive functioning among the groups: the older the Turner girls, the less the difference. A developmental view seems central for a deeper understanding of performance which hitherto has been taken to reflect a »cognitive deficit« in Turner's syndrome; it is apparently a realistic possibility that a »developmental delay«-terminology suffices. These thoughts will be elaborated in another report: *Nyborg & Nielsen* (1977,b).

The point of view that chromosome anomaly might be primary to growthretardation with regard to left-right discrimination in Turner's syndrome was not supported in the present study: the data showed that of two groups of comparable ages the group with growth-retardation but not known chromosomal aberrations made more erroneous left-right discriminations than did the group with growth-retardation and well documented chromosome aberrations.

c. Porteus Mazes test performance in Turner's syndrome

The maze test was originally devised by *Porteus* (1918) in order to make more accurate diagnoses of feeble-mindedness. The test consists of a number of city-map like diagrams. The subject was told that the lines could be considered as solid stone walls, which were not to be crossed; she was to imagine that she was driving a car through the streets, from the entrance, through the maze, to the exit. If a blind alley was entered, it was forbitten to back or reverse the imagined car (in the form of a pencil with which a line was traced), and it was forbidden to lift the pencil until the exit was reached. There was no time limits. Other rules of procedure and for calculating the quantitative as well as the qualitative score were as descriped by *Porteus* (1967).

Besides its sensitivity to certain forms of brain damage, namely in the frontal lobes, it has been argued that Porteus Mazes test performance involves some temperamental factor of initiative and emotional stability (*Cattell*, (1948)), impulsiveness and social competence (*Porteus*, (1918)), and freedom from neuroticism (*Macfarlane Smith*, (1964)). Vandenberg (1969) argued that the mazes call for a certain amount of form perception, plus another component like »foresight or looking ahead of one's pencil«. Vandenberg concluded (based on twin studies) that the mazes test has a hereditary component, commom to other visuospatial tests. The argument that this visuo-spatial test performance may have genetic components has also been advocated by *Stafford* (1961), and *Garron*

Table 61
Group mean quantitative and qualitative scores in Porteus Mazes Test for
probands [1] 45.X; 2) other karvotypes; and 3) probands total

Probands	Quantitativ	ve test score	Qualitative test score	
developmental victores ab	Mean	SD	Mean	SD
1) 45,X angu kuli comarbay.	35.52	17.45	92.48	22.51
2) Other karyotypes	50.79	34.81	98.29	13.14
Probands total	43.67	28.83	95.58	18.14

The differences are not significant

 $(t_{quant.} = 1.81; .1 > p > .5) (t_{qual.} = 1.07; p > .2).$

(1970), who proposed that visuo-spatial ability is carried on the X-chromosome.

Results and discussion

When the total Turner population was broken down by the previously mentioned age-groups, we found no significant differences between the sub-groups and accordingly we treated all Turner girls, sisters, and growth-retarded girls as complete groups, respectively, in the analyses of Porteus mazes performance.

As seen in *Table 61*, neither in the quantitative nor in the qualitative score did we find significant differences (p > .2) between probands with karyotype 45,X and probands with other karyotypes.

When girls with Turner's syndrome were compared with their sisters with regard to quantitative mazes test performance, we found no significant difference (means: 43.67; SD 28.83 versus 32.37; SD 24.78 (.2 > p > .1)); the group of growth-retarded girls obtained scores (mean: 30.20; SD 22.80) much like those of the sisters on the quantitative scale (p > .2) (see *Table 62*).

Regarding the interpretation of the quantitative mazes score *Porteus* (1967) remarks that low score signifies a special kind of intelligence – an intelligence which may be described as »common sense« ability to use prudence and foresight in dealing with concrete, visually present situations »... mazes are thus valuable in predicting how an individual will get along in everyday life.« (p. 40). As the probands in our study did not score significantly differently from their sisters on the Porteus quantitative score, we may according to such interpretation expect that girls with Turner's syndrome get along in everyday life as well as their sisters. This inference coincides with what we found from the school

Table 62 Group mean quantitative and qualitative scores in Porteus Mazes test for probands, sisters, and controls

Groups	Quantitativ	Quantitative test scores		
was after our of the	Mean	SD	Mean	SD
Probands	43.67	28.83	95.58	18.14
Sisters Controls	32.37 30.20	24.78 22.80	$111.26 \\ 110.07$	10.03 19.50

The differences in quantitative scores between probands and sisters ($t_{quant.} = 1.49$; .2 > p > .1) and between sisters and controls ($t_{quant.} = .26$; p > .2) are not significant.

The differences in qualitative scores between probands and sisters are significant ($t_{qual.} = 3.53$; p < .001) but the differences between sisters and controls are not ($t_{qual.} = .23$; p > .2).

reports of the Turner girls, from interviews with them, their parents, and sisters, and from all other available sources as reported in *Chapter 4* in this study: i.e. we found no remarkable differences between the probands and the sisters with regard to type of occupation, level of education or other everyday aspects. Regarding social competence, which the mazes according to Porteus measures, the results are also in accordance with what we found earlier, namely, that the Turner girls get along well with other people in spite of their often being teased at school, and in spite of their being to some extent discriminated in occupational choice due to low stature, and other problems characteristic of their situation. Parents and school authorities often report that their behavior is good, that they are very good and responsible at taking care of small children, they are diligent and conscientious and so on. The »objective« Porteus mazes test quantitative score thus confirms earlier observations made in the present study and similar clinical observations made by others.

While no difference could be observed between the sisters and the growthretarded girls with regard to quantitative score in the mazes, we found, however, in the qualitative score, a significant difference between the sisters and the probands: the probands got a much lower error score (mean: 95.58; SD 18.14) than the sisters (mean: 111.26; SD 10.03) (p < .001).

The qualitative scoring consists of a system of weighed penalties which are recorded for a number of slips in the execution of the mazes. The principle upon which it is based is that each person has her own characteristic way of approaching and executing the run through the mazes. Poor subjects disclose signs of impulsiveness (such as starting into the blind alleys and then stopping the pencil just in time), increased emotional tension (shown by wavy pencil-lines), and loss of self-control (seen in many line-crossings and corner-cuttings in the subject's tracing of the maze pathways). In these qualities of performance there was a possible measure of the emotional instability which was blocking the subject's intellectual ability in maze-solving (*Porteus* (1967)).

Money & Mittenthal (1970) noted on the basis of a study of 73 girls with Turner's syndrome that »inertia of emotional arousal« was a concomitant of the syndrome. Among other characteristics of this were equability, acceptance, resignedness, and slowness in asserting initiative. Apparently, all these terms might more or less express degree of emotional stability and accordingly be measured in the mazes test. And in fact, as expected, the Turner girls scored remarkably differently from their sisters on the emotional stability indicator (p < .001), signifying, according to the interpretation of Porteus, that their behavior in the test situation was much more conscious, less impulsive, without undue emotional tension and with a remarkable degree of self-control. The result is also in accordance with the experimenter's subjective impression of the Turner girls, having tested all 45 persons: although not measured exactly practically all the Turner girls sat quietly, listening carefully to the test instructions, eager to conform to the expectations of the experimenter, apparently not becoming frustrated when they could not solve the problems they were required to face - as often happened. In this respect their behavior in general contrasted with that of some of their sisters!

Thus, the present psychiatric-psychological investigation, as well as a number of other studies, has shown that Turner girls usually appear emotionally remarkably stable; this coincided with the results of psychological testing from the Porteus mazes test.

The growth-retarded girls (mean: 110.07; SD 19.50) did not differ from the group of sisters on the qualitative score (p > .2).

d. Human figures drawing performance ad modum Goodenough-Harris in Turner's syndrome

The human figures rated according to Witkin's non-projective technique in Chapter 10 were also scored ad modum Goodenough-Harris who prescribes a projective interpretation (*Harris* (1963)). As the upper range of Harris' normative data is limited to 15 years all drawers older than that were scored as 15 years. The ratings were performed blindly by two independent judges as when scoring the drawings ad modum Witkin. Discordant ratings were pooled and the judges talked to agreement. In a few cases the ratings differed by more than four points mainly due to disagreement on how to rate modern Danish clothing in accordance with the somewhat old-fashioned style expressed in the manual.

Results and discussion

As we found neither significant differences between the previously mentioned age-groups ≤ 15 vs. > 15 years (p > .2), nor between the five age-groups (p > .1), we proceeded with the analyses without breaking down any group by age.

Table 63

Group mean scores of Goodenough-Harris Human-Figure-Drawing test for probands [1) 45,X; 2) other karyotypes; and 3) probands total]

Probands	Mean perceptile Goodenough-Harris drawing score			
not significant.	Mean	SD		
1) 45,X	26.0	31.04		
2) Other karyotypes	30.83	31.42		
Probands total	28.58	30.98		
		CALL STREET, ST		

The differences are not significant (t = .52; p > .2)

From *Table 63* can be seen that the probands with karyotype 45,X did not differ from probands with other karyotypes (mean percentile: 26.0; SD 31.04 versus 30.83; SD 31.42, respectively; p > .2). The united group of probands got, however, a lower mean percentile score (28.58; SD 30.98) than the group of sisters (54.0; SD 27.23) and the difference was significant (.01 > p > .001) (see *Table 64*). The difference between sisters and controls (46.47; SD 33.41) was not significant (p > .2).

The pattern in the data was very much like that of the data obtained by scoring the drawings according to Witkin.

The overall correlation for all subjects in the present study (n = 79) between the drawings scored ad modum Witkin and ad modum Goodenough-Harris amounted to r. = -.77 (p < .001) signifying an association between the two tests as firmly as could be expected from other reports in the literature (e.g., *Witkin et al.* (1962)). Probands with karyotype 45,X do not draw human figures that are much poorer than are those drawn by probands with other karyotypes, except for the slight difference possibly explainable by age differences previously mentioned.

While the drawings of the probands were significantly lower than those of the sisters, the growth-retarded girls could be placed between these two groups but were not significantly different from the sisters.

Table 64 Group mean scores of Goodenough-Harris Human-Figure-Drawing test for probands, sisters, and controls

Groups	Mean perceptile Goodenough-Harris drawing score			
in a start of the	Mean	SD		
Probands	28.58	30.98		
Sisters	54.0	27.23		
Controls	46.47	33.41		

The differences between probands and sisters are significant (t = 3.10; .01 > p > .001). The differences between sisters and controls are not significant (t = .72; p > .2).

Table 65

Percentile distribution of the Goodenough-Harris Human-Figure-Drawing test for probands [1) 45,X; 2) other karyotypes; and 3) probands total]

	Probands										
	45	,X	Other ka	ryotypes	Probands total						
	n	%	n	%	n	%					
1-24	15	71	13	54	28	62					
25-49	3	14	5	21	8	18					
50-74	1	5	1	4	2	4					
75-99	2	10	5	21	7	16					
Total	21	100	24	100	45	100					

The differences are not significant (Fisher's exact test for 2×2 tables used with distributions divided into two parts around the 50 percentile; $P_{one-tailed} > .2$).

The percentile distribution of Turner girls with karyotype 45,X and probands with other karyotypes did not differ as seen in *Table 61*. Neither the difference between the sisters and the growth-retarded girls according to *Table 66*, nor the difference between probands and sisters reached significance as tested by a χ^2 -test, stressing that the before mentioned differences between group means

Percentile distribution of the Goodenough-Harris Human-Figure-Drawing test for probands, sisters, and controls

Percentile	Prob	ands	Sist	ters	Controls			
STR 2081 SHI CT 191999 251000 DHDDDDDDD	n	%	n	%	n	%		
1-24	28	62	4	21	6	40		
25-49	8	18	6	32	3	20		
50-74	2	4	5	26	3	20		
75-99	7	16	4	21	3	20		
Total	45	100	19	100	15	100		

The differences between probands and sisters are not significant $(\chi^2 = 4.14; p > .2)$.

The differences between sisters and controls are not significant ($\chi^2 = .82$; p > .2).

are not so very convincing. (Fisher's exact test for 2x2 tables showed, however, significance when the distributions were divided into two parts around the 50 percentile; $p \sim .04$ between probands and sisters, but not between sisters and controls; $p \sim .69$).

We concluded that there seems to be a tendency for probands and growthretarded girls to draw slightly poorer human figures than the group of sisters.

This result is in fair accordance with that of other studies. Thus, *Cohen* (1962) found, based partly on subjective impressions, that the drawings of Turner girls seem more immature, lacking femininity, with few trends to express movements of arms, legs or body, and a marked tendency to omit hands and fingers. The omission of hands and fingers in the present study was, however, nearly equal for the Turner group (28 %) and the group of sisters (24 %), but was somewhat higher for the growth-retarded girls (60 %).

Lynch et al. (1966) studied two Turner girls who both drew poor and immature figures. Ehrhardt et al. (1970) asked fifteen Turner girls to draw human figures using the sex of the first drawing to indicate gender identification as other authors have done, and found that all their subjects first drew a female figure; the percentage of female first drawings in their Turner group was slightly higher than in large normal samples indicating - according to the authors definite feminine gender identity. Christodorescu et al. (1970) tested three Turner girls; two of them performed the Draw-a-Person test very poorly, drawing figures far below the expected age-standard. *Senzer et al.* (1973) investigated 6 girls with Turner's syndrome two of whom refused to take the human figures drawing test; two drew low-quality figures, and the remaining two performed at least on an average level.

Based on his studies with Turner girls, *Money* (1970) discussed whether the often grossly distorted and defective drawings could be ascribed to distortion of the body image. This possibility was discounted with reference to the fact that girls with Turner's syndrome also have difficulties with geometric figures. Money therefore suggested that the human-figure distortion is correctly attributed to what he calls »space-form disorientation«.

Alexander et al. (1966) and Bekker & van Gemund (1968) observed percentile distributions in the Goodenough-Harris ratings much like the present. The observed distribution for the Turner girls did not, however, amount to significant difference from the distribution of their sisters in our study, while in the other studies the score of the Turner girls was significantly different from the controls.

e. Discussion of cognitive performance in girls with Turner's syndrome

We might here call attention to our observation that the considerable differences in some cognitive scores between our very young Turner girls and their age-matched controls seem to diminish progressively the older the compared persons were. This might possibly give hope for a very slow cognitional maturation rate in girls with Turner's syndrome rather than a definite and insuperable cognitive defect.

If confirmed, it does not seem unreasonable to regard a late mature cognitive functioning in certain areas to be responsible for the considerable number of girls with Turner's syndrome who meet troubles at school in arithmetic and in the »new maths« where spatial representations are widely applied. A comparison of Turner girls with difficulties in arithmetic and certain cognitive scores will be presented in the next chapter. It does, however, seem to have very little, if any effect on general intellectual capacity at school and as far as occupation is concerned, in as much as the probands with Turner's syndrome in the present study reached the same educational and occupational level as their sisters and managed as well at school as their sisters in most subjects.

The present study demonstrates that it is usually possible to overcome the handicap with arithmetic and the »new maths« and reach the expected level. If a delayed maturational rate is a fact in Turner's syndrome, one might also find it reasonable in cases where such girls meet serious troubles in non-verbal school disciplines to delay the introduction of such subjects into the curriculum as long as possible. At all times, teachers should be alert to the possibility that girls with Turner's syndrome may need better teaching and more help in subjects like arithmetic than other pupils.

Chapter 14

COMPARISON OF SOMATIC AND PSYCHIATRIC DATA WITH COGNITIVE PERFORMANCE TEST SCORES

a. Introduction

This chapter comprises a number of analyses of cognitive performance test scores reported on in chapter 10, and 11 broken down by selected somatic and psychiatric variables presented in earlier chapters.

Preliminary analyses of the total material showed that the age distribution in a number of cases was rather skew with many very young probands in one or more of the categories of analyses. As this may have special implications in studies of girls with Turner's syndrome, as mentioned earlier, we eliminated as far as possible this age factor by excluding all 14 girls with Turner's syndrome below the age of 15 from the analysis.

Thus cognitive performance scores in: 1) the RFT (i.e. USD group mean error scores); 2) the EFT (i.e. group mean number of seconds per figure); 3) the HFDT (i.e. group mean ratings for »articulation-of-body-concept« scale ad modum Witkin); and in 4) the Money's »Road-map test of direction sense« (i.e. group mean numbers of errors) were broken down by the following variables: a) presence of Y-chromosome material; b) birth weight; c) birth length; d) pterygium colli; e) cubitus valgus; f) level of behavioral activity; g) cyclic hormone treatment; h) overprotective behavior of the mothers of the probands; i) special difficulties in certain school subjects; j) skeletal retardation; k) 8/12 years mean growth-retardation; and finally l) retarded stature at time of testing.

b. Y-chromosome material and cognitive performance in Turner's syndrome

Group mean scores for the 4 probands with Y-chromosome material in part of their cells (numbers 2, 9, 19, and 35) were compared with scores for 27 probands without Y-chromosome material but we found no significant difference.

c. Birth weight and cognitive performance in Turner's syndrome

Information of weight at birth was forthcoming for 30 probands older than fifteen years at the time of testing. Turner babies weighing less than 3000

grammes were compared with those weighing more. There was a tendency for the heavier babies to score more errors, but the tendency was not significant.

d. Birth length and cognitive performance in Turner's syndrome

Fourteen of the 22 girls had a body length at birth below 50 cm and 8 were 50 cm or longer. The longer babies got higher error scores and in two tests the differences were significant (mean USD 12.84 (SD 9.37) vs. 6.15 (SD 3.70), p = .03; and EFT mean score 130.51 (SD 34.83) vs. 84.85 (SD 42.33) p = .02) as seen in *Table 67*. The differences cannot be explained on the basis of skew distribution of young Turner girls because the mean age was greater in group 2 with the highest error score (25°; SD 3³ vs. 23⁹; SD 6¹¹, respectively).

Table 67

Comparison of cognitive performance in probands older than fifteen years with body length at birth less than 49 cm or greater than 50 cm on three tests of field dependence and one test of direction sense

Body length at birth		Pro	band	s		US	D	EFT		HFDT		Road-map	
	n	Birth le Mean			ge S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D
1. < 49 cm	14	47.93	1.07	239	611	6.15	3.70	84.85	42.33	3.36	1.50	4.07	3.50
$2. \geq 50 \text{ cm}$	8	51.63	1.06	250	33	12.84	9.37	130.51	34.83	4.25	0.71	6.00	5.16
Total and means	22	49.27	2.10	24²	59	8.59	6.97	101.45	44.94	3.68	1.32	4.77	4.16
Test of significance						F = 5.76 p = .03		F = 6.68 p = .02		F = 2.48 p = .13		F = 1.10 p > .2	

e. Pterygium colli and cognitive performance in Turner's syndrome

We found no association between pterygium colli and cognitive performance. While some error scores were high in the group of probands with pterygium colli others were lower and none of the differences were significant.

f. Cubitus valgus and cognitive performance in Turner's syndrome

In three out of four tests probands with cubitus valgus made more errors than those without. Only in the EFT, however, did the difference approach statistical significance (111.89; SD 44.42 vs. 89.13; SD 44.98, respectively; p = .18) and in the RFT the tendency was reversed.

g. Level of behavioral activity in childhood and cognitive performance in Turner's syndrome

In chapter 4 we reported a tendency, in respect of behavior, for probands to be less active than the sisters and the controls. The level of activity was determined on the basis of self-reports of the proband and of information given by her mother and sisters as well as of information given by the school. The information from several sources was compared for coincidence and evaluated in relation to her sibling. As seen in *Table 17 (chapter 4)*, we found four probands with high level of activity, 24 with »normal« level of activity and 17 with low activity.

In the actual analysis we excluded the four probands with high level of activity because their number was too small and selected probands older than fifteen years at the time of testing from the two other groups. This procedure gave 16 probands with normal level of activity (mean age 25⁵; SD 6⁷) and 14 low activity probands (mean age 23⁶; SD 3¹⁰). As seen in *Table 68*, the Turner girls in the low ativity group consistently scored more errors than the probands with "normal" level of activity, and in one case the difference was highly significant. Although the mean age in the low activity group is lower than that of the "normal" activity group, this age difference cannot explain the differences, as an analysis has shown that Turner girls in general can be placed on a non-tilted regression line with regard to developmental changes in cognitive performance in the time span indicated by the two mean ages (*Nyborg & Nielsen* (1976,b)).

Table 68

Comparison of cognitive performance in probands older than fifteen years with »normal« or »low« level of behavioral activity (as compared with their sisters) on three tests of field dependence and one test of direction sense

Level of activity	F	Probands			USD		EFT		HFDT		Road-map	
	n	Age	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	
2. »Normal« 3. Low	16 14	25 ⁵ 23 ⁶	67 310	7.52 12.89	6.87 8.13	79.05 136.56	34.54 29.93	3.31 4.0	1.49 1.04	3.06 6.50	4.11	
Total and means	30	246	56	10.02	7.84	105.89	43.25	3.63	1.33	4.67	4.13	
Test of significance			F = 3.84 p = .05		F = 23.40 p < .0001		F = 2.08 p = .16		F = 6.08 .02>p>.01			

h. Cyclic hormone treatment and cognitive performance in Turner's syndrome

When we compared the cognitive performance of 24 probands, who received

cyclic hormone treatment, to those who did not, we found no differences as seen in *Table 69*. If the mean age of the non-treated probands (19^8 ; SD 5^0) is compared with that of the treated probands (25^8 ; SD 5^1), one might, however, suspect that the number of errors in the non-treated group actually might be lower if corrected for age.

Table 69

Comparison of cognitive performance in probands older than fifteen years that received or did not receive cyclic oestrogen hormone treatment on three tests of field dependence and one test of direction sense

Hormone treatment		1916	Prot	bands		USD		EFT		HFDT		Road-map	
	ind a	Dura	ation	n Age		261	isbu	(bxá śv	ilysis 1	an B	Bis	Silf	ni
	n	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.
 Cyclic Hormone treatment No Hormone treatment 	24 7	6.04 0	4.37 0	25 ⁸ 19 ⁸	51 50	2.28	8.00 7.46	105.31 110.25	43.50 42.51	2010		et a B	0.011
Total	31				n en nivit	9.86	7.76	106.42	42.62	3.58	1.34	4.61	4.07
Test of significance						F = p >		F = .07 p > .2		F = .9 p > .2		F = .01 p > .2	

This impression is supported by the observation that we found differences when we compared cognitive performance for probands who had received cyclic oestrogen treatment for less than four years (mean: 1^2 , SD 0^{11}) with those who had received treatment for a longer period (mean: 8^1 ; SD 3^6).

Table 70

Comparison of cognitive performance in probands older than fifteen years that received cyclic oestrogen hormone treatment for less than four years or more than four years, on three tests of field dependence and one test of direction sense

Duration of cyclic hormone treatment		P	roban	ds		USD		EFT		HFDT		Road-map	
		Duration		Age		121.2	2.89	vere si	at: Smith				o.; 1
	n	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.
1. $0^1 - 3^{11}$ years 2. 4+ years	7 17	1 ² 8 ¹	011 36	247 261	56 51	7.20 11.08	7.14 8.25	60.81 123.63	26.47 35.14				
Totals and means	24	6.04	4.37	258	51	9.95	8.00	105.31	43.50	3.54	1.35	4.38	4.41
Test of significance					F = 1.19 p > .2		F = 18.12 p < .01		F = 6.29 p < .05		F = 3.15 p > .2		
For probands that had received the relatively long-term treatment it was observed that they on all four tests obtained a higher error score than probands so treated for less than four years. In two tests the differences were significant, as seen in Table 70. The differences could not be attributed to developmental differences as the mean age was higher in the group with the greater mean error score (26¹; SD 5¹ vs. 24⁷; SD 5⁶, respectively).

i. Overprotective behavior of the mothers and cognitive performance in **Turner's syndrome**

Of the probands older than fifteen years, eight could (according to the procedure also applied in the estimation of level of behavioral activity mentioned in section g. in this chapter) be classified as overprotected in childhood by their mothers. The childhood conditions of 23 were estimated as not overprotective. As we were interested in the possible effects of overprotection we compared the cognitive performance of the two groups. From Table 71 can be seen that the overprotected girls consistently got higher error scores than the girls not overprotected; the differences were, however, small. It is not very likely that the differences would be much greater if we were able to compensate for the mean age difference between the groups in as much as cognitive development in Turner's syndrome does not seem much further matured in the mean age span considered.

Comparison of cognitive performance in probands older than fifteen years that were overprotected or not overprotected in their childhood by their mothers on three tests of field dependence and one test of direction sense

Level of protection	Probands			USD		EFT		HFDT		Road-map	
of about any her to tell	n	Age	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.
 Overprotected Not overprotected 	8 23	26 ¹¹ 23 ⁴	47 59	11.52 9.28	9.36 7.28	124.91 95.49	40.78 45.13	3.88 3.48			4.55 3.99
Total and means	31	24 ³	57	9.86	7.76	103.08	45.31	3.58	1.34	4.52	4.15
Test of significance	id is	h hoi drìo	udat mon	F = . p > .		F = 2 p =		t = . p >		F = 1 p >	

Table 71

k. Special difficulties in certain school subjects and cognitive performance in Turner's syndrome

Eighteen probands had special difficulties in arithmetic and mathematics while ten had not difficulties in these school subjects. For probands that met troubles in these subjects we found as seen in *Table 72* that they made more errors in all cognitive tests except HFDT; the differences were, however, not significant.

Table 72

Comparison of cognitive performance in probands older than fifteen years with or without special difficulties in arithmetic and mathematics on three tests of field dependence and one test of direction sense

Difficulties in arithmetic and mathematics	Probands			USD		EFT		HFDT		Road-map	
and mathematics	n	Age		m bo	12.12			2.5			
augarang sam samaan uso'n Ontra sam		Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.
 Special difficulties No difficulties 	18 10	25 ³ 24 ²	61 47	10.67 8.28	8.17 6.02	107.63 101.43	49.09 39.12	3.39 3.80			4.62 3.37
Total and means	28	2410	56	9.82	7.45	105.41	45.13	3.54	1.37	4.36	4.23
Test of significance				F = . p >		F = p >		F = p >		F = . p >	

I. Growth-retardation and cognitive performance in Turner's syndrome

The last three variables to be considered here all have that in common that they are concerned with growth-retardation but measured in three different ways. The first is an estimation of skeletal maturation; the second is based on measured body height of the probands when they were eight years old and again when they were twelve; the third variable was simply calculated on the basis of the body height of probands aged 20+ years at the time of testing. It should be mentioned that the three variables are not necessarily equivalent measures of stunted growth.

Skeletal maturation: Ten of the seventeen probands aged more than fifteen years that were studied showed no skeletal retardation (group 1) as estimated by a comparison of roentgenological representation of the probands' right hand and arm with *Greulich & Pyle's standards* (1959). Seven probands had a mean skeletal retardation of six years ten months (SD 2^6 ; group 2), as seen from *Table 73*.

We found that the probands with no skeletal retardation consistently made

more errors in the tests while only in the HFDT did the difference approach significance. If it were possible to correct for the considerable mean age difference between the groups (group $1 = 25^2$; SD 5⁶ and group $2 = 21^0$; SD 3⁴) the error scores of group 1 might be elevated while that of group 2 might be lowered.

T	8	hl	e	7	3	
-		~	-		~	

Comparison of cognitive performance in probands older than fifteen years with or without developmental skeletal retardation on three tests of field dependence and one test of direction sense

Skeletal retardation in years and months (*)		Probands					USD		EFT		DT	Road-	map
		Retar	Retardation		Age		2.1	100	125.13	1.11		21.2	0.000
	n	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mear	S.D.	Mean	S.D.
1. 00 ⁰⁰ 2. 00 ⁰¹ - 10 ⁰⁵	10 7	00 6 ¹⁰	0º 26	25² 21º	56 34	9.51 8.79	5.84 8.19	106.38 99.93	45.09 32.31	3.90 3.00	0.88 1.63		5.23 3.30
Total and means	17	210	310	236	51	9.21	6.67	103.72	39.31	3.53	1.28	4.29	4.41
Test of significance						F = p >		F = p >		F = 2 p = .		F = p >	

(*) Calculated as difference between probands' actual skeletal maturation and standards of Greulich & Pyle (1959).

8/12 years' mean growth-retardation: Information of body height at eight years of age and again at twelve years of age was forthcoming for 21 probands aged more than fifteen years at the time of the cognitive testing. A mean of the probands' eight and twelve years measures of body height in centimetres was compared with the hypothetically graphically interpolated mean body height of the same age groups from a recently published Danish normative study of normal girls (Andersen et al. (1974)). The negative differences between the values of the probands and the values of the normal girls (i.e. 138 cm) were designated the »8/12 years growth retardation in cm«.

The values of such growth-retardation estimations in Turner's syndrome were divided into two categories: I) differences from the normal population ≤ 15 cm (group 1, n = 11; mean: 11.73; SD 2.97); II) differences from the normal population > 15 cm (group 2; n = 10; mean: 19.60; SD 3.53). The two groups were then compared for possible cognitive differences. The mean ages in the two groups were much alike (22⁵; SD 5⁸ vs. 21⁶; SD 3⁵, respectively).

Table 74

Comparison of cognitive performance in probands older than fifteen years with 8/12 years mean growth-retardation (see text for explanation) ≤ 15 cm or > 15 cm on three tests of field dependence and one test of direction sense

Comparison with »normal« population		Pr	oband	S	23	US	USD		т	HFI	DT	Road-	map
	0.81	Retardation			Age		1.011	perfu	witting	00 10	100	ene q	00
	n	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.
1. Difference				pert.				0.0200	i dept S ald			itees	
from the normal population	1111			o se d		21115		rutina	GRA IN			alen ki s	
mean ≤ 15 2. Difference	11	11.73	2.97	225	58	7.25	5.01	91.19	31.97	3.82	1.17	3.45	3.56
from the normal population	1.00		1 - 97	M		s stal p		swind.	degn 5				
mean > 15	10	19.60	3.53	216	35	8.80	8.49	87.02	55.43	3.0	1.56	3.40	2.72
0.881 4 341 5.25	1	15,095	38.	NI PA	8.2.	8.8	1	20 9	0.0				
Total and means	21	15.48	5.12	220	48	7.79	6.76	89.20	43.57	3.43	1.40	3.43	3.11
Test of significance						F	27	-			-		
rest of significance						F = p >		F = p >		F = 1 p = .		F =	

As seen in *Table 74* the differences in cognitive performances between the groups were small. But in three out of four tests we found that the probands with the smallest growth-retardation made most errors.

Retarded statures at time of testing: As the last measure of growth-retardation in Turner's syndrome we noted the body height of all Turner girls aged 20+ years at the time of the cognitive examination. The probands were divided into two groups on the basis of being 1) < 150 cm (group 1; n = 12; mean height: 140.75; SD 3.12), and 2) 150+ cm (group 2; n = 11; mean height: 152.10; SD 2.66). The mean ages of the two groups were nearly equal. As seen from *Table 75* the differences between the groups were non-significant.

m. Discussion of the comparisons

As mentioned in Chapter four we found seventeen probands with low level of activity; fourteen of these were older than fifteen years. The relatively pronounced degree of low level activity in Turner's syndrome has also been reported by others. Among these *Shaffer* (1963). *Ehrhardt, Greenberg & Money* (1970) stressed that girls with Turner's syndrome scored low on athletic interests, rough outdoor games and aggressive fighting behavior.

According to *Witkin et al.* (1962) a relation between level of activity and »field dependence« (i.e. between activity and RFT, EFT, and HFDT scores in the present study) could be expected. Although these authors admit that a clear-cut

Table 75

Body height at time of	111	Pro	oband	s		USE	USD		EFT		r	Road-map	
testing	2023	Heig	ht	A	ge	a douries	us li	RU-1813	10000	19:34/		1000	
ibility only me	n	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.
			(di ni	112 128	is drai	4037.20	diene	ad to a	bdi he	- set are	100000	and south	in the second
1. < 150 cm	12	140.75	3.12	26 ³	45	8.99	8.34	118.85	40.86	3.67	0.87	5.50	5 74
2. 150+	11	152.10	2.66	269	50	10.99	8.57	102.80	34.16			3.45	
Total and	3.5	1751(1314)	1 16	ALC: N	Benu	NOSH	14.10	Mag	ation		10.00	1 4 4 4 4	
means	23	146.17	7.09	266	48	9.95	8.13	111.17	37.59	3.70	1.18	4.52	4.49
Test of significa	nce					F = .3	3	F = 1.()6	F = .02	,	F = .(6
						p>.:	2	p>.2	20100	p > .2		p>	

Comparison of cognitive performance in probands older than twenty years with different body heights at time of testing on three tests of field dependence and one test of direction sense

definition of the term »activity« is not at hand they were mainly interested in the facet of activity that can be characterized by assertiveness, striving and interest in being active, or, an »active attitude«, which they believe was related to field dependence, rather than simply motorically expressed energy expenditure (p. 187).

In the present study we found in fact a relation between the level of behavioral activity and cognitive performance in Turner's syndrome; in all four tests the Turner girls with low activity made more errors: in one case the relation was highly significant. It is not clear, however, whether field dependent persons in general behave in a less active way, or whether less active persons become field dependent, or whether a third factor is responsible for both low level of activity and field dependent performance. Therefore, it is at present not advisable unequivocally to mention low behavioral activity of the Turner girls during childhood as *the* aetiological factor of field dependence or vice versa.

Whether the probands received cyclic hormone treatment or not, did not apparently affect the cognitive performance of our Turner girls. The age difference between the two groups compared was too great, however, to allow for a definite decision in this matter. According to our developmental study of cognitive performance in Turner's syndrome mentioned earlier, a correction for age between the groups would most probably lower the error scores for the probands not treated, thus giving relatively higher error scores for the treated group. The observation that probands, who had been given cyclic treatment for a period of an average of eight years with oestrogen, consistently made more errors than those who had been so treated for at little more than one year on an average, suggests a relation between a cyclic oestrogen treatment and cognitive performance. More specificly: the two field dependence indicators, the EFT and

the HFDT, seem especially sensible to the effect of long term cyclic oestrogen treatment. This could tentatively be taken as an indication of a sex hormone as accessary to field dependence. In *Chapter 5* it is mentioned that long-term oestrogen treatment may increase the risk of uterus cancer in women with Turner's syndrome. If long-term oestrogen treatment further interfere with cognitive performance as indicated in the present study, it should most probably only be given for a few years until satisfactory development of secondary sexual characteristics has taken place as discussed in *Chapter 5*. It will, on the other hand, be remembered that: the groups studied are small and of unequal size. A more thorough investigation of this problem is needed.

Turner girls are often in the literature reported to be overprotected by their mothers (e.g., *Sabbath, Morris, Menzer, Benaron & Sturgis,* 1961; *Bekker,* 1969; *Money & Mittenthal,* 1970). In the present study we found eight probands older than fifteen years that according to our classification deserved the characterization »overprotected«.

According to *Witkin et al.* (1962) overprotective mothers may tend to have field dependent children. In the present study we found no significant differences between the field dependent performance in the two groups although the error scores were consistently higher for the overprotected group. The differences shown in *Table 71* might actually be somewhat greater if we corrected for age. Nevertheless it would be hazardous to claim on the basis of our present knowledge that overprotective mothers »educate« their children to behave in a field dependent way or that overprotective mothers give birth to field dependent children. We can and should certainly advise mothers of Turner girls not to overprotect their daughters, but degree of overprotection does not in the present study seem to affect the cognitive performance.

Of the probands older than 15 years we found 18 to have special difficulties with arithmetic and mathematics. Such difficulties may possibly be due, at least in part, to some special impairment in Turner's syndrome. The new mathematics according to modern methods is to a considerable extent illustrated by diagrams and geometric pictures, hence most elementary arithmetic must also be conceived of in spatial representations. As the cognitive tests applied in the comparisons comprise spatial elements we expected some relation between the groups with difficulties in arithmetic and the cognitive scores that would not show up in the other group. Although in most cases the group with special difficulties also made more errors, the differences were small. The cognitive tests applied had thus no diagnostic value for difficulties in these school subjects for the Turner girls studied.

None of the comparisons between the three measures of growth-retardation and cognitive performance gave substance to the idea that the more stunted growth the more impaired cognitive performance could be observed. Quite the contrary, we found in a number of tests that Turner girls with the most exaggerated growth-retardation made relatively few errors while the less growth-retarded made more.

This result can be seen in the light of a remark by *Money & Pollitt* (1966) that the degree of psychomaturation in general tended to parallel age and *not* size in 17 dwarfs. It can on the other hand not be analogized to *Bekker's* (1969) suggestion that the cognitive »defect« commonly ascribed to girls with Turner's syndrome may be considered as a deviation related to growth-retardation.

The observation that the less growth-retarded girls on a number of tests made more errors than the more growth-retarded can possibly be paralleled by the observation that the Turner girls, heavier and longer at birth, late in life tended to make more errors. If confirmed, such observation speaks directly against the idea that growth-retardation automatically entails retarded cognitive performance. This problem should be subjected to a more thorough investigation.

From the comparisons we might say in conclusion that the only parameters which appeared to have importance for cognitive performance in girls with Turner's syndrome in the present study were birth length (and to some extent birth weight), level of behavioral activity in childhood, and duration of cyclic oestrogen treatment. Cubitus valgus, overprotection and special difficulties in arithmetic may possibly be of some importance while the presence of Y-chromosome material and pterygium colli according to our results do not seem to have any relation to cognitive performance in Turner's syndrome.

NEUROTICISM AND INTROVERSION IN TURNER'S SYNDROME

a. Introduction

In *Chapter 11* it was mentioned that Porteus Mazes test is assumed to involve factors of emotional stability, impulsiveness and freedom from Neuroticism, observable in the qualitative score. We found that the girls with Turner's syndrome scored remarkably different from their sisters on the qualitative scale: they scored considerably more emotionally stable. This result is in accordance with the clinical observations of most other investigations as well as with our own. Thus Turner girls often exhibit a phlegmatic, compliant, equable and accepting manner, with high tolerance for adversity. *Money & Mittenthal* (1970) stressed the stolidity, the resignedness and the slowness in asserting initiative of girls with Turner's syndrome.

It is interesting to note how well such characterization fits with a description of one end of a personality dimension – Neuroticism-Stability – proposed by *Eysenck* (1962). The description of the extreme stability end of this dimension is considered appropriate for a person exhibiting extraordinarily stable emotions, she is not easily aroused, is calm and even tempered, she exhibits a high degree of tolerance for stress. Such description seems relevant for a general account of girls with Turner's syndrome. The other end of this dimension: Neuroticism – can, according to *Eysenck*, be considered as opposed to Stability; it refers to the general emotional instability of a person with labile, strong and easily aroused emotions. An emotionally instabile person is said to be moody, touchy, anxious and restless. None of these terms seems relevant for girls with Turner's syndrome.

We therefore hypothesized that girls with Turner's syndrome would score low on the Neuroticism-Stability scale (i.e. low N-score) of Maudsley Personality Inventory (MPI) developed by *Eysenck* (1962). Such expectation was furthermore supported by *Eysenck's* statement that »... better adjustment is associated with low Neuroticism score ...« (*Eysenck*, (1962)); Turner girls are usually remarkably well adjusted despite their low stature and other handicaps.

Eysenck also states that besides low N-score better adjustment is associated with middle to above average Extraversion scores (E-score). Accordingly we might expect Turner girls to score middle to above average on the Extraversion-Introversion scale (a scale assumed to be orthogonal to the Neuroticism-Stability scale). A person with high E-score has, however, according to Eysenck,

many friends, craves excitement, is generally an impulsive person and generally likes change, is carefree and easygoing. This description seems far from perfect for Turner girls. The typical introvert is on the other hand quiet, introspective, reserved and distant, except to intimate friends, not impulsive etc.; such a description seems more readily applicable to girls with Turner's syndrome although it is still not perfect. Thus the remarkable adjustment of Turner girls speaks, according to *Eysenck*, for average or above average E-score while the description of the extravert person seems unfit for Turner girls. We therefore made no hypothesis concerning the possible score of Turner girls on the Extraversion-Introversion scale.

b. Methods

In order to test our hypothesis we examined 31 probands, 16 of their sisters and 9 growth-retarded girls with normal karyotype and primary amenorrhoea with the MPI which was applied individually. This test, *Eysenck* (1962) claims, isolates the two pervasive and relatively independent dimensions of personality in question: 1) Neuroticism-Stability (N), and 2) Extraversion-Introversion (E). N and E is measured by means of a scale with 24 questions, each with a maximum of zero. High N-score indicates Neuroticism, high E-score Extraversion.

c. Results and discussion

In the following will be given only a short account of some main results with the MPI; a more detailed account will be presented later (*Bækgaard*, *Nyborg & Nielsen*, (1977)). As seen in *Table 76* the differences in group mean score of the probands, sisters and controls with regard to the E-score were 26.84 (SD 9.08), 26.63 (SD 7.15) and 31.22 (SD 9.11), respectively; the differences between probands and sisters and between sisters and controls were insignificant.

The score for Neuroticism (N-score) on the other hand gave significant differences between probands and sisters (mean: 16.87 (SD 9.26), versus 23.87 (SD 10.94); F = 5.34, $P_{one-tailed} = .01$). The difference between sisters and controls was not significant.

In the scatterplot in Fig. 6 the mean N-scores of the probands, sisters and controls were related to an American and an English normative material. We furthermore plotted in the data of 19 Danish nurses in an attempt to "anchor" our test results with the MPI which is not standardized in Denmark; these data can, of course, not be considered as representative. From Fig. 6 will be seen that the N-scores of this group nevertheless come quite near to the scores from the representative American and English studies, as well as did the N-scores of our control group of growth-retarded girls with primary amenorrhoea and

Table 76

Group mean Extraversion score (E) and Neuroticism score (N) as measured by the Maudsley Personality Inventory (MPI) for probands, sisters, and controls

Groups		E-sc	ore	N-score		
	n	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	
 Probands Sisters Controls 	31 16 9	26.84 26.63 31.22	9.08 7.15 9.11	16.87 23.87 21.56	9.26 10.94 7.25	

The differences in E-score between probands and sisters and between sisters and controls are not significant on a two-tailed F-test.

The difference in N-score between probands and sisters is significant (F = 5.34; $P_{one-tailed} = .01$) while the difference between sisters and controls is not significant.

normal karyotype. The sisters were found somewhat higher on the N-scale, but not significantly different from the controls while the probands scored lower than all other groups, and significantly so (p = .01).

From these results we concluded that the sisters of the probands as well as our controls scored not significantly different from what was to be expected by chance, as measured by the N-score in the MPI, although the sisters tended to do so. In comparison, girls with Turner's syndrome appeared remarkably emotionally stable as they obtained a low N-score. This observation confirmed our hypothesis. It also complies with subjective clinical impressions of Turner girls as well as with our results with the Porteus Mazes.

d. Comparison of somatic and psychiatric data with N- and E-scores

In order to observe any relationship between the somatic and psychiatric data of the probands on one hand and Neuroticism and Extraversion on the other, we broke down the N- and E-scores by the following variables: 1) birth weight, 2) birth length, 3) pterygium colli, 4) cubitus valgus, 5) level of behavioural activity in childhood, 6) onset and duration of cyclic hormone treatment, 7) overprotective behaviour of the mothers of the probands, 8) special difficulties in certain school subjects, 9) psychotraumatic conditions in childhood, 10) skeletal retardation, 11) 8/12 years mean growth-retardation and finally 12) retarded stature at time of testing.



Fig. 6

Mean N- and E-scores for probands, sisters, controls, and selected »normative« data in the two orthogonal dimensions of personality: Neuroticism-Stability and Extraversion-Introversion as measured by Maudsley Personality Inventory (MPI)

Results and discussion

We found no relation between Extraversion and any of the above mentioned variables for Turner girls.

When the N-scores were similarly broken down, we found significant relations to birth weight and to birth length only.

The significant difference between the two groups of probands with birth weight under or over 3000 grammes was due to the group with karyotypes other than 45,X; in this group the means were 13.00 (SD 5.90) for babies < 2.999grammes, and 27.11 (SD 7.17) for heavier babies, and the difference was clearly significant (F = 19.32; p = .0005). This difference may possibly be paralleled to

the observation that Turner girls with birth weight > 3000 grammes tended to make more errors in tests of field dependence (see *Chapter 14*).

In the group with karyotype 45,X there was no significant difference between means, 13.88 (SD 5.87) and 8.00 (SD 4.85), respectively, and, contrary to the group with karyotypes other than 45,X, those who weighed less than 3000 grammes at birth obtained the highest N-score.

On this basis nothing general about a possible association between birth weight and N-score could be concluded.

In the group of probands with karyotype 45,X, those with a body length at birth ≥ 50 cm got a significantly lower N-score than those with birth length < 50 cm (p= .03). Such difference could not be found in the group of probands with other karyotypes; the groups are, however, small and no conclusion can be drawn concerning a possible association between birth length and N-score.

Summarizing our results with the Maudsley Personality Inventory it can be said that girls with Turner's syndrome are no more extraverted than their sisters, but more emotionally stable as revealed by their low Neuroticism score. The remarkable emotional stability confirmed the earlier observation made by us as well as by others. We found no consistent association between somatic or psychiatric data of the Turner girls and scores of the Extraversion or the Neuroticism dimensions.

TURNER'S SYNDROME WITH UNUSUAL KARYOTYPES

a. Turner's syndrome with deletion long-arm-X

One of the 45 probands (No. 14) had the karyotype 46,X,del(Xq). As seen in the case history she presented no remarkable differences from the other probands, physically or mentally. Her height was 150 cm.

Previous studies of girls with Turner's syndrome and deletion long-arm-X have not indicated any remarkable differences from Turner girls with 45,X in physical appearance, except for a tendency to slightly higher stature (Melin & Samuelson (1969), Hecht et al. (1970), Bocian et al. (1971), Stevenson et al. (1971), Boczkowski & Mikkelsen (1973) and Stoll et al. (1973)).

The six Turner girls with 46,X,del(Xq) studied by the above mentioned authors were all described as having a normal intelligence, none of them was studied from a psychiatric-psychological point of view, but the girl described by *Bocian et al.* (1971) was tested by a psychologist, and found to have considerable difficulties in spatial relations and discrepancy between Verbal and Performance IQ with a comparatively low Performance IQ as characteristic of girls with Turner's syndrome and karyotype 45,X.

From the studies of girls with karyotype 46, X, del(Xq), including the present case, there are thus no indications of any remarkable differences from cases of Turner's syndrome with karyotype 45, X.

Autoradiography was not made, but it might be expected that the deleted X was inactive as found by *Boczkowski & Mikkelsen* (1973) in a similar case and in accordance with the findings in other cases of X chromosome deletion (*Fraccaro & Lindsten* (1964), *Atkins et al.* (1965), *Steinberger et al.* (1966), *Gianelli* (1970) and *Kikuchi & Oishi* (1970)).

The Turner signs in cases with deletion short-arm-X and long-arm-X are thus most probably not due to lack of specific genes in the short or long arms, but rather due to lack of genetic influence from the heterochromatic inactivated deleted X.

Xg blood type was not made; it might, however, have given evidence about the possible inactivation of the Xg locus in structurally abnormal X chromosomes as suggested by *Polani et al.* (1970) after finding Xg (a-) daughters of Xg (a+) fathers in cases of Xg-probands.

b. Turner's syndrome with presence of Y chromosome material

There were four probands with 45,X and a cell line which contained presumptive Y chromosome material, one with 45,X/46,X,?del(Y)(q11), two with $45,X/46,X,?i(Y)(pter \rightarrow q11::q11 \rightarrow pter)/?del(Y)(q11)$ and one with 45,X/46,X, inv(Y)(p11q11).

These four girls had no remarkable clinical signs which deviated from the rest of the group, they were typical girls with Turner's syndrome, and they did not deviate mentally from the other girls with Turner's syndrome.

Birth weights were 3,600, 2,350, 3,000 and 3,000 grams, respectively, which was above the mean of 2,878 in three cases, but within the 95 % confidence limits 2,734-3,023 for three of the four cases. Birth lengths were 51, 48, 51, and 51, respectively, compared with a mean of 49,1 in all girls with 95 % confidence limits 48.3-49.9; three of the four had thus a birth length which was above the expected 95 % confidence limits for the whole group.

Stature did not deviate significantly from the rest of the group, it was 153, 149 and 155 cm for the three adults. These values were all above the mean of 146 for all adults, but there were cases of 45,X with stature 158, 152, 153 and 150 cm.

The Y chromosome material might have some increasing effect on birth length and stature, but the group is too small for any conclusions to be drawn. There were no indications that the Y chromosome material had any effect on phenotype or mental development.

In the cases with Y chromosome material where Xg blood type was made (two cases), the results showed lack of paternal X which would be expected in all four cases.

c. Interstitial deletion and duplication of X chromosomes

The girl with presumptive interstitial deletion of a short part of short-arm-X as well as deletion long-arm-X at q11 in part of her cells (karyotype 45, X/46, X, ?del(X)(p22p11)del(q11)) and the girl with 45, X/46, X, del(X)(q26), dup(X)(q13q26) did not deviate remarkably from girls with 45, X which could hardly be expected if the structurally abnormal X was inactive as would be expected from previous autoradiographic studies of cases with structural aberrations of the X chromosome.

d. X/X translocation

One of the patients found in the prevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded was originally diagnosed as a case of 46, X, i(Xq), but repeated cytogenetic examination with banding technique showed that the presumed isochromosome long-arm-X was: Xqter \rightarrow Xq13::Xp21 \rightarrow Xqter dating from a reciprocal translocation (X;X)(p21;q13).

This girl was severely mentally retarded with several congenital abnormalities, bilateral simian crease and a few signs of Turner's syndrome such as growth-retardation and pterygium colli as seen in the case history No. 63 in *Chapter 19 d.*

The Turner signs present are most probably due to the combination of the inactive chromosome Xqter \rightarrow Xq13::Xp21 \rightarrow Xqter as shown by autoradiography, and the incompletely active X: Xpter \rightarrow Xq13:: \rightarrow Xp21 \rightarrow Xpter with lack of longarm-A material. The lack of long-arm-X material in the active X might further be the main aetiological factor for the mental retardation as well as the congenital abnormalities of this patient.

A case of 45, X/46, X, t(Xp+Xq-) of similar type has been described by *van* den Berghe et al. (1973). This girl was a typical case of Turner's syndrome with no mental retardation and no congenital abnormalities, but she had a cell line with an active complete X besides the cell line with an active deleted X. Autoradiography showed that the X, to which a considerable part of the long arms from the other X was translocated, was inactive.

Further studies of cases with Turner's syndrome with (X;X) are, however, needed to reach any conclusion concerning this problem.

AETIOLOGY OF TURNER'S SYNDROME

The aetiology of the loss of X chromosome material leading to the karyotypes found in Turner's syndrome is unknown. There is no parental age effect on the frequency of loss of X chromosome material.

Xg blood type studies (*Race* (1970)) have shown that the loss of X chromosome material in girls with karyotype 45,X is due to loss of paternal X chromosome in 75 per cent of the cases, and maternal loss of X is only found in 25 per cent of the cases. The loss of paternal X could occur either at the first or second meiotic division of spermatogenesis, but non-disjunction and loss of X chromosome material could also take place at fertilization or earliest cleavage. Another possible origin of the 45,X chromosome complement is mitotic secondary non-disjunction which most probably only accounts for mosaic formation.

The finding that most Xqi chromosomes are paternal indicates that the paternal X is more susceptible to structural rearrangement and isochromosome formation.

The tendency to mitotic errors leading to mixoploid and structural aberrations in X chromosomes could be inherited in the genome of the cell (*Krooth* (1971)). There might be an association between this tendency and the tendency to twin formation.

a. Parental age

Parental age was very similar for the probands and their sisters. The mean maternal age was 27.5 for the 45 probands, compared with 27.0 for their 46 sisters. Paternal age was 30.3 for the probands, compared with 30.9 for their sisters. The parental age corresponds well with the expected parental age for Denmark total, and there were no indications of any parental age effect on the aetiology of the X chromosome aberrations found in Turner's syndrome.

Xg blood type was examined in 27 cases by *Race and Sanger*, paternal abnormal or lacking X was found in 9 and maternal in 1; in 17 cases no information was gained. This supports the finding by *Race* (1970) that in the majority of Turner cases found, the lacking or structurally abnormal X was paternal. Two of our nine cases with paternal X were isochromosome long-arm-X, and one was a ring chromosome X.

b. Seasonal variation in birth

A study of all women with a 45,X chromosome constitution registered in the Danish Cytogenetic Central Register in 1972 showed a seasonal variation deviating considerably from the expected, analysis with a chi square test with 11 degrees of freedom showed no significant deviation (χ^2 , 11 df = 12.536, 0.30<P<0.40) as reported by *Nielsen et al.* (1973) and shown in *Fig. 7*. There was, however, a significantly higher frequency of children with Turner's syndrome born during the months from February to May than expected (χ^2 (Yates) = 7.048, P<0.01) which corresponds with month of conception from May to August.



Fig. 7 Women with karyotype 45, X. Distribution by month of birth and month of conception. From Nielsen et al. (1973)

The present group of Turner probands is small, but 69 per cent of the 45 probands were born during the months from February to July, compared with 41 per cent of their 90 siblings, which corresponds to month of conception from May to September (χ^2 (Yates) = 8.320, P < 0.01).

The finding of seasonal variation in the birth of girls with Turner's syndrome indicates that there are certain environmental factors among the aetiological factors that lead to the lack of X chromosome material in girls with Turner's syndrome. Such environmental factors might be virus infections or other types of infections with seasonal variation, but there is a great number of possibilities of environmental aetiological factors which would vary with season as

mentioned by Nielsen et al. (1973). The phenomenon of seasonal variation in the birth of children with different chromosome abnormalities should be studied in different parts of the world and compared in order to ascertain any association between such variation and the variation of different disorders or factors which might be of aetiological nature for sex chromosome aberrations.

c. Twin births in the sibships and parental sibships

Table 77 shows the distribution of twin birth frequency in the sibships of the 45 probands in relation to karyotype 45,X or other karyotypes with lack of X chromosome material. The frequency of twin births in the sibships of the 21 probands with karyotype 45,X was 3.7 % which is not significantly higher than the expected as shown in Table 77.

Table 77
Twin births in the sibships of girls with Turner's syndrome
in relation to karyotype

Karyotype	Probands		Births	in the	sibships
		Total	-	Twin	births
			Total	%	95 % con- fidence limits
45,X	21	.54	2 3	3.70	0.45-12.75
45,X/46,XX	2	6	->		0.45-12.75
(1) 45,X/46,X,i(X)	9	24	1		
(2) 45,X/46,X,del(X)	2	7	1		
45,X/46,X,r(X)	4	13	-		
45,X/46,X,inv(Y)(p11q11)	1	4	1 > 5	5.71*	1.58-13.99
(3) 45, X/46, X, i(Y)/del(Y)	2	5			1.30 13.77
45,X/46,X,del(Y)(q11)	1		-		
46,X,i(X)	2	4 5	1		
46,X,del(Xq)	1	2	-)		
Total	45	124	6 4	4.83	2.10-12.10
Danish population 1900-1974, me Highest frequency in 1929 Lowest frequency in 1972	an and 95 % c	onf. li	1	1.38* 1.66).91	1.37-1.39 1.56-1.76 0.84-0.98

(1) In five cases 25 to 75 % of the isochromosome X were dicentric.

(1) In five cases 25 to 75 % of the isoentomosonic 7, were (2) 45,X/46,X,del(X)(q26),dup(X)(q13q26)(2) 45,X/46,X,del(X)(p22p11)(q11)(3) $45,X/46,X,?i(Y)(pter \rightarrow q11::q11 \rightarrow pter)/?del(Y)(q11)$ (*) ($\chi^2 = 4.016, P < 0.05$)

Table 78 Twin births in maternal and paternal sibships in relation to karyotype

Karyotype of probands	Birth	is in th	e sibsl	nips of the mothers	Births in the sibships of the father					
	Total			vin births	Total					
		Total	%	95 % confidence		Total	%	95 % confidence		
				limits	1			limits		
45,X (n = 21) Other karyotypes (n = 24)	73 89		1.37 7.87*	0.03- 7.40 3.22-15.54	63 134		1.59 2.23	0.04-8.53 0.45-6.13		
Total	172	8	4.65	2.04- 9.10	197	4 2	2.03	0.55-5.04		
Danish population 1900-1974, Danish population, highest free Danish population, lowest free					its ts	1	.38* .66 .91	1.37-1.39 1.56-1.76 0.84-0.98		

* $\chi^2 = 11.382$, P < 0.001

In the sibships of the 24 probands with other karyotypes, we found a twin birth frequency of 5.7 % which is significantly higher than the expected mean frequency of 1.4 % in the Danish population from 1900 to 1974 ($\chi^2 = 4.016$, P < 0.05) (*Table 77*).

Table 78 shows that the frequency of twin births in the maternal sibships of the 21 probands with karyotype 45,X was 1.4 %, and in the paternal sibships the twin frequency was 1.6 %, both of these frequencies correspond well with the expected mean frequency of 1.4 % in the Danish population from 1900 to 1974.

In the maternal sibships of the 24 probands with other karyotypes than 45, X (*Table 78*), we found a twin frequency of 7.9 % which is significantly higher than the expected frequency ($\chi^2 = 11.382$, P < 0.001). The twin frequency in the paternal sibships was 2.2 % which corresponds with the expected 1.4 %.

The twin frequency in the sibships of all 45 probands was 4.8 % which is significantly higher than expected and similar to the pooled frequency of 3.2 % in the sibships of 165 women with Turner's syndrome and different karyotypes described by *Boyer et al.* (1961), *Lindsten* (1963) and *Nance and Uchida* (1964).

We found that the twin frequency was normal in Turner sibships and parental sibships of probands with karyotype 45,X, while the twin frequency was significantly increased in Turner sibships as well as maternal sibships of probands with mosaics and structural aberrations of the X chromosome such as deletion X, ring X or isochromosome X. This correlates to a certain extent with the findings by *Lindsten* (1963) that the twin frequency in sibships of Turner cases studied by him was only significantly increased when cases of isochromosome X were included, as well as with the findings by *Soltan* (1968) who found no increase in twin frequency in the sibships of girls with Turner's syndrome and 45,X.

The maternal age distribution for all probands was normal as expected for Turner's syndrome, and the increased twin frequency could thus not be due to increase in maternal age.

Our findings of a very similar and highly increased twin frequency in proband sibships as well as maternal sibships of Turner females with X chromosome mosaics or structural aberrations of the X chromosome, but not in those with karyotype 45,X indicate that there might be some association between the increased risk of such X chromosome aberrations in the progeny due to mitotic non-disjunction, deletion, isochromosome or ring chromosome formation on one hand, and twin formation on the other hand. Such X chromosome aberrations and twin formation might thus have some common aetiological factors.

The treatment of certain types of female sterility with FSH increases the risk of multiple births, and *de George* (1969) found indications of increased choriongonadotropic levels preceding twin conception in a high frequency of 329 mothers of twins. Such aberrations in the hormone levels might also increase the risk of certain aberrations in mitosis as well as the risk of X deletion, ring formation and isochromosome formation.

Increased frequency of twin births in the sibships of males with Klinefelter's syndrome has also been reported (*Ferguson-Smith* (1966), *Nielsen* (1966), *Soltan* (1968) and *Nielsen* (1970)). Further studies to explore the possible association between twin conception and certain sex chromosome aberrations and the possible common aetiological factors are needed.

We found paternal abnormal or lacking X in 9, and maternal in 1 of the 27 probands on whom Xg blood typing was made. The Xg blood type studies have indicated that most structural X chromosome aberrations in mixoploids are found in the paternal X. The tendency to mitotic errors leading to mixoploids and structural chromosome aberrations in the X chromosome could, however, be inherited in the genome of the maternal cell or be due to some hormonal aberrations in the mother.

If the paternal X is more susceptible than the maternal X to mitotic X chromosome aberrations as indicated by the Xg blood type studies, the tendency to mitotic errors leading to mixoploids and structural X chromosome aberrations could very well be found in the mother, but affect the X chromosome of the father.

INFORMATION AND ADVICE

a. Information and advice to girls with Turner's syndrome as well as to their parents

It is more important that the diagnosis of Turner's syndrome is made during childhood in all cases so that information and advice can be given to the parents. Information, in particular, of the very good aspects of mental development should be stressed for parents of girls with Turner's syndrome, and so should the great importance of the avoidance of overprotecting and infantilizing such girls.

The behaviour of parents and siblings to a family member with Turner's syndrome should preferably be according to her age and mental development and not according to stature and physical development.

The overprotecting and infantilizing of girls with Turner's syndrome will tend to retard mental development with increased mental immaturity, anxiety and feelings of insecurity as results.

It is the experience from the present study that proper information to girls with Turner's syndrome at the time of expected menstruation is as important as the early diagnosis and the information to the parents during childhood. At the time of expected menstruation, girls with Turner's syndrome should be told that they will not get menstruation because of the lack of X chromosome material and consequently deficient gonadal development, but they should further be told that menstruation and the development of secondary sexual characteristics will follow cyclic hormone treatment. They should also be told that this treatment should not be started till height growth has stopped as it tends to decrease height growth.

It is of great importance to tell the parents of girls with Turner's syndrome, and later also the girls themselves, that in spite of the fact that they usually cannot have children, they can have a completely normal sexual life, marry and adopt children. They do not need to have any doubt about their femininity or ability to become good wives and good mothers to adopted children.

It appears in the present study, as has also appeared in a study of 25 other girls with Turner's syndrome, that those who have adopted children, have become excellent mothers. It is of great importance that the authorities that examine applications and grant permission for adoption are made aware of this fact.

In connection with the present study, we have told the probands that we would be willing to support their application for the adoption of a child by means of a recommendation to the adoption authorities.

The age at which the probands were informed about their aberration in gonadal development varied from childhood to the late twenties, and many had, in our opinion, not been given sufficient information of all the aspects of their condition, especially in respect of the many positive aspects of personality development. Girls with Turner's syndrome have in fact no increased risk of physical or mental illness, and they possess good possibilities of acquiring sufficient education and training to fit them for most occupations and to become well adjusted as far as work and social conditions are concerned.

Turner girls lack X chromosome material, and on this account they have certain physical handicaps: Low stature, usually primary amenorrhoea and sterility and sometimes other physical aberrations as shown in *Table 31*. They function well as far as intelligence and personality are concerned, and they have a number of positive qualities in their personality such as a good ability for contact with others and an eagerness to use this ability as well as to help and understand other people. They are usually diligent and conscientious with a good and stable mood.

They are sensitive and may, if not supported and stimulated in their environment, be rather late in becoming mature adult women. Their tendency to retardation in maturity and independence may be a certain handicap which, however, they usually overcome quite well, especially if the parents and the environment in general support and stimulate them in their maturity and independence development, and if overprotection and infantilizing are avoided.

Turner's syndrome with lack of X chromosome material is a good example of the fact that a chromosome aberration does not necessarily lead to deviations in personality and intelligence development associated with a handicap. A certain deviation in personality may even become an advantage in overcoming some of the physical handicaps as in the cases of Turner's syndrome. It is evident that many of the qualities of personality and behaviour pattern of girls with Turner's syndrome would be judged very valuable by most people.

b. Advice to parents with reference to diagnosis of a foetus with lack of X chromosome material at neonatal chromosome analysis

Amniocentesis will eventually become easily available to all women aged 35 years and above due to the increased risk of non-disjunction and chromosome aberrations with maternal age.

It is of great importance to have a good knowledge of the mental and physical development and the possibilities for social adjustment of girls with Turner's syndrome, as of persons with all other types of sex chromosome aberrations, in order to give thorough information to the parents of a foetus with such a chromosome aberration. Some geneticists might be of the opinion that individuals with a major chromosome aberration should rather not be born, and that abortion is indicated in all such cases. In the case of Turner's syndrome where there are so good and positive personality traits, normal intelligence and such excellent possibilities of good social adjustment as is indicated in the present study that there can hardly be any indication for abortion.

Advice of abortion of a Turner foetus would further be an act of discrimination against the approximately 900 women with Turner's syndrome in this country and the thousands in other countries, most of whom live a normal life and are well adjusted.

Summary

Introduction

The main purpose of the investigation has been to study the development of Turner females during childhood, their education and social adjustment as adults in comparison with their sisters and with a control group of women of normal chromosome constitution, <u>but</u> growth retardation and primary amenorrhoea. It has further been the purpose to compare certain aspects of the cognitive styles of women with Turner's syndrome with that of their sisters and controls.

Chapter 1

Brief definitions of Turner's syndrome according to the original description by *Turner* and according to the one used in the present study: Females with lack of X chromosome material.

Chapter 2

The study comprises 45 girls with Turner's syndrome found outside institutions, 15 controls, 18 age-matched sisters, 8 patients with Turner's syndrome found in a study of patients with Turner's syndrome in all Danish psychiatric hospitals and 11 patients with Turner's syndrome found in a prevalence study of Turner's syndrome in Danish institutions for the mentally retarded. The methods of the investigation are described.

Chapter 3

Cytogenetic examination of the 45 probands on chromosomes from blood cultures in all, as well as skin culture in 15 cases, and the use of banding techniques showed a great variety of karyotypes, 21 with 45,X, two with 45,X/46,XX - 9 with 45,X/46,X,i(Xq) - 1 with 45,X/46,X,del(X)(q26),dup(X) (q13q26) - 1 with 45,X/46,X,?del(X)(p22p11)del(q11) - 4 with 45,X/46,X,r (X) - 1 with 45,X/46,X,inv(Y)(p11q11) - 1 with 45,X/46,X,?del(Y)(q11) - 2 with 45,X/46,X,?i(Y)(pter \rightarrow q11::q11 \rightarrow pter)/?del(Y)(q11) - 2 with 46,X,i(Xq) and 1 with 46,X,del(Xq).

There was no significant difference in education between probands, sisters and controls, and girls with Turner's syndrome reached the same level of school education as Danish girls in general. Girls with Turner's syndrome were more frequently described as conscientious and diligent at school, compared with their sisters. The girls with Turner's syndrome had considerably greater difficulties in arithmetic than their sisters. A higher frequency of girls with Turner's syndrome, compared with their sisters, liked to go to school in spite of the fact that more of them were teased on account of their short stature and/or obesity.

There was no significant difference in type of occupation between girls with Turner's syndrome, their sisters and the controls. There was a preference for future jobs that had to do with children for the girls with Turner's syndrome still at school.

It is concluded that girls with Turner's syndrome should be supported in reaching their goals as far as education and occupation are concerned, irrespective of their low stature and chromosome aberration.

The girls with Turner's syndrome had a slightly lower level of activity, compared with the controls and their sisters during childhood.

More of the girls with Turner's syndrome aged 18+ still lived with their parents, compared with their sisters, and fewer were married or living with a boy friend. There was no difference between girls with Turner's syndrome and controls in this respect.

Age at first sexual intercourse was higher in girls with Turner's syndrome than in their sisters, but there was no significant difference in problems in sexual relations between girls with Turner's syndrome, controls and sisters.

The girls with Turner's syndrome were more feminine than their sisters in behaviour, in their style of dressing and in the jewellery they wore. The gender role-identity was definitely feminine in the girls with Turner's syndrome.

The possibility of adoption is discussed, and the conclusion derived from the study is that the women with Turner's syndrome, who had applied for the adoption of a child, were all qualified to get it. Women with Turner's syndrome are usually well fitted to become mothers.

There was no significant difference in school performance, education or type of occupation and behaviour between women with Turner's syndrome, karyotype 45,X, and those with Turner's syndrome and other karyotypes with more than one X. Nor was there any significant difference in clinical Turner stigmata between these two groups, except for pterygium colli which was found to a significantly higher degree among Turner girls with 45,X. There was no difference in height between the two groups.

Spontaneous menstruation was found in 5 of the total 51 women with Turner's syndrome aged 15+, 1 of them, a women with karyotype 45,X/46,XX/47,XXX had given birth to a child.

Twenty-four of the 29 probands with Turner's syndrome aged 18+ had received cyclic hormone treatment, in 10 the treatment had been discontinued for various reasons. Women with Turner's syndrome should be given cyclic oestrogen hormone treatment at an appropriate age until satisfactory development of secondary sexual characteristics has taken place. If further treatment is needed, it should always be given as a combination of oestrogen and gestagen and associated with regular control as there may be a slightly increased risk of endometrial uterus cancer as discussed further later in this Chapter.

There are indications from some recent studies that androgen treatment should be given for a period prior to the instigation of oestrogen treatment, i.e. before the age of 17; such treatment may increase height by a few cm which can be of great importance, especially for some of the girls of very short stature.

The birth length and weight were significantly lower than expected, and height during childhood remained below the expected level. There was further a lack of the puberal growth spurt in height. The height of the 24 probands aged 20 + was 138 to 158 cm with a mean of 146 cm, and there was no significant difference between women with 45,X and those with other karyotypes. The tallest girl with a stature of 158 cm had the karyotype 45,X.

The clinical signs of Turner's syndrome in the 45 probands are presented. Cubitus valgus was found in 60 per cent and pterygium colli in 38 per cent. The only sign, which was considerably higher in probands with 45,X than in girls with other karyotypes, was pterygium colli.

Chapter 6

Electroencephalographic examination was made in 39 of the 45 probands with Turner's syndrome found outside institutions and in all 11 patients with mental retardation. The characteristic findings were: 1) occipital dominant spike-and-wave complex or spike waves in 5 of the 11 patients who were mentally retarded (45%) and in 1 of the 39 women found outside institutions, 2) hypersensitivity to hyperventilation with spikes, sharp waves or dysrhythmia in 31 per cent and 3) an increased amount of 14-18/s beta waves in 46 per cent of the cases.

Definite EEG abnormalities were found in 23 per cent of the probands found outside institutions and 55 per cent of the patients found in institutions, borderline EEG aberrations were found in 38 per cent of probands found outside institutions and 18 per cent of those with mental retardation.

It is concluded that the spike-and-wave complex in the occipital area found in

a group with mental retardation might be associated with some of the neurocognitional deficits found by psychological tests in women with Turner's syndrome. The finding of 23 per cent with definite EEG abnormalities among those found outside institutions is not considered to be significantly higher than expected.

Chapter 7

Dermatoglyphic examination was made of 30 probands with Turner's syndrome. The mean total finger ridge count was above the average for controls and greater in the group consisting of probands with 45,X in all cells. There were further palm and sole patterns characteristic of Turner's syndrome with some differences between the Turner group with 45,X in all cells, compared with the group having other karyotypes.

Chapter 8

A survey is given of previous psychiatric studies of women with Turner's syndrome. We found psychopathological symptoms in 5 of the 45 probands (11%) which is similar to what could be expected in a normal population this age. All five probands with psychopathological symptoms had been subjected to a psychotraumatic environment during childhood, four of them had been over-protected, compared with only 4 out of the 40 without psychopathological symptoms. Only 1 of the 45 had been admitted to a psychiatric hospital.

There was no increase in the frequency of psychopathology in women with Turner's syndrome, compared with what was expected in the Danish population. Most of the probands had a later mental maturation than their sisters, but only 2 of the 45 probands in the present study presented a characteristic psychoinfantilism as described by *Lindberg* (1950). As preventive measures of immaturity parents should be advised to avoid overprotection and infantilization and to stimulate independence and initiative.

Atypical anorexia nervosa was found in one woman with Turner's syndrome, and a possible association between Turner's syndrome and anorexia nervosa is discussed.

The frequency of mental disorders was similar among the women with Turner's syndrome and near relatives. There was no remarkably high frequency of physical disorders in parents and siblings of the girls with Turner's syndrome, but a prevalence of 11 per cent of the mothers with struma and 6 per cent of parents with psoriasis as well as 5 per cent with previous rheumatic fever are comparatively high frequencies, and a possible association between these disorders and risk of chromosome aberration leading to lack of X chromosome material should be further studied.

A survey of prevalence studies of Turner's syndrome in the general population is presented. The prevalence in the general population is approximately 1 per 3,000.

Investigation of Turner's syndrome in Danish psychiatric hospitals showed a frequency of 0.1 per 1,000 for first-admissions to all Danish psychiatric hospitals per year during a 10-year-period, compared with an expected frequency of approximately 0.3 per 1,000. The figures observed were minimum figures, but there was no indication of any increased frequency of patients with Turner's syndrome among patients in Danish psychiatric hospitals. The mental illnesses of the eight patients, who had been admitted to Danish psychiatric hospitals during the past 10 years, are discussed.

Chapter 10

Previous psychological investigations of the intelligence level of women with Turner's syndrome are presented. We found no difference in intelligence as evaluated by school performance, occupational level and performance in general between the 45 Turner probands and their 46 sisters or between the probands and the controls.

A survey of prevalence studies of patients with Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded is presented. We found a prevalence of 1.1 per 1,000 among the 9,608 female patients under care from Danish institutions for the mentally retarded. The finding of a slightly higher prevalence of girls with Turner's syndrome under care from institutions for the mentally retarded than expected does not necessarily mean that the risk of mental retardation is higher in girls with Turner's syndrome, and the reason for this is discussed.

Chapter 11

A critical survey is given of previous studies of intellectual functioning in women with Turner's syndrome. According to these there seems to be no general intellectual retardation in women with Turner's syndrome. In the present study we found no difference in intelligence as evaluated by school performance, occupational level and performance in general between the 45 probands and their 46 sisters, or between the probands and the controls. Most earlier studies found the WAIS performance IQ score to be significantly lower than could be expected by chance while the verbal score seems within normal limits. In some studies was observed remarkably low score in certain specific factors, interpreted as a »cognitional deficit« in girls with Turner's syndrome.

The probands, sisters and controls were studied by the Rod-and-Frame test, Embedded-Figures test, and Human Figure-Drawing test, which tests according to Witkin indicate degree of »field dependence«. We found no differences between probands with karyotype 45,X and probands with other karyotypes. The probands as a group scored extremely field dependent on all tests herefore, compared to their sisters, while the controls performed moderately field dependent. Developmental trends in the data seem to indicate a delayed rate of maturation in cognitive functions in girls with Turner's syndrome.

Chapter 13

Although the probands made more errors on Money's Road-Map test signifying a tendency for a less developed left-right direction discriminatory ability in Turner's syndrome than that of their sisters, the difference was not significant, as was neither the error score of the controls. The absence of difference in our study between girls with Turner's syndrome and their controls to be found in most other studies may possibly be explained in terms of a developmental delay. On the Porteus Mazes test the girls with Turner's syndrome made no more errors on the quantitative scale. On the qualitative scale they, on the other hand, made considerably less errors which is taken as an indication of a predominant emotional stability in girls with Turner's syndrome.

The Human Figure-Drawing test scored ad modum Goodenough-Harris gave results essentially comparable with those obtained by scoring the drawings ad modum Witkin (see *Chapter 10*), i.e. most Turner girls drew poor human figures while the growth-retarded group tended to do so too. On basis of the cognitive test results it was considered reasonable to regard a late matured cognitive functioning in certain areas as a reality to overcome later in the cognitive development rather than a definite and insuperable cognitive defect.

Chapter 14

Some of the cognitive performance test scores were broken down by the following variables: presence of Y-chromosome material, birth weight, birth length, pterygium colli, cubitus valgus, level of behavioral activity in childhood, cyclic hormone treatment, overprotective behavior of the mothers of the probands, special difficulties in certain school subjects, skeletal retardation, 8/12 year mean growth-retardation, and finally retarded stature at the time of testing. The only parameters which appeared to have importance for cognitive performance in girls with Turner's syndrome were birth length, level of behavioral activity in childhood, and duration of cyclic oestrogen treatment. Some aspects of this were shortly discussed.

In this chapter is reported the results of testing 31 girls with Turner's syndrome with the Maudsley Personality Inventory (MPI) as well as of 16 sisters and 9 growth retarded girls. We found no differences between probands, sisters and controls on the Extraversion-Introversion scale. A hypothesis that Turner girls would score low on the Neuroticism-Stability scale was on the other hand confirmed, indicating exceptional emotional stability. Such result coincided with our clinical impression of girls with Turner's syndrome as well as with their score in the qualitative part of Porteus Mazes test. We found no consistent associations between somatic or psychiatric data of the Turner girls and scores of the Extraversion or the Neuroticism dimensions.

Chapter 16

Cases of unusual karyotypes are presented and compared with previous studies of such cases.

Chapter 17

Possible aetiological factors of Turner's syndrome are presented and discussed.

Chapter 18

The importance of giving information and advice to parents of girls with Turner's syndrome and the girls with Turner's syndrome themselves is discussed, and the question of advice on finding a foetus with Turner's syndrome by prenatal examination is briefly discussed.

References

Alexander, D., H. R. Walker & J. Money (1964): Studies in direction sense. 1. Turner's syndrome. Arch. gen. Psychiat. 10, 337-339.

Alexander, D. & J. Money (1966): Turner's syndrome and Gerstmann's syndrome: Neuropsychologic comparisons. Neuropsychologia 4, 263-273.

Alexander, D., A. A. Ehrhardt & J. Money (1966): Defective figure drawing, geometric and human in Turner's syndrome. J. nerv. ment. Dis. 142, 161-167.

Almquist, S., J. Lindsten & N. Lindvall (1963): Linear growth sulphation factor activity and chromosome constitution in 22 subjects with Turner's syndrome. Acta endocr. (Kbh.) 42, 168-186.

Andersen, E., H. Andersen, B. Hutchings, B. Peitersen, J. Rosen, E. Thamdrup, R. Wichmann & M. Nyholm (1974): Højde og vægt hos danske skolebørn 1971-1972. Ugeskr. Læg. 136, 2796-2802.

Arbuthnot, J. (1972): Cautionary note on measurement of field independence. Perceptual and Motor Skills 35, 479-488.

Atkins, L., B. Santesson & H. Voss (1965): Partial deletion of an X chromosome. Ann. hum. Genet. 29, 89-92.

Bahner, F., G. Schwartz, D. G. Harnden, P. J. Jacobs, H. A. Hienz & K. Walther (1960): A fertile female with X0 sex chromosome constitution. Lancet *ii*, 100-101.

Barlow, P. (1973): The influence of inactive chromosomes on human development. Humangenetik 17, 105-136.

Bekker, F. J., & J. van Gemund (1968): Mental retardation and cognitive defects in X0-Turner's syndrome. Maandschr. Kindergeneesk. 36, 148-156.

Bekker, F. J. (1969): Dwerggroei en sexueel infantilisme. Stenfert Kroese, Leiden, 1969.

Berghe, H. van den, J. P. Fryns & C. Soyez (1973): X/X translocation in a patient with Tuner's syndrome. Humangenetik 20, 377-380.

Bishun, N. P., M. N. Rashad, W. R. M. Morton, P. L. Mannion, M. R. Neely & G. Burke (1964): Chromosomal mosaicism in a case of repeated abortion. Lancet *i*, 936.

Blumenthal, I., & M. S. Variend (1972): Maternal urinary oestriol excretion and fetal chromosome abnormalities. Lancet *ii*, 1084.

Bocian, M., E. Krmpotic, K. Szego & I. M. Rosenthal (1971): Somatic stigmata of Turner's syndrome in a patient with 46,XXq-. J. med. Genet. 8, 358-363.

Boczkowski, K., & M. Mikkelsen (1973): Fluorescence and autoradiographic studies in patients with Turner's syndrome and 46,XXp- and 46,XXq- karyo-types. J. med. Genet. 10, 350-355.

Bomers-Marres, A. J. M. L. (1966): A fertile woman with X0(45)/XX(46) mosaicism. Ned. T. Geneesk. 110, 1177-1181.

Bove, K. E. (1970): Gonadal dysgenesis in a newborn with X0 karyotype. Amer. J. Dis. Child. 120, 363-366.

Boyer, S.H., M. A. Ferguson-Smith & M. M. Grumbach (1961): The lack of influence of parental age and birth order in the aetiology of nuclear sex chromatin-negative Turner's syndrome. Ann. hum. Genet. 25, 215-225.
Brun, A., & G. Sköld (1968): CNS malformations in Turner's syndrome. Acta neuropath. (Berl.) 10, 159-161.

Buckley, F. (1971): Preliminary report on intelligence quotient scores of patients with Turner's syndrome: A replication study. Brit. J. Psychiat. 119, 513-514.

Bækgaard, W., H. Nyborg & J. Nielsen (1977): Neuroticism and Extraversion in Turner's syndrome (In press).

Canlorbe, P., M. Chartier & L. T. Vinh (1967): Cancer de l'utérus probable après traitement prolongé d'un syndrome de Turner par les gestrogènes. Sem. Hop. Paris 43, 1083-1085.

Carr, D. H., R. A. Hagger & A. G. Hart (1968): Germ cells in the ovaries of X0 females. Amer. J. clin. Path. 49, 521-526.

Cattell, R. B. (1948): Guide to mental testing. Univ. London Press, London.

Chapelle, A. de la (1962): Cytogenetical and clinical observations in female gonadal dysgenesis. Acta endocr., Suppl. 65.

Chapelle, A. de la (1963): Sex chromosome abnormalities among the mentally defective in Finland. J. ment. Defic. Res. 7, 129-146.

Chen, A. T. L., Y.-K. Chan & A. Falek (1971): The effects of chromosome abnormalities on birth weight in man. I. Sex chromosome disorders. Hum. Hered. 21, 543-556.

Chen, A. T. L., Y.-K. Chan & A. Falek (1972): The effects of chromosome abnormalities on birth weight in man. II. Autosomal defects. Hum. Hered. (Basel) 22, 209-224.

Christensen, A.-L. (1974): Luria's neuropsychological investigation. Munksgaard, Copenhagen.

Christodorescu, D., S. Collino, R. Zellingher & C. Tautu (1970): Psychiatric disturbances in Turner's syndrome. Psychiat. clin. 3, 114-124.

Cohen, H. (1962): Psychological test findings in adolescents having ovarian dysgenesis. Psychosom. Med. 24, 249-256.

Conen, P. E. & I. H. Glass (1963): 45/X0 Turner's syndrome in the newborn. Report of two cases. J. clin. Endocr. 23, 1-5.

Court Brown, W. M., D. G. Hamden, P. A. Jacobs, N. Maclean & D. J. Mentel (1964): Abnormalities of the sex chromosome complement in man. Medical Research Council. Special Report, Series 305, HMSO, London.

Crandall, B. F., R. E. Carrel & R. S. Sparkes (1972): Chromosome findings in 700 children referred to a psychiatric clinic. J. Pediat. 80, 62-68.

Cutler, B. S., A. P. Forbes, F. M. Ingersoll & R. E. Scully (1972): Endometrial carcinoma after stilbestrol therapy in gonadal dysgenesis. New Engl. J. Med. 287, 628-630.

Dahl, G., & J. Nielsen (1976): Cytogenetic examination of 45 women with Turner's syndrome. (In prep.).

Danowski, T. S., T. F. Weir, B. Girdany & F. A. Lee (1967): Oxandrolone therapy in stunting and in ovarian dysgenesis. Clin. Pharmacol. Ther. 8, 548-553.

Dickens, J. A. (1970): Concurrence of Turner's syndrome and anorexia nervosa. Brit. J. Psychiat. 117, 237-244.

Dowsett, J. W. (1963): Corpus carcinoma developing in a patient with Turner's syndrome treated with estrogen. Amer. J. Obstet. Gynec. 86, 622-625.

Dresler, J. C., W. Hirsch & S. Kubicki (1967): Spike-wave-Muster und paroxysmale Dysrhythmie bei debilen Kindern und ihre Beziehung zu klinischen Symptomen. Msch. Kinderheilk. 115, 443-447.

Dumermuth, G. (1961): EEG-Untersuchungen beim jugendlichen Klinefelter Syndrom. Helv. paediat. Acta 16, 702-710.

Dupont, A., T. Videbech & A. Weeke (1974): A cumulative national psychiatric register: Its structure and application. Acta psychiat. scand. 50, 161-173.

Dupont, A. (1975): Mentally retarded in Denmark. An epidemiological study of 21,000 registered cases. Some results of a census, May 1974. Dan. med. Bull. 22, 243-251.

Ehrhardt, A. A., N. Greenberg & J. Money (1970): Female gender identity and absence of fetal gonadal hormones: Turner's syndrome. Johns Hopk. Med. J. 126, 237-248.

Eysenck, H. J. (1962): The Maudsley Personality Inventory. Educational and Industrial Testing Service, San Diego.

Fedotov, D. D., Y. L. Shapiro & F. A. Vaindrukh (1968): Some features of paroxysmal states in Down's disease (clinico-statistical analysis). Nevropat. i Psichiat. (Korsakov) 68, 1516-1521.

Ferguson-Smith, M. A. (1965): Karyotype-phenotype correlations in gonadal dysgenesis and their bearing on the pathogenesis of malformations. J. med. Genet. 2, 142-155.

Ferguson-Smith, M. A. (1966): Sex chromatin, Klinefelter's syndrome and mental deficiency. In: The sex chromatin (Ed. K. L. Moore) pp. 227-315. Philadelphia, W. B. Saunders Co.

Forbes, A. P. (1964): Fingerprints and palm prints (dermatoglyphics) and palmarflexion creases in gonadal dysgenesis. New Engl. J. Med. 270, 1268-1278. Ford, C. E., K. W. Jones, P. E. Polani, J. C. de Almeida & J. H. Briggs (1959): A sex-chromosome anomaly in a case of gonadal dysgenesis (Turner's

syndrome). Lancet i, 711-713.

Forssman, H., G. Mellbin & J. Wålinder (1970): Concurrence of Turner's syndrome and anorexia nervosa. Brit. J. Psychiat. 116, 221-223.

Fraccaro, M., K. Kaijser & J. Lindsten (1959): Chromosome complement in parents of patients with gonadal dysgenesis (Turner's syndrome). Lancet ii, 1090.

Fraccaro, M., C. A. Gemzell & J. Lindsten (1960): Plasma level of growth hormone and chromosome complement in four patients with gonadal dysgenesis (Turner's syndrome). Acta endocr. 39, 496-507.

Fraccaro, M., & J. Lindsten (1964): The nature, origin and genetic implications of structural abnormalities of the sex chromosome in men. In: Cytogenetics of cells in culture (Ed. R. J. C. Harris) pp. 97-110. Academic Press, London.

Frenkel, G. M., & N. A. Zarubina (1973): Comparative characteristics of the EEG of patients with a Shereshevsky-Turner syndrome and with hypophyseal nanism. Probl. endokr. 19, 40-45.

Friedrich, U., & J. Nielsen (1973): Chromosome studies in 5,049 consecutive newborn children. Clin. Genet. 4, 333-343.

Frøland, A., A. Lykke & B. Zachau-Christiansen (1963): Ovarian dysgenesis (Turner's syndrome) in the newborn. Report of two cases. Acta path. microbiol. scand. 57, 21-23.

Fujita, H., Y. Yoshida, Y. Tanigawa, K. Yamamoto & Y. Sakamoto (1972): A survey of sex chromosome anomalies among normal children and mental defectives. Jap. J. Human Genet. 16, 198-211.

Garron, D. C., & L. R. Vander Stoep (1969): Personality and Intelligence in Turner's syndrome. Arch. gen. Psychiat. 21, 339-346.

Garron, D. C. (1970): Sex-linked, recessive inheritance of spatial and numerical abilities and Turner's syndrome. Psychol. Rev. 77, 147-152.

Garron, D. C., L. Molander, B. Cronholm & J. Lindsten (1973): An explanation of the apparently increased incidence of moderate mental retardation in Turner's syndrome. Behav. genet. 3, 37-43.

George, F. V. de (1969): An association of Rh type and gynaecological disease with twinning. J. med. Genet. 6, 121-125.

Gianelli, F. (1970): Human chromosome D.N.A. synthesis. Chapter 5, pp. 38-49. Karger, Basel.

Gibbs, E. L., C. L. Rich, A. Fois & F. A. Gibbs (1960): Electroencephalographic study of mentally retarded persons. Amer. J. ment. Defic. 65, 236-247.

Gilboa, Y., & T. Rosenberg (1975): Typical Turner's syndrome with 45,X0 karyotype and normal menstruation. Helv. paediat. Acta 30, 281-288.

Giraud, F., M. Hartung, Y. Brusquet, J. F. Mattei, H. Sebahoun, H. Serment, A. Stahl & R. Bernard (1970): La fertility des femmes 45,X/46,XX et 45,X/46,XX/47,XXX. Ann. Génét. 13, 255-258.

Goodenough, D. R., & S. A. Karp (1961): Field dependence and intellectual functioning. J. abnorm. soc. Psychol. 63, 241-246.

Gordinova, A. M., & D. K. Verlinskaya (1966): Brain electrical activity in the Shereshevsky-Turner syndrome and mosaicism. Nevropat. i Psichiat. (Korsakov) 66, 873-879.

Grace, H. J., D. K. Quinlan & W. E. B. Edge (1973): 45,X lymphocyte karyotype in a fertile woman. Amer. J. Obstet. Gynec. 115, 279-282.

Greulich, W. W., & S. F. Pyle (1959): Radiographic atlas of skeletal development of the hand and wrist, second edition. Stanford University Press, Stanford, California.

Groll, M., & M. Cooper (1976): Menstrual function in Turner's syndrome. Obstet. and Gynec. 47, 225-226.

Haddad, H. M., & L. Wilkins (1959): Congenital anomalies associated with gonadal aplasia. Review of 55 cases. Pediatrics 23, 885-902.

Halmi, K. A., & C. Rigas (1973): Urogenital malformations associated with anorexia nervosa. Brit. J. Psychiat. 122, 79-81.

Halmi, K. A., & L. E. DeBault (1974): Gonosomal aneuploidy in anorexia nervosa. Amer. J. hum. Genet. 26, 195-198.

Hampson, J. L., & J. G. Hampson (1961): Sex and internal secretions. (Ed. W. C. Young) 2, p. 1401, Williams & Wilkins Co., Baltimore.

Hampson, J. L. (1964): Human reproduction and sexual behaviour. (Ed. C. W. Loyd), Lea & Febiger, Philadelphia.

Harms, S. (1967): Anomalien der Geschlechtschromosomenzahl (XXX- und X0-Zustand) bei Hamburger Hilfsschülerinnen. Pädiatrie und Pädiologie 3, 34-52.

Harris, D. B. (1963): Children's drawings as measures of intellectual maturity. Harcourt, Brace & World, New York.

Hecht, F., D. L. Jones, M. Delay & H. Klevit (1970): Xq-Turner's syndrome: reconsideration of hypothesis that Xp- causes somatic features in Turner's syndrome. J. med. Genet. 7, 1-4.

Holt, S. B. (1963): Current advances in our knowledge of the inheritance of variations in finger prints. Proc. II Int. Congr. Hum. Genet. (Rome) 3, 1450-1454.

Holt, S. B., & J. Lindsten (1964): Dermatoglyphic anomalies in Turner's syndrome. Ann. hum. Genet. (Lond.) 28, 87-93.

Jackson, D. N. (1956): A short form of Witkin's Embedded-figures test. J. abnorm. soc. Psychol. 53, 254-255.

Johanson, A. J., J. A. Brasel & R. M. Blizzard (1969): Growth in Patients with gonadal dysgenesis receiving fluoxymesterone. J. Pediat. 75, 1015-1021.

Jullien, P., J. Doumic, D. Widlocher & D. Duche (1973): Syndrome de Turner et schizopgrènie. Ann. Med. intern. 124, 571-575.

Jørgensen, P. I., & D. Trolle (1972): Low urinary oestriol excretion during pregnancy in women giving birth to infants with Down's syndrome. Lancet *ii*, 782-784.

Karp, S. A. (1963): Field dependence and overcoming embeddedness. J. cons. Psychol. 27, 294-302.

Kava, H. W., & H. P. Klinger (1968): Secondary infertility in a phenotypically normal 45,X/46,XX female. Fertil. and Steril. 19, 835-838.

Kihlbom, M. (1969): Psychopathology of Turner's syndrome. Acta paedopsychiat. 36, 75-81.

Kikuchi, Y., & H. Oishi (1970): Internal asynchrony in late replication of human X chromosomes with structural abnormalities. Jap. J. human Genet. 15, 114-123.

Krooth, R. S. (1971): Personal communication to Hamerton quoted. In: Human Cytogenetics I (Ed. J. L. Hamerton) p.227. Academic Press, New York.

Lajborek, C. L. (1976): A 45,X woman with a 47,XY,G+ son. Clin. Genet. 9, 113-116.

Lavryashin, B. V. (1972): Abnormalities in the system of sex chromosomes in children of school age according to results of investigation of Barr bodies (Russian). Genetika (Leningrad) 8, 107-114.

Lemli, L., & D. W. Smith (1963): A study of the differentiated phenotype in 25 patients. J. Pediat. 63, 577-586.

Lieber, E., & J. Berger (1973): Fertility in a 45,X/46,XX patient. Lancet *i*, 199. Lindberg, B. (1950): Psychoinfantilism. Acta psychiat. (Kbh.) Suppl. 61.

Lindsten, J. (1963): The nature and origin of X chromosome aberrations in Turner's syndrome. Almquist & Wiksell, Stockholm.

Lindsten, J., R. Filipson, K. Hall, S. Leikrans, K.-H. Gustavson & N. Ryman (1973): Body height and dental development in patients with Turner's syndrome. Symposium on Genetic and Endocrine Disorders of Sex Development. Levico (Trento), October 12-13.

Lindsten, J. (1976): Personal communication.

Liston, E. H., & L. W. Shershow (1973): Concurrence of anorexia nervosa and gonadal dysgenesis. Arch. gen. Psychiat. 29, 834-836.

Lynch, H. T., T. P. Krush, A. J. Krush & R. L. Tips (1966): Psychological variations in patients with gonadal dysgenesis (Turner's syndrome). Lancet *ii*, 340-344.

Mackay, E. V., G. S. Adam, S. K. Khoo & G. Cockburn (1971): A successful pregnancy associated with sex chromosomal mosaicism of the X0/XX type. Aust. N. Z. J. Obstet. Gynaec. 11, 259-261.

Maclean, N., J. M. Mitchell, D. G. Harnden, J. Williams, P. A. Jacobs, K. A. Buckton, A. G. Baikie, W. M. Court Brown, J. A. Mcbride, J. A. Strong, H. G. Close & D. C. Jones (1962): A survey of sex-chromosome abnormalities among 4,514 mental defectives. Lancet i, 293-296.

Maclean, N. (1964): Sex-chromosome abnormalities in newborn babies. Lancet *i*, 286-290.

Maclean, N., C. M. W. Brown & P. A. Jacobs (1968): A survey of sex chromatin abnormalities in mental hospitals. J. med. Genet. 5, 165-172.

McCarroll, A. M., D. A. D. Montgomery, J. McD G. Harley, E. F. McKeown & J. C. MacHenry (1975): Endometrial carcinoma after cyclical oestrogenprogestogen therapy for Turner's syndrome. Brit. J. Obstet. Gynaec. 82, 421-423.

McDonough, P. G., J. R. Byrd & M. A. Freedman (1971): Gonadal dysgenesis with ovarian function. Clinical and cytogenetic findings in six patients. Obstet. 9(N. Y.) 37, 868-872.

Melin, K., & G. Samuelson (1969): Gonadal dysgenesis with lymphocytic thyroiditis and deletion of the long arm of the X chromosome. Acta paediat.

Mellbin, G. (1966): Neuropsychiatric disorders in sex chromatin negative women. Brit. J. Psychiat. 112, 145-148.

Mikamo, K. (1968): Sex chromosomal anomalies in newborn infants. A 3-year survey of fetal menbranes. Obstet. and Gynec. 32, 688-694.

Milcu, S. M., V. Stanescu, V. Ionescu, I. Florea, S. Poenaru & C. Maximilian (1964): Sindrom Turner cu schizofrenie si cariotip X0. Fiziol. norm. si patol. 10, 139-143.

Money, J., J. G. Hampson & J. L. Hampson (1957): Imprinting and the establishment of gender role. Arch. Neurol. Psychiat. 77, 333-336.

Money, J. (1964): Two cytogenetic syndromes: psychologic comparisons. I. Intelligence and specific-factor quotients. J. psychiat. Res. 2, 223-231.

Money, J., D. Alexander & H. T. Jr. Walker (1965): A standardized road-map test of direction sense. Johns Hopkins Press, Baltimore.

Money, J., & D. Granoff (1965): IQ and the somatic stigmata of Turner's syndrome. Amer. J. ment. Defic. 70, 69-77.

Money, J., & D. Alexander (1966): Turner's syndrome: Further demonstration of the presence of specific congenital deficiencies. J. med. Genet. 3, 47-48.

Money, J., & E. Pollitt (1966): Studies in the psychology of dwarfism: II. Personality maturation and response to growth hormone treatment. J. Pediat. 68, 381-390.

Money, J. (1970): Behaviour genetics: principles, methods and examples from X0, XXY and XYY syndrome. Seminars in Psychiatry 2, 11-28.

Money, J., & S. Mittenthal (1970): Lack of personality pathology in Turner's syndrome: Relation to cytogenetics, hormones and physique. Behavior Genetics 1, 43-56.

Money, J. (1973): Turner's syndrome and parietal lobe functions. Cortex 9, 387-393.

Nakashima, I., & A. Robinson (1971): Fertility in a 45,X female. Pediatrics 47, 770-773.

Nance, W. E., & I. Uchida (1964): Turner's syndrome, twinning and an unusual variant of glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase. Amer. J. hum. Genet. 16, 380-392.

Nielsen, J. (1966): Twins in sibships with Klinefelter's syndrome. J. med. Genet. 3, 114-116.

Nielsen, J. (1970): Twins in sibships with Klinefelter's syndrome and the XYY syndrome. Acta Genet. Med. Gemellol. 3, 399-404.

Nielsen, J. (1973): Cytogenetic investigations of patients with schizophrenia. Symposium on Aspects of Schizophrenia, Yerevan and Tblisi, USSR, October 8-12.

Nielsen, J., G. Bruun Petersen, A. J. Therkelsen, K. R. Christensen, G. Dahl, U. Friedrich, A. Frøland, P. Jacobsen, M. Krogh-Jensen, M. Mikkelsen, J. Mohr, E. Niebuhr, J. Philip, J. Schultz-Larsen, N. Skakkebæk, J. Visfeldt & E. Zeuthen (1973): Seasonal variation in the birth of children with aneuploid chromosome abnormalities. Humangenetik 19, 67-74.

Nielsen, J., & T. Tsuboi (1974): Electroencephalographic examination in the XYY syndrome and in Klinefelter's syndrome. Brit. J. Psychiat. 125, 236-237.

Nielsen, J., & I. Sillesen (1975): Incidence of chromosome aberrations among 11,148 newborn children. Humangenetik 30, 1-12.

Nielsen, J., & K. Sørensen (1977): Cancer corporis uteri hos kvinder med Turner's syndrom efter langvarig østrogenbehandling. Ugeskr. Læg. In prep. Nyborg, H. (1976): The rod-and-frame test and the field dependence dimension. Some methodological conceptual and developmental considerations. København; Dansk Psykologisk Forlag, 1977.

Nyborg, H., & J. Nielsen (1977a): Sex chromosome abnormalities and cognitive performance. III. Field dependence, frame dependence and perceptual instability in Turner girls. J. of Psychol. 96, 205-211.

Nyborg, H., & J. Nielsen (1977b): Sex chromosome abnormalities and cognitive performance. IV. Deficient development of cognitive strategies in Turner girls. Paper Presented at the IVth biennial conference of the International Society for the study of behavioral development, Pavia 1977.

Nyborg, H., W. Bækgaard & J. Nielsen (1977): Sex chromosome abnormalities and cognitive performance. V. Field dependence, neuroticism and extraversion in Turner girls. (In press).

Oltman, P. K. (1968): A portable rod-and-frame apparatus. Perceptual and Motor Skills 26, 503-506.

Palm, D., R. A. Pfeiffer, M. Ammermann & H. Schulte (1973): EEG-Befunde bei Turner-Syndrom. Mschr. Kinderheilk. 121, 289-292.

Penrose, L. S. (1963): Finger-prints, palms and chromosomes. Nature (Lond.) 197, 933-936.

Penrose, L. S. (1967): Finger-print pattern and the sex chromosomes. Lancet *i*, 298-300.

Penrose, L. S., & D. Loesch (1969): Dermatoglyphic sole patterns: a new attempt at classification. Hum. Biol. 41, 427-432.

Penrose, L. S., & D. Loesch (1970): Topological classification of palmar dermatoglyphics. J. ment. Defic. Res. 14, 111-116.

Pfeiffer, R. A., & W. Kiera (1968): Dermatoglyphen bei Turner-Syndrom. Acta Genet. med. (Roma) 17, 507-522.

Philip, J., & V. Sele (1976): 45,X0 Turner's syndrome without evidence of mosaicism in a patient with two pregnancies. Acta obstet. gynec. scand. 55, 283-286.

Pitte, F. N., & S. B. Guze (1963): Anorexia nervosa and gonadal dysgenesis (Turner's syndrome). Amer. J. Psychiat. 119, 1100-1102.

Poenaru, S., V. Stanesco, L. Poenaru & D. Stoian (1970): Etude EEG dans le syndrome de Turner. Acta neurol. belg. 70, 509-522.

Polani, N. (1971): Dermatoglyphic topology. Develop. Med. Child. Neurol. 13, 235-238.

Polani, P. E., W. F. Hunter & B. Lennox (1954): Chromosomal sex in Turner's syndrome with coarctation of the aorta. Lancet *ii*, 1205.

Polani, P. E., R. Andell, F. Giannelli, A. Chapelle, R. R. de la Race & R. Sanger (1970): Evidence that the Xg locus is inactivated in structurally abnormal X chromosomes. Nature 227, 613-616.

Porteus, S. D. (1918): The measurement of intelligence: Six hundred and fiftythree children examined by the Binet and Porteus tests. Journal of Educational Psychology.

Porteus, S. D. (1967): The Porteus Maze test manual. Harrap & Co., London.

Predescu, V., D. Christodorescu, C. Tautu, M. Ciovirnache & E. Constantinescu (1969): Repeated abortions in a woman with X0/XX mosaicism. Lancet *ii*, 217.

Race, R. R. (1970): The Xg blood groups and sex-chromosome aneuploidi. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London 259 B, 37-40.

Rapaport, D., M. H. Gill & R. Schafer (1968): Diagnostic psychological testing. (Ed. R. Holt), Int. Univ. Press, New York.

Ray, C. G., J. F. Kirschvink, S. H. Waxman & V. C. Kelley (1965): Studies of anabolic steroids. III. The effect of Oxandrolone on height and skeletal maturation in mongoloid children. Amer. J. Dis. Child. 110, 618-623.

Reyes, F. I., K. S. Koh, & C. Faiman (1976): Fertility in women with gonadal dysgenesis. Amer. J. Obstet. Gynec. 126, 668-670.

Roberts, G., & A. L. Wells (1975): Oestrogen-induced endometrial carcinoma in a patient with gonadal dysgenesis. Brit. J. Obstet. Gynaec. 82, 417-420.

Robinson, A., & T. T. Puck (1967): Studies on chromosomal nondisjunction in man. II. Amer. J. hum. Genet. 19, 112-129.

Rosenbloom, A. L., & J. L. Frias (1973): Oxandrolone for growth promotion in Turner syndrome. Amer. J. Dis. Child. 125, 385-387.

Rosenbloom, A. L. (1974): Oxandrolone for growth stimulation. Amer. J. Dis. Child. 127, 761-766.

Sabbath, J. C., T. A. Morris, D. Menzer-Benaron & S. H. Sturgis (1961): Psychiatric observation in adolescent girls lacking ovarian function. Psychosom. Med. 23, 224-231.

Saksena, P. N., & N. Kumar (1968): Dermatoglyphics in Turner's syndrome. Indian J. Pediat. 35, 429-435.

Scott, T. (1967): Turner's syndrome and vermiform phlebectasia of the bowel. Trans. Am. Clin. Climatol. Assoc. 79, 45-50.

Senzer, N., T. Aceto, M. M. Cohen, A. A. Ehrhardt, V. Abbassi & V. J. Capraro (1973): Isochromosome X. Amer. J. Dis. Child. 126, 312-316.

Shaffer, J. W. (1962): A specific cognitive deficit observed in gonadal aplasia (Turner's syndrome). J. clin. Psychol. 18, 403-406.

Shaffer, J. W. (1963): Advances in sex research. Chapter 24. Masculinityfemininity and other personality traits in gonadal aplasia (Turner's syndrome). A publication of the society for the scientific study of sex. Harper & Row, New York. Singh, R. P., & D. H. Carr (1966): The anatomy and histology of X0 human embryos and fetuses. Anat. Rec. 155, 369-384.

Sirota, D. K., & S. C. Marinoff (1975): Endometrial carcinoma in Turner's syndrome following prolonged treatment with diethylstilbestrol. Mount Sinai Journal of Medicine 42, 586-590.

Slater, E., & K. Zilkha (1961): A case of Turner mosaic with myopathy and schizophrenia. Proc. roy. Soc. Med. 54, 674-675.

Smith, I. Macfarlane (1964): Spatial ability: Its educational and social significance. Knapp, San Diego.

Soltan, H. C. (1968): Genetic characteristics of families of X0 and XXY patients, including evidence of source of X chromosome in 7 aneuploid patients. J. med. Genet. 5, 173-180.

Stafford, R. E. (1961): Sex differences in spatial visualization as evidence of sex-linked inheritance. Perceptual and Motor Skills 13, 428-435.

Stafford, T. M., C. G. Palmer & R. E. Cleary (1973): Gonadal dysgenesis with isochromosome X and menstruation. Amer. J. Obstet. Gynec. 116, 886-890.

Steinberger, E., A. Steinberger, K. D. Smith & W.H. Perloff (1966): Apparent deletion of X chromosome in a prepubertal girl. J. med. Genet. 3, 226-229. Stevenson, A. C., J. Bedford & G. Mitford Barberton (1971): A patient with 45,X/46,XXq-/46,XXq-dic karyotype. J. med. Genet. 8, 513-516.

Stoll, C., P. Muller & P. Dellenbach (1973): X deletion and primary amenorrhoea. Lancet i, 436.

Stoller, R. J. (1964a): Gender-role changes in intersexed patients. JAMA 188, 684-685.

Stoller, R. J. (1964 b): A contribution to the study of gender identity. Int. J. Psycho-Anal. 45, 220-226.

Stoller, R. J. (1964 c): The hermaphroditic identity of hermaphrodites. J. nerv. ment. Dis. 139, 453-457.

Stoller, R. J. (1965): The sence of malenes. Psychoanal. Quart. 34, 207-218.

Szczepski, O., B. Grezicka-Filus & M. Walczak (1967): Niektóre właściwości psychiczne dzieci i mlodziezy z zespolem szczatkowych gonad. Pediat. pol. 42, 943-948.

Sørensen, K., & J. Nielsen (1977): Androgenbehandling af vækstretardering hos piger med Turner's syndrom. Ugeskr. Læg. 139, 2559-2561.

Tanner, J. M., R. H. Whitehouse, P. C. R. Hughes & F. P. Vince (1971): Effect of human growth hormone treatment for 1 to 7 years on growth of 100 children, with growth hormone deficiency, low birthweight, inherited smallness, Turner's syndrome, and other complaints. Arch. Dis. Childh. 46, 745-782.

Theilgaard, A. (1972): Cognitive style and gender role in persons with sex chromosome aberrations. Dan. med. Bull. 19, 276-286.

Theilgaard, A., & J. Philip (1975): Concurrence of Turner's syndrome and anorexia nervosa. Acta psychiat. scand. 52, 31-35.

Tjio, J. H., T. T. Puck & A. Robinson (1959): The somatic chromosomal constitution of some human subjects with genetic defects. Proc. nat. Acad. Sci. (Wash.) 45, 1008-1011.

Turner, H. (1938): A syndrome of infantilism, congenital webbed neck, and cubitus valgus. Endocrinology 23, 566-574.

Tzagournis, M. (1969): Response to long-term administration of human growth hormone in Turner's syndrome. JAMA 210, 2373-2376.

Uchida, I. A., & H. C. Soltan (1963): Evaluation of dermatoglyphics in medical, genetics. Pediat. Clin. N. Amer. 10, 409-413.

Vandenberg, S. G. (1969): A twin study of spatial ability. Multivariate Behavioral Research 4, 273-294.

Weiss, L. (1971): Additional evidence of gradual loss of germ cells in the pathogenesis of streak ovaries in Turner's syndrome. J. med. Genet. 8, 540-544.

Wilkins, L., M. M. Grumbach & J. J. van Wyk (1954): Chromosomal sex in »ovarian agenesis«. J. clin. Endocr. 14, 1270-1271.

Wilkinson, E. J., E. G. Friedrich, R. F. Mattingly, J. A. Regali & J. C. Garancis (1973): Turner's syndrome with endometrial adenocarcinoma and stilbestrol therapy. Obstet. Gynec. 42, 193-200.

Witkin, H. A. (1950): Individual differences in ease of perception of embedded figures. J. Personality 19, 1-15.

Witkin, H. A., R. B. Dyk, H. F. Faterson, D. R. Goodenough & S. A. Karp (1962): Psychological differentiation. Wiley & Sons, London.

Witkin, H. A. (1965): Psychological differentiation and forms of pathology. J. abnorm. Psychol. 70, 317-336.

Witkin, H. A. (1968): Temporary manual: The embedded figures test. Consulting Psychologists Press. Palo Alto.

Yanagisawa, S., & T. Shuto (1970): Sex chromatin survey among mentally retarded children in Japan. J. ment. Defic. Res. 14, 254-262.

Ørum, B. (1973): Kønsforskelle blandt skoleungdom, kap. 5. Teknisk Forlag, København.

many friends, craves excitement, is generally an impulsive person and generally likes change, is carefree and easygoing. This description seems far from perfect for Turner girls. The typical introvert is on the other hand quiet, introspective, reserved and distant, except to intimate friends, not impulsive etc.; such a description seems more readily applicable to girls with Turner's syndrome although it is still not perfect. Thus the remarkable adjustment of Turner girls speaks, according to *Eysenck*, for average or above average E-score while the description of the extravert person seems unfit for Turner girls. We therefore made no hypothesis concerning the possible score of Turner girls on the Extraversion-Introversion scale.

b. Methods

In order to test our hypothesis we examined 31 probands, 16 of their sisters and 9 growth-retarded girls with normal karyotype and primary amenorrhoea with the MPI which was applied individually. This test, *Eysenck* (1962) claims, isolates the two pervasive and relatively independent dimensions of personality in question: 1) Neuroticism-Stability (N), and 2) Extraversion-Introversion (E). N and E is measured by means of a scale with 24 questions, each with a maximum of zero. High N-score indicates Neuroticism, high E-score Extraversion.

c. Results and discussion

In the following will be given only a short account of some main results with the MPI; a more detailed account will be presented later (*Bækgaard*, *Nyborg & Nielsen*, (1977)). As seen in *Table 76* the differences in group mean score of the probands, sisters and controls with regard to the E-score were 26.84 (SD 9.08), 26.63 (SD 7.15) and 31.22 (SD 9.11), respectively; the differences between probands and sisters and between sisters and controls were insignificant.

The score for Neuroticism (N-score) on the other hand gave significant differences between probands and sisters (mean: 16.87 (SD 9.26), versus 23.87 (SD 10.94); F = 5.34, $P_{one-tailed} = .01$). The difference between sisters and controls was not significant.

In the scatterplot in *Fig.* 6 the mean N-scores of the probands, sisters and controls were related to an American and an English normative material. We furthermore plotted in the data of 19 Danish nurses in an attempt to anchor our test results with the MPI which is not standardized in Denmark; these data can, of course, not be considered as representative. From *Fig.* 6 will be seen that the N-scores of this group nevertheless come quite near to the scores from the representative American and English studies, as well as did the N-scores of our control group of growth-retarded girls with primary amenorrhoea and

Uchida, I. A., & H. C. Soltan (1963): Evaluation of dermatoglyphics in medical, genetics. Pediat. Clin. N. Amer. 10, 409-413.

Vandenberg, S. G. (1969): A twin study of spatial ability. Multivariate Behavioral Research 4, 273-294.

Weiss, L. (1971): Additional evidence of gradual loss of germ cells in the pathogenesis of streak ovaries in Turner's syndrome. J. med. Genet. 8, 540-544.

Wilkins, L., M. M. Grumbach & J. J. van Wyk (1954): Chromosomal sex in »ovarian agenesis«. J. clin. Endocr. 14, 1270-1271.

Wilkinson, E. J., E. G. Friedrich, R. F. Mattingly, J. A. Regali & J. C. Garancis (1973): Turner's syndrome with endometrial adenocarcinoma and stilbestrol therapy. Obstet. Gynec. 42, 193-200.

Witkin, H. A. (1950): Individual differences in ease of perception of embedded figures. J. Personality 19, 1-15.

Witkin, H. A., R. B. Dyk, H. F. Faterson, D. R. Goodenough & S. A. Karp (1962): Psychological differentiation. Wiley & Sons, London.

Witkin, H. A. (1965): Psychological differentiation and forms of pathology. J. abnorm. Psychol. 70, 317-336.

Witkin, H. A. (1968): Temporary manual: The embedded figures test. Consulting Psychologists Press. Palo Alto.

Yanagisawa, S., & T. Shuto (1970): Sex chromatin survey among mentally retarded children in Japan. J. ment. Defic. Res. 14, 254-262.

Ørum, B. (1973): Kønsforskelle blandt skoleungdom, kap. 5. Teknisk Forlag, København.



Fig. 6

Mean N- and E-scores for probands, sisters, controls, and selected »normative« data in the two orthogonal dimensions of personality: Neuroticism-Stability and Extraversion-Introversion as measured by Maudsley Personality Inventory (MPI)

Results and discussion

We found no relation between Extraversion and any of the above mentioned variables for Turner girls.

When the N-scores were similarly broken down, we found significant relations to birth weight and to birth length only.

The significant difference between the two groups of probands with birth weight under or over 3000 grammes was due to the group with karyotypes other than 45,X; in this group the means were 13.00 (SD 5.90) for babies < 2.999 grammes, and 27.11 (SD 7.17) for heavier babies, and the difference was clearly significant (F = 19.32; p = .0005). This difference may possibly be paralleled to

Pitte, F. N., & S. B. Guze (1963): Anorexia nervosa and gonadal dysgenesis (Turner's syndrome). Amer. J. Psychiat. 119, 1100-1102.

Poenaru, S., V. Stanesco, L. Poenaru & D. Stoian (1970): Etude EEG dans le syndrome de Turner. Acta neurol. belg. 70, 509-522.

Polani, N. (1971): Dermatoglyphic topology. Develop. Med. Child. Neurol. 13, 235-238.

Polani, P. E., W. F. Hunter & B. Lennox (1954): Chromosomal sex in Turner's syndrome with coarctation of the aorta. Lancet *ii*, 1205.

Polani, P. E., R. Andell, F. Giannelli, A. Chapelle, R. R. de la Race & R. Sanger (1970): Evidence that the Xg locus is inactivated in structurally abnormal X chromosomes. Nature 227, 613-616.

Porteus, S. D. (1918): The measurement of intelligence: Six hundred and fiftythree children examined by the Binet and Porteus tests. Journal of Educational Psychology.

Porteus, S. D. (1967): The Porteus Maze test manual. Harrap & Co., London.

Predescu, V., D. Christodorescu, C. Tautu, M. Ciovirnache & E. Constantinescu (1969): Repeated abortions in a woman with X0/XX mosaicism. Lancet *ii*, 217.

Rapaport, D., M. H. Gill & R. Schafer (1968): Diagnostic psychological testing. (Ed. R. Holt), Int. Univ. Press, New York.

Ray, C. G., J. F. Kirschvink, S. H. Waxman & V. C. Kelley (1965): Studies of anabolic steroids. III. The effect of Oxandrolone on height and skeletal maturation in mongoloid children. Amer. J. Dis. Child. 110, 618-623.

Reyes, F. I., K. S. Koh, & C. Faiman (1976): Fertility in women with gonadal dysgenesis. Amer. J. Obstet. Gynec. 126, 668-670.

Roberts, G., & A. L. Wells (1975): Oestrogen-induced endometrial carcinoma in a patient with gonadal dysgenesis. Brit. J. Obstet. Gynaec. 82, 417-420.

Robinson, A., & T. T. Puck (1967): Studies on chromosomal nondisjunction in man. II. Amer. J. hum. Genet. 19, 112-129.

Rosenbloom, A. L., & J. L. Frias (1973): Oxandrolone for growth promotion in Turner syndrome. Amer. J. Dis. Child. 125, 385-387.

Rosenbloom, A. L. (1974): Oxandrolone for growth stimulation. Amer. J. Dis. Child. 127, 761-766.

Sabbath, J. C., T. A. Morris, D. Menzer-Benaron & S. H. Sturgis (1961): Psychiatric observation in adolescent girls lacking ovarian function. Psychosom. Med. 23, 224-231.

Saksena, P. N., & N. Kumar (1968): Dermatoglyphics in Turner's syndrome. Indian J. Pediat. 35, 429-435.

Scott, T. (1967): Turner's syndrome and vermiform phlebectasia of the bowel. Trans. Am. Clin. Climatol. Assoc. 79, 45-50.

Senzer, N., T. Aceto, M. M. Cohen, A. A. Ehrhardt, V. Abbassi & V. J. Capraro (1973): Isochromosome X. Amer. J. Dis. Child. 126, 312-316.

Shaffer, J. W. (1962): A specific cognitive deficit observed in gonadal aplasia (Turner's syndrome). J. clin. Psychol. 18, 403-406.

Shaffer, J. W. (1963): Advances in sex research. Chapter 24. Masculinityfemininity and other personality traits in gonadal aplasia (Turner's syndrome). A publication of the society for the scientific study of sex. Harper & Row, New York.

Mackay, E. V., G. S. Adam, S. K. Khoo & G. Cockburn (1971): A successful pregnancy associated with sex chromosomal mosaicism of the X0/XX type. Aust. N. Z. J. Obstet. Gynaec. 11, 259-261.

Maclean, N., J. M. Mitchell, D. G. Harnden, J. Williams, P. A. Jacobs, K. A. Buckton, A. G. Baikie, W. M. Court Brown, J. A. Mcbride, J. A. Strong, H. G. Close & D. C. Jones (1962): A survey of sex-chromosome abnormalities among 4,514 mental defectives. Lancet i, 293-296.

Maclean, N. (1964): Sex-chromosome abnormalities in newborn babies. Lancet *i*, 286-290.

Maclean, N., C. M. W. Brown & P. A. Jacobs (1968): A survey of sex chromatin abnormalities in mental hospitals. J. med. Genet. 5, 165-172.

McCarroll, A. M., D. A. D. Montgomery, J. McD G. Harley, E. F. McKeown & J. C. MacHenry (1975): Endometrial carcinoma after cyclical oestrogenprogestogen therapy for Turner's syndrome. Brit. J. Obstet. Gynaec. 82, 421-423.

McDonough, P. G., J. R. Byrd & M. A. Freedman (1971): Gonadal dysgenesis with ovarian function. Clinical and cytogenetic findings in six patients. Obstet. We like the second sec

Melin, K., & G. Samuelson (1969): Gonadal dysgenesis with lymphocytic thyroiditis and deletion of the long arm of the X chromosome. Acta paediat.

Mellbin, G. (1966): Neuropsychiatric disorders in sex chromatin negative women. Brit. J. Psychiat. 112, 145-148.

Mikamo, K. (1968): Sex chromosomal anomalies in newborn infants. A 3-year survey of fetal menbranes. Obstet. and Gynec. 32, 688-694.

Milcu, S. M., V. Stanescu, V. Ionescu, I. Florea, S. Poenaru & C. Maximilian (1964): Sindrom Turner cu schizofrenie si cariotip X0. Fiziol. norm. si patol. 10, 139-143.

Money, J., J. G. Hampson & J. L. Hampson (1957): Imprinting and the establishment of gender role. Arch. Neurol. Psychiat. 77, 333-336.

Money, J. (1964): Two cytogenetic syndromes: psychologic comparisons. I. Intelligence and specific-factor quotients. J. psychiat. Res. 2, 223-231.

Money, J., D. Alexander & H. T. Jr. Walker (1965): A standardized road-map test of direction sense. Johns Hopkins Press, Baltimore.

Money, J., & D. Granoff (1965): IQ and the somatic stigmata of Turner's syndrome. Amer. J. ment. Defic. 70, 69-77.

Money, J., & D. Alexander (1966): Turner's syndrome: Further demonstration of the presence of specific congenital deficiencies. J. med. Genet. 3, 47-48.

Money, J., & E. Pollitt (1966): Studies in the psychology of dwarfism: II. Personality maturation and response to growth hormone treatment. J. Pediat. 68, 381-390.

Money, J. (1970): Behaviour genetics: principles, methods and examples from X0, XXY and XYY syndrome. Seminars in Psychiatry 2, 11-28.

Money, J., & S. Mittenthal (1970): Lack of personality pathology in Turner's syndrome: Relation to cytogenetics, hormones and physique. Behavior Genetics 1, 43-56.

Money, J. (1973): Turner's syndrome and parietal lobe functions. Cortex 9, 387-393.

Nakashima, I., & A. Robinson (1971): Fertility in a 45,X female. Pediatrics 47, 770-773.

b. Turner's syndrome with presence of Y chromosome material

There were four probands with 45,X and a cell line which contained presumptive Y chromosome material, one with 45,X/46,X,?del(Y)(q11), two with $45,X/46,X,?i(Y)(pter \rightarrow q11::q11 \rightarrow pter)/?del(Y)(q11)$ and one with 45,X/46,X, inv(Y)(p11q11).

These four girls had no remarkable clinical signs which deviated from the rest of the group, they were typical girls with Turner's syndrome, and they did not deviate mentally from the other girls with Turner's syndrome.

Birth weights were 3,600, 2,350, 3,000 and 3,000 grams, respectively, which was above the mean of 2,878 in three cases, but within the 95 % confidence limits 2,734-3,023 for three of the four cases. Birth lengths were 51, 48, 51, and 51, respectively, compared with a mean of 49,1 in all girls with 95 % confidence limits 48.3-49.9; three of the four had thus a birth length which was above the expected 95 % confidence limits for the whole group.

Stature did not deviate significantly from the rest of the group, it was 153, 149 and 155 cm for the three adults. These values were all above the mean of 146 for all adults, but there were cases of 45,X with stature 158, 152, 153 and 150 cm.

The Y chromosome material might have some increasing effect on birth length and stature, but the group is too small for any conclusions to be drawn. There were no indications that the Y chromosome material had any effect on phenotype or mental development.

In the cases with Y chromosome material where Xg blood type was made (two cases), the results showed lack of paternal X which would be expected in all four cases.

c. Interstitial deletion and duplication of X chromosomes

The girl with presumptive interstitial deletion of a short part of short-arm-X as well as deletion long-arm-X at q11 in part of her cells (karyotype 45, X/46, X, ?del(X)(p22p11)del(q11)) and the girl with 45, X/46, X, del(X)(q26), dup(X)(q13q26) did not deviate remarkably from girls with 45, X which could hardly be expected if the structurally abnormal X was inactive as would be expected from previous autoradiographic studies of cases with structural aberrations of the X chromosome.

d. X/X translocation

One of the patients found in the prevalence of Turner's syndrome in institutions for the mentally retarded was originally diagnosed as a case of 46, X, i(Xq), but repeated cytogenetic examination with banding technique showed that the Fujita, H., Y. Yoshida, Y. Tanigawa, K. Yamamoto & Y. Sakamoto (1972): A survey of sex chromosome anomalies among normal children and mental defectives. Jap. J. Human Genet. 16, 198-211.

Garron, D. C., & L. R. Vander Stoep (1969): Personality and Intelligence in Turner's syndrome. Arch. gen. Psychiat. 21, 339-346.

Garron, D. C. (1970): Sex-linked, recessive inheritance of spatial and numerical abilities and Turner's syndrome. Psychol. Rev. 77, 147-152.

Garron, D. C., L. Molander, B. Cronholm & J. Lindsten (1973): An explanation of the apparently increased incidence of moderate mental retardation in Turner's syndrome. Behav. genet. 3, 37-43.

George, F. V. de (1969): An association of Rh type and gynaecological disease with twinning. J. med. Genet. 6, 121-125.

Gianelli, F. (1970): Human chromosome D.N.A. synthesis. Chapter 5, pp. 38-49. Karger, Basel.

Gibbs, E. L., C. L. Rich, A. Fois & F. A. Gibbs (1960): Electroencephalographic study of mentally retarded persons. Amer. J. ment. Defic. 65, 236-247.

Gilboa, Y., & T. Rosenberg (1975): Typical Turner's syndrome with 45,X0 karyotype and normal menstruation. Helv. paediat. Acta 30, 281-288.

Giraud, F., M. Hartung, Y. Brusquet, J. F. Mattei, H. Sebahoun, H. Serment, A. Stahl & R. Bernard (1970): La fertility des femmes 45,X/46,XX et 45,X/46,XX/47,XXX. Ann. Génét. 13, 255-258.

Goodenough, D. R., & S. A. Karp (1961): Field dependence and intellectual functioning. J. abnorm. soc. Psychol. 63, 241-246.

Gordinova, A. M., & D. K. Verlinskaya (1966): Brain electrical activity in the Shereshevsky-Turner syndrome and mosaicism. Nevropat. i Psichiat. (Korsa-kov) 66, 873-879.

Grace, H. J., D. K. Quinlan & W. E. B. Edge (1973): 45,X lymphocyte karyotype in a fertile woman. Amer. J. Obstet. Gynec. 115, 279-282.

Greulich, W. W., & S. F. Pyle (1959): Radiographic atlas of skeletal development of the hand and wrist, second edition. Stanford University Press, Stanford, California.

Groll, M., & M. Cooper (1976): Menstrual function in Turner's syndrome. Obstet. and Gynec. 47, 225-226.

Haddad, H. M., & L. Wilkins (1959): Congenital anomalies associated with gonadal aplasia. Review of 55 cases. Pediatrics 23, 885-902.

Halmi, K. A., & C. Rigas (1973): Urogenital malformations associated with anorexia nervosa. Brit. J. Psychiat. 122, 79-81.

Halmi, K. A., & L. E. DeBault (1974): Gonosomal aneuploidy in anorexia nervosa. Amer. J. hum. Genet. 26, 195-198.

Hampson, J. L., & J. G. Hampson (1961): Sex and internal secretions. (Ed. W. C. Young) 2, p. 1401, Williams & Wilkins Co., Baltimore.

Hampson, J. L. (1964): Human reproduction and sexual behaviour. (Ed. C. W. Loyd), Lea & Febiger, Philadelphia.

Harms, S. (1967): Anomalien der Geschlechtschromosomenzahl (XXX- und X0-Zustand) bei Hamburger Hilfsschülerinnen. Pädiatrie und Pädiologie 3, 34-52.

Harris, D. B. (1963): Children's drawings as measures of intellectual maturity. Harcourt, Brace & World, New York.

Brun, A., & G. Sköld (1968): CNS malformations in Turner's syndrome. Acta neuropath. (Berl.) 10, 159-161.

Buckley, F. (1971): Preliminary report on intelligence quotient scores of patients with Turner's syndrome: A replication study. Brit. J. Psychiat. 119, 513-514.

Bækgaard, W., H. Nyborg & J. Nielsen (1977): Neuroticism and Extraversion in Turner's syndrome (In press).

Canlorbe, P., M. Chartier & L. T. Vinh (1967): Cancer de l'utérus probable après traitement prolongé d'un syndrome de Turner par les gestrogènes. Sem. Hop. Paris 43, 1083-1085.

Carr, D. H., R. A. Hagger & A. G. Hart (1968): Germ cells in the ovaries of X0 females. Amer. J. clin. Path. 49, 521-526.

Cattell, R. B. (1948): Guide to mental testing. Univ. London Press, London.

Chapelle, A. de la (1962): Cytogenetical and clinical observations in female gonadal dysgenesis. Acta endocr., Suppl. 65.

Chapelle, A. de la (1963): Sex chromosome abnormalities among the mentally defective in Finland. J. ment. Defic. Res. 7, 129-146.

Chen, A. T. L., Y.-K. Chan & A. Falek (1971): The effects of chromosome abnormalities on birth weight in man. I. Sex chromosome disorders. Hum. Hered. 21, 543-556.

Chen, A. T. L., Y.-K. Chan & A. Falek (1972): The effects of chromosome abnormalities on birth weight in man. II. Autosomal defects. Hum. Hered. (Basel) 22, 209-224.

Christensen, A.-L. (1974): Luria's neuropsychological investigation. Munksgaard, Copenhagen.

Christodorescu, D., S. Collino, R. Zellingher & C. Tautu (1970): Psychiatric disturbances in Turner's syndrome. Psychiat. clin. 3, 114-124.

Cohen, H. (1962): Psychological test findings in adolescents having ovarian dysgenesis. Psychosom. Med. 24, 249-256.

Conen, P. E. & I. H. Glass (1963): 45/X0 Turner's syndrome in the newborn. Report of two cases. J. elin. Endocr. 23, 1-5.

Court Brown, W. M., D. G. Hamden, P. A. Jacobs, N. Maclean & D. J. Mentel (1964): Abnormalities of the sex chromosome complement in man. Medical Research Council. Special Report, Series 305, HMSO, London.

Crandall, B. F., R. E. Carrel & R. S. Sparkes (1972): Chromosome findings in 700 children referred to a psychiatric clinic. J. Pediat. 80, 62-68.

Cutler, B. S., A. P. Forbes, F. M. Ingersoll & R. E. Scully (1972): Endometrial carcinoma after stilbestrol therapy in gonadal dysgenesis. New Engl. J. Med. 287, 628-630.

Dahl, G., & J. Nielsen (1976): Cytogenetic examination of 45 women with Turner's syndrome. (In prep.).

Danowski, T. S., T. F. Weir, B. Girdany & F. A. Lee (1967): Oxandrolone therapy in stunting and in ovarian dysgenesis. Clin. Pharmacol. Ther. 8, 548-553.

Dickens, J. A. (1970): Concurrence of Turner's syndrome and anorexia nervosa. Brit. J. Psychiat. 117, 237-244.

Dowsett, J. W. (1963): Corpus carcinoma developing in a patient with Turner's syndrome treated with estrogen. Amer. J. Obstet. Gynec. 86, 622-625.

b. Seasonal variation in birth

A study of all women with a 45,X chromosome constitution registered in the Danish Cytogenetic Central Register in 1972 showed a seasonal variation deviating considerably from the expected, analysis with a chi square test with 11 degrees of freedom showed no significant deviation (χ^2 , 11 df = 12.536, 0.30<P<0.40) as reported by *Nielsen et al.* (1973) and shown in *Fig. 7*. There was, however, a significantly higher frequency of children with Turner's syndrome born during the months from February to May than expected (χ^2 (Yates) = 7.048, P<0.01) which corresponds with month of conception from May to August.



Fig. 7 Women with karyotype 45, X. Distribution by month of birth and month of conception. From Nielsen et al. (1973)

The present group of Turner probands is small, but 69 per cent of the 45 probands were born during the months from February to July, compared with 41 per cent of their 90 siblings, which corresponds to month of conception from May to September (χ^2 (Yates) = 8.320, P < 0.01).

The finding of seasonal variation in the birth of girls with Turner's syndrome indicates that there are certain environmental factors among the aetiological factors that lead to the lack of X chromosome material in girls with Turner's syndrome. Such environmental factors might be virus infections or other types of infections with seasonal variation, but there is a great number of possibilities of environmental aetiological factors which would vary with season as

á <u>....</u>

Table 78 Twin births in maternal and paternal sibships in relation to karyotype

Karyotype of probands	Birth	Births in the sibships of the mothers				Births in the sibships of the fathers			
	Total				Total			win births	
		Total	%	95 % confidence	1 (Total	1	95 % confidence	
				limits	/			limits	
45, X (n = 21) Other karyotypes (n = 24)	73 89		1.37 7.87*	0.03- 7.40 3.22-15.54	63 134		1.59 2.23	0.04-8.53 0.45-6.13	
Fotal	172	8	4.65	2.04- 9.10	197	4 2	2.03	0.55-5.04	
Danish population 1900-1974, Danish population, highest fre Danish population, lowest frec					its ts	1	.38* .66 .91	1.37-1.39 1.56-1.76 0.84-0.98	

* $\chi^2 = 11.382$, P < 0.001

In the sibships of the 24 probands with other karyotypes, we found a twin birth frequency of 5.7 % which is significantly higher than the expected mean frequency of 1.4 % in the Danish population from 1900 to 1974 ($\chi^2 = 4.016$, P < 0.05) (*Table 77*).

Table 78 shows that the frequency of twin births in the maternal sibships of the 21 probands with karyotype 45,X was 1.4 %, and in the paternal sibships the twin frequency was 1.6 %, both of these frequencies correspond well with the expected mean frequency of 1.4 % in the Danish population from 1900 to 1974.

In the maternal sibships of the 24 probands with other karyotypes than 45,X (*Table 78*), we found a twin frequency of 7.9 % which is significantly higher than the expected frequency ($\chi^2 = 11.382$, P < 0.001). The twin frequency in the paternal sibships was 2.2 % which corresponds with the expected 1.4 %.

The twin frequency in the sibships of all 45 probands was 4.8 % which is significantly higher than expected and similar to the pooled frequency of 3.2 % in the sibships of 165 women with Turner's syndrome and different karyotypes described by *Boyer et al.* (1961), *Lindsten* (1963) and *Nance and Uchida* (1964).

We found that the twin frequency was normal in Turner sibships and parental sibships of probands with karyotype 45,X, while the twin frequency was significantly increased in Turner sibships as well as maternal sibships of probands with mosaics and structural aberrations of the X chromosome such as deletion X, ring X or isochromosome X. This correlates to a certain extent with the findings by *Lindsten* (1963) that the twin frequency in sibships of Turner cases studied by him was only significantly increased when cases of isochromosome X were included, as well as with the findings by *Soltan* (1968) who found no increase in twin frequency in the sibships of girls with Turner's syndrome and 45,X.

Chapter 12

The probands, sisters and controls were studied by the Rod-and-Frame test, Embedded-Figures test, and Human Figure-Drawing test, which tests according to Witkin indicate degree of »field dependence«. We found no differences between probands with karyotype 45,X and probands with other karyotypes. The probands as a group scored extremely field dependent on all tests herefore, compared to their sisters, while the controls performed moderately field dependent. Developmental trends in the data seem to indicate a delayed rate of maturation in cognitive functions in girls with Turner's syndrome.

Chapter 13

Although the probands made more errors on Money's Road-Map test signifying a tendency for a less developed left-right direction discriminatory ability in Turner's syndrome than that of their sisters, the difference was not significant, as was neither the error score of the controls. The absence of difference in our study between girls with Turner's syndrome and their controls to be found in most other studies may possibly be explained in terms of a developmental delay. On the Porteus Mazes test the girls with Turner's syndrome made no more errors on the quantitative scale. On the qualitative scale they, on the other hand, made considerably less errors which is taken as an indication of a predominant emotional stability in girls with Turner's syndrome.

The Human Figure-Drawing test scored ad modum Goodenough-Harris gave results essentially comparable with those obtained by scoring the drawings ad modum Witkin (see *Chapter 10*), i.e. most Turner girls drew poor human figures while the growth-retarded group tended to do so too. On basis of the cognitive test results it was considered reasonable to regard a late matured cognitive functioning in certain areas as a reality to overcome later in the cognitive development rather than a definite and insuperable cognitive defect.

Chapter 14

Some of the cognitive performance test scores were broken down by the following variables: presence of Y-chromosome material, birth weight, birth length, pterygium colli, cubitus valgus, level of behavioral activity in childhood, cyclic hormone treatment, overprotective behavior of the mothers of the probands, special difficulties in certain school subjects, skeletal retardation, 8/12 year mean growth-retardation, and finally retarded stature at the time of testing. The only parameters which appeared to have importance for cognitive performance in girls with Turner's syndrome were birth length, level of behavioral activity in childhood, and duration of cyclic oestrogen treatment. Some aspects of this were shortly discussed.

·

a group with mental retardation might be associated with some of the neurocognitional deficits found by psychological tests in women with Turner's syndrome. The finding of 23 per cent with definite EEG abnormalities among those found outside institutions is not considered to be significantly higher than expected.

Chapter 7

Dermatoglyphic examination was made of 30 probands with Turner's syndrome. The mean total finger ridge count was above the average for controls and greater in the group consisting of probands with 45,X in all cells. There were further palm and sole patterns characteristic of Turner's syndrome with some differences between the Turner group with 45,X in all cells, compared with the group having other karyotypes.

Chapter 8

A survey is given of previous psychiatric studies of women with Turner's syndrome. We found psychopathological symptoms in 5 of the 45 probands (11%) which is similar to what could be expected in a normal population this age. All five probands with psychopathological symptoms had been subjected to a psychotraumatic environment during childhood, four of them had been over-protected, compared with only 4 out of the 40 without psychopathological symptoms. Only 1 of the 45 had been admitted to a psychiatric hospital.

There was no increase in the frequency of psychopathology in women with Turner's syndrome, compared with what was expected in the Danish population. Most of the probands had a later mental maturation than their sisters, but only 2 of the 45 probands in the present study presented a characteristic psychoinfantilism as described by *Lindberg* (1950). As preventive measures of immaturity parents should be advised to avoid overprotection and infantilization and to stimulate independence and initiative.

Atypical anorexia nervosa was found in one woman with Turner's syndrome, and a possible association between Turner's syndrome and anorexia nervosa is discussed.

The frequency of mental disorders was similar among the women with Turner's syndrome and near relatives. There was no remarkably high frequency of physical disorders in parents and siblings of the girls with Turner's syndrome, but a prevalence of 11 per cent of the mothers with struma and 6 per cent of parents with psoriasis as well as 5 per cent with previous rheumatic fever are comparatively high frequencies, and a possible association between these disorders and risk of chromosome aberration leading to lack of X chromosome material should be further studied.

means of a recommendation to the adoption authorities.

The age at which the probands were informed about their aberration in gonadal development varied from childhood to the late twenties, and many had, in our opinion, not been given sufficient information of all the aspects of their condition, especially in respect of the many positive aspects of personality development. Girls with Turner's syndrome have in fact no increased risk of physical or mental illness, and they possess good possibilities of acquiring sufficient education and training to fit them for most occupations and to become well adjusted as far as work and social conditions are concerned.

Turner girls lack X chromosome material, and on this account they have certain physical handicaps: Low stature, usually primary amenorrhoea and sterility and sometimes other physical aberrations as shown in *Table 31*. They function well as far as intelligence and personality are concerned, and they have a number of positive qualities in their personality such as a good ability for contact with others and an eagerness to use this ability as well as to help and understand other people. They are usually diligent and conscientious with a good and stable mood.

They are sensitive and may, if not supported and stimulated in their environment, be rather late in becoming mature adult women. Their tendency to retardation in maturity and independence may be a certain handicap which, however, they usually overcome quite well, especially if the parents and the environment in general support and stimulate them in their maturity and independence development, and if overprotection and infantilizing are avoided.

Turner's syndrome with lack of X chromosome material is a good example of the fact that a chromosome aberration does not necessarily lead to deviations in personality and intelligence development associated with a handicap. A certain deviation in personality may even become an advantage in overcoming some of the physical handicaps as in the cases of Turner's syndrome. It is evident that many of the qualities of personality and behaviour pattern of girls with Turner's syndrome would be judged very valuable by most people.

b. Advice to parents with reference to diagnosis of a foetus with lack of X chromosome material at neonatal chromosome analysis

Amniocentesis will eventually become easily available to all women aged 35 years and above due to the increased risk of non-disjunction and chromosome aberrations with maternal age.

It is of great importance to have a good knowledge of the mental and physical development and the possibilities for social adjustment of girls with Turner's syndrome, as of persons with all other types of sex chromosome aberrations, in order to give thorough information to the parents of a foetus with such a chromosome aberration.

Chapter 4

There was no significant difference in education between probands, sisters and controls, and girls with Turner's syndrome reached the same level of school education as Danish girls in general. Girls with Turner's syndrome were more frequently described as conscientious and diligent at school, compared with their sisters. The girls with Turner's syndrome had considerably greater difficulties in arithmetic than their sisters. A higher frequency of girls with Turner's syndrome, compared with their sisters, liked to go to school in spite of the fact that more of them were teased on account of their short stature and/or obesity.

There was no significant difference in type of occupation between girls with Turner's syndrome, their sisters and the controls. There was a preference for future jobs that had to do with children for the girls with Turner's syndrome still at school.

It is concluded that girls with Turner's syndrome should be supported in reaching their goals as far as education and occupation are concerned, irrespective of their low stature and chromosome aberration.

The girls with Turner's syndrome had a slightly lower level of activity, compared with the controls and their sisters during childhood.

More of the girls with Turner's syndrome aged 18+ still lived with their parents, compared with their sisters, and fewer were married or living with a boy friend. There was no difference between girls with Turner's syndrome and controls in this respect.

Age at first sexual intercourse was higher in girls with Turner's syndrome than in their sisters, but there was no significant difference in problems in sexual relations between girls with Turner's syndrome, controls and sisters.

The girls with Turner's syndrome were more feminine than their sisters in behaviour, in their style of dressing and in the jewellery they wore. The gender role-identity was definitely feminine in the girls with Turner's syndrome.

The possibility of adoption is discussed, and the conclusion derived from the study is that the women with Turner's syndrome, who had applied for the adoption of a child, were all qualified to get it. Women with Turner's syndrome are usually well fitted to become mothers.

There was no significant difference in school performance, education or type of occupation and behaviour between women with Turner's syndrome, karyotype 45,X, and those with Turner's syndrome and other karyotypes with more than one X. Nor was there any significant difference in clinical Turner stigmata between these two groups, except for pterygium colli which was found to a significantly higher degree among Turner girls with 45,X. There was no difference in height between the two groups.